Mikrobielle Gemeinschaften an der Chemokline anoxischer Becken der zentralen Ostsee

Von der Fakultät für Mathematik und Naturwissenschaften der Carl von Ossietzky Universität Oldenburg zur Erlangung des Grades und Titels eines Doktors der Naturwissenschaften – Dr. rer. nat. – angenommene Dissertation

von

Willm Martens-Habbena

geboren am 19.12.1971 in Norden

Oldenburg, im Juli 2006

Erstgutachter: Prof. Dr. Heribert Cypionka Zweitgutachter: Prof. Dr. Meinhard Simon

Tag der Disputation: 18. Juli 2006

Mit Passen und Meten

word en Bült Tied versleten

(plattdeutsche Weisheit)

Inhalt

Ich war nicht allein – die Danksagung	ii
Zusammenfassung	iii
Summary	iv
Liste der Publikationen	v
Abkürzungsverzeichnis	vi
1. Einleitung	1
1.1 Mikrobielle Kohlenstoffmineralisation in marinen Habitaten	1
1.2 Mikrobielle Oxidation von reduzierten anorganischen Verbindungen	3
1.3 Struktur geschichteter Randmeere am Beispiel der Ostsee	6
1.4 Entstehung oxisch-anoxischer Grenzschichten im Tiefenwasser der Ostsee	7
1.5 Moderne Strategien zur direkten Untersuchung von Mikroorganismen in der	
Umwelt	9
1.6 Gegenwärtige Ansätze zur Verbesserung von Kultivierungsverfahren	. 13
1.7 Ziele der vorliegenden Arbeit	. 16
1.8 Literatur	. 18
2. Publikationen	. 27
2.1 Sensitive Determination of Microbial Growth by Nucleic Acid Staining in	
Aqueous Suspension	. 28
2.2 Spacial and temporal distribution of cultivated microbial communities in the	
Central Baltic Sea	. 38
2.3 Carbon dioxide fixation below the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea is not	
substantially supported by aerobic or nitrate-dependent sulfur oxidation	. 61
2.4 Organotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities along chemical gradients	
at the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea	. 92
3. Diskussion und Ausblick	119
3.1 Die chemische Zonierung der Chemokline und die Rolle des Mangans	119
3.2 Verbesserte Strategien zur Detektion und Kultivierung von Mikroorganismen	122
3.3 Mikrobielle Gemeinschaften an der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens	123
3.4 Literatur	126
Lebenslauf	128

Ich war nicht allein – die Danksagung

Die vorliegende Arbeit ist durch die Mitarbeit, Anleitung, Hilfe und Unterstützung vieler Menschen möglich geworden, die ich in den vergangenen Jahren kennen und schätzen lernen durfte!

An erster Stelle gilt mein Dank Prof. Dr. Heribert Cypionka für die Aufnahme in die AG Paläomikrobiologie. Darüber hinaus bin ich für die fortwährende Unterstützung und viele interessante Diskussionen über die Welt der Mikroben dankbar, die wesentlich zum Gelingen der Arbeit beigetragen haben.

Prof. Dr. Meinhard Simon danke ich für die moralische Unterstützung und vielfache Hilfe in formellen Angelegenheiten während der vergangenen Jahre und freue mich sehr über die Bereitschaft, das Zweitgutachten zu übernehmen.

Prof. Dr. Hans-Jürgen Brumsack danke ich für sein Interesse an der Arbeit und die Bereitschaft, der Prüfungskommission anzugehören.

In den vergangenen Jahren hat Henrik Sass meine Arbeit am engsten begleitet, und ich habe von seinem mikrobiologischen Wissensschatz in dieser Zeit sehr profitiert. Dafür mein herzlicher Dank. Diese gemeinsame Zeit war für mich unersetzlich und wird mir lange in Erinnerung bleiben! Darüber hinaus bin ich sehr dankbar für die große Freiheit, die ich bei der Ausgestaltung und Ausführung der Arbeit genossen habe.

Günter Jost bin ich ebenfalls zu großem Dank verpflichtet für die schönen gemeinsamen Schiffsexpeditionen, viele gemeinsame Diskussionen über die Merkwürdigkeiten und Fragezeichen, die sich noch immer in den Tiefen der Ostsee verbergen, die große Unterstützung in bürokratischen und praktischen Angelegenheiten sowie der Literaturarbeit!

Mirko Lunau sei herzlich gedankt für viele fruchtbare Diskussionen über das Top-Down und Bottom-Up des wissenschaftlichen Denkens und Arbeitens und viele kreative Ideen!

Vielfacher Dank gilt Bernhard Schnetger und Eleonore Gründken für die Hilfe bei den vielen Mangananalysen.

Allen Paläos und Simons danke ich für die sehr schöne gemeinsame Zeit und die viel zu schöne Atmosphäre im 1. Stock und zu Gast bei Falko! Andrea sei darüber hinaus gedankt für die Einführung und große Hilfe beim Sequenzierakt.

Allen anderen SeefahrerInnen, insbesondere Matthias Labrenz, Michael Hannig und Sabrina Beckmann, sei herzlich gedankt für die gemeinsam geschaukelten Zeiten an Bord und an Land.

Meinen Eltern möchte ich herzlich für den großen Rückhalt und die Unterstützung während meines Studiums und der vorliegenden Arbeit danken.

Darüber hinaus hat diese Arbeit besonders von der Unterstützung durch Christa, Jaqueline, Tomke, Holger, Mario, Martin und ganz besonders Heide gelebt.

Für die finanzielle Förderung durch ein Stipendium im Rahmen des Niedersächsischen Graduiertenförderungsprogramms gilt mein Dank der Universität Oldenburg und dem Land Niedersachsen.

Zusammenfassung

An oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschichten mariner Habitate finden vielfältige mikrobiell katalysierte Prozesse statt. Neben der Mineralisation von organischem Material durch heterotrophe Mikroorganismen stellen solche Grenzschichten auch Lebensräume für eine große Zahl von chemolithotrophen Mikroorganismen dar. In der Vergangenheit wurden viele Studien an oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschichten mariner Sedimente durchgeführt, jedoch gibt es bisher nur wenige umfassende Untersuchungen an den Übergangszonen der großen anoxischen Wasserkörper, wie dem Schwarzen Meer und den tiefen Becken der Ostsee. Ziel der vorliegenden Arbeit war es, Einblick in die chemischen Bedingungen und die Abundanz und Verteilung chemoorganotropher und chemolithotropher Mikroorganismen entlang der Gradienten an der Chemokline anoxischer Becken in der zentralen Ostsee zu gewinnen.

Zunächst wurde ein neues Verfahren zur Bestimmung mikrobieller Biomasse in Anreicherungen und Reinkulturen entwickelt, das auf Basis einer Floureszenzfärbung und anschließender Floureszenzmessung eine einfache und sensitive Detektion von Wachstum erlaubt. Mit Hilfe dieses Verfahrens war es möglich, eine große Zahl von selektiven Anreicherungen zur Bestimmung der Lebendzellzahl heterotropher und lithotropher Mikroorganismen anzulegen und empfindlich auf Wachstum zu untersuchen.

Die Lebendzellzahlbestimmungen ergaben, dass während stagnierender Bedingungen aerobe und anaerobe heterotrophe Mikroorganismen in vergleichbaren Zelldichten an der Chemokline vorkommen. Nach einer Durchmischung und Oxidation des anoxischen Tiefenwassers, wie sie im Sommer 2003 auftraten, verändern sich diese Verhältnisse gravierend. Vermutlich aufgrund des lateralen Eintrags von aeroben Mikroorganismen gemeinsam mit sauerstoffhaltigen Wassermassen stehen unter diesen Bedingungen erhöhte Zahlen aerober Mikroorganismen einer drastischen Abnahme fakultativ oder strikt anaerober Mikroorganismen an der neu gebildeten Chemokline gegenüber. Gemeinsam mit der gefundenen Schwefelabhängigkeit mikrobieller CO₂-Fixierung, legen die vergleichsweise hohen Lebendzellzahlen aerober und anaerober Schwefeloxidierer nahe, dass alternative Elektronenakzeptoren wie Nitrat und Manganoxid nach solchen Durchmischungs- und Oxidationsereignissen vorwiegend für mikrobielle oder chemische Sulfidoxidation zur Verfügung stehen und organisches Material hauptsächlich aerob mineralisiert werden könnte.

Summary

A variety of microbially catalysed processes occur at oxic-anoxic interfaces in the marine environment. Besides the mineralisation of organic matter by chemoorganotrophic microorganisms, such environments also provide a niche for a large number of chemolithotrophic microorganisms. In the past, several studies have investigated the oxic-anoxic interfaces of marine sediments. There are, however, only a few comprehensive studies available on oxic-anoxic interfaces of the large anoxic water bodies, like the Black Sea or the deep basins within the Baltic Sea. The goal of the present study was to gain insights into the chemical zonation, as well as the abundance and distribution of chemoorganotrophic and chemolithotrophic microorganisms along the gradients at the chemocline of anoxic basins within the Central Baltic Sea.

During the present study, a new method for the determination of microbial biomass in enrichments and pure cultures was developed. Based on fluorescent staining and subsequent measurement of fluorescence emission, this method allows a sensitive detection of microbial growth. Using this technique, it was possible to analyse a large number of selective enrichments to determine viable counts of chemoorganotrophic and chemolithotrophic microorganisms.

The results showed that aerobic and anaerobic heterotrophic microorganisms occur in similar numbers at the chemocline during stagnant conditions. This pattern changes significantly after mixing and oxidation of the anoxic bottom water, as observed during summer 2003. Presumably due to the lateral input of aerobic microorganisms together with oxygen-rich water masses, increased viable counts of aerobes and strongly reduced numbers of facultative or strict anaerobes were observed at the newly established chemocline.

High numbers of aerobic and anaerobic sulphur oxidisers in conjunction with the observed sulphur dependence of microbial *in situ* CO₂-fixation, suggested that nitrate and manganese oxide might preferentially serve as electron acceptors for microbial or chemical sulphur oxidation, whereas organic matter could be mineralized mainly aerobically.

Liste der Publikationen

Teile der vorliegenden Arbeit wurden bereits veröffentlicht, zur Veröffentlichung eingereicht oder zur Veröffentlichung vorbereitet:

Martens-Habbena, W., Sass, H. (2006). Sensitive determination of microbial growth by nucleic acid staining in aqueous suspension. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 72: 87-95.

Konzeption W. M.-H. und H. S., experimentelle Arbeit W. M.-H., Datenanalyse und Manuskripterstellung W. M.-H. und H. S.

Jost, G., **Martens-Habbena**, W., Pollehne, F., Labrenz, M. (2006). Carbon dioxide fixation below the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea is not substantially supported by aerobic or nitrate-dependent sulfur oxidation. *Zur Veröffentlichung eingereicht bei Microbial Ecology*.

Konzeption, experimentelle Arbeit und Datenanalyse G. J. und W. M.-H., Manuskripterstellung G. J., W. M.-H., F. P. und M. L.

Martens-Habbena, W., Jost, G., Sass, H. (2006). Spacial and temporal distribution of cultivated microbial communities in the Central Baltic Sea. (*In Bearbeitung*).

Konzeption W. M.-H. und H. S., experimentelle Arbeit W. M.-H., G. J. und H. S., Datenanalyse und Manuskripterstellung W. M.-H. und H. S.

Martens-Habbena, W., Jost, G., Sass, H. (2006). Organotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities along chemical gradients at the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea. (*In Bearbeitung*).

Konzeption W. M.-H. und H. S., experimentelle Arbeit W. M.-H. und G. J., Datenanalyse und Manuskripterstellung W. M.-H. und H. S.

Weitere in der vorliegenden Arbeit nicht enthaltene Veröffentlichungen:

Lunau, M., Lemke, A., Walther, K., Martens-Habbena, W., Simon, M. (2005). An improved method for counting bacteria from sediments and turbid environments by epifluorescence microscopy. *Environ. Microbiol.* 7: 961-968.

Konzeption M. L., Experimentelle Arbeit M. L., A. L. K. W. und W. M.-H., Datenanalyse M. L., Manuskripterstellung M. L. und M. S.

Labrenz, M., Jost, G., Pohl, C., Beckmann, S., Martens-Habbena, W., Jürgens, K. (2005). Impact of different in vitro electron donor/acceptor conditions on potential chemolithoautotrophic communities from marine pelagic redoxclines. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71: 6664-6672.

Konzeption M. L., Experimentelle Arbeit M. L., G. J., P. C., S. B. und W. M.-H., Datenanalyse M. L. und G. J., Manuskripterstellung M. L., G. J. und K. J.

Lunau, M., Martens-Habbena, W., Girgsdies, S., Gasol, J., Simon, M. (2006). Counting bacteria from preserved sea water samples - do they really get lost during storage? (*In Bearbeitung*).

Konzeption M. L. und W. M.-H., experimentelle Arbeit M. L., W. M.-H., S. G., Datenanalyse M. L., W. M.-H., J. G., Manuskripterstellung M. L., W. M.-H., J. G. und M. S.

Abkürzungsverzeichnis

AO	Acridine Orange
AQDS	Anthrachinondisulfonat
Вр	Basenpaare
Chla	Chlorophyll a
CTD	Conductivity-temperature-density
DAPI	4',6-Diamidino-2-phenylindol-dihydrochlorid
DGGE	Denaturierende Gradienten Gelelektrophorese
dNTP	Desoxy-Nukleosidtriphosphat
DOC	Dissolved Orcanic Carbon
EDTA	Ethylendiamintetraessigsäure
FI	Fluorescence intensity
FISH	Fluoreszenz in situ Hybridisierung
HEPES	[4-(2-Hydroxyethyl)-piperazino]-ethansulfonsäure
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
ICP-OES	Inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectroscopy
MPN	Most Probable Number
OD	Optical density
OTU	Operational taxonomic unit
p.a.	Pro analysi
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PSU	Practical Salinity Units
RFU	Relative Fluorescence Unit
SD	Standard deviation
SRB	Sulphate reducing bacteria
TCC	Total Cell Count
Tris	Tris(hydroxymethyl)-aminomethan
<i>v/v</i>	Volume per volume
w/v	Weight per volume

1. Einleitung

1.1 Mikrobielle Kohlenstoffmineralisation in marinen Habitaten

Die biogeochemischen Kreisläufe der wichtigsten Elemente (C, H, O, N, P, S, Fe, Mn) sind geprägt durch die sauerstoffhaltige Erdatmosphäre. Die Quelle des atmosphärischen Sauerstoffs ist die Photosynthese. Phototrophe Organismen nutzen Lichtenergie zur Reduktion von CO₂ zu organischen Kohlenstoffverbindungen, aus denen sie zusammen mit anderen Nährstoffen ihre Biomasse aufbauen. Im marinen Milieu wird oxygene Photosynthese hauptsächlich von photosynthetischen Diatomeen, Grünalgen, Flagellaten und Cyanobakterien durchgeführt. Schätzungen zufolge bilden diese Organismen im Ozean jährlich etwa 45 Gigatonnen organischer Substanz (Falkowski *et al.*, 1998).

Der Großteil der photosynthetisch gebildeten organischen Substanz (50 bis 90 %) wird direkt in der euphotischen Zone der Wassersäule von heterotrophen Bakterien wieder mineralisiert und bildet die Grundlage für ein verzweigtes biologisches Nahrungsnetz (Azam *et al.*, 1983; Azam, 1998). Nur ein kleiner Teil der Primärproduktion sedimentiert aus der photischen Zone herab in tiefere Wasserschichten und weniger als 1 % erreicht im offenen Ozean die Sedimentoberfläche. An nährstoffreichen Kontinentalrändern und in Randmeeren mit hoher photosynthetischer Primärproduktion sind die Sedimentationsraten wesentlich höher. Hier werden zwischen 10 und 50 % der jährlichen Primärproduktion auf dem Sediment abgelagert und von Mikroorganismen mineralisiert. Nur ein sehr kleiner Teil der organischen Substanz wird nicht abgebaut und dauerhaft in marinen Sedimenten abgelagert (Hedges & Keil, 1995).

Die Mineralisation von organischer Substanz im Sediment unterscheidet sich deutlich von der Mineralisation in der Wassersäule. Während Mikroorganismen im Wasser organische Substanz ausschließlich durch aerobe Atmung abbauen, wird in Sedimenten mit hohem Eintrag von organischem Material der gelöste Sauerstoff innerhalb weniger Millimeter unterhalb der Sedimentoberfläche von Mikroorganismen vollständig verbraucht. Die aerobe Mineralisation im Sediment wird daher durch Nachlieferung von Sauerstoff über Bioturbation und Diffusion limitiert. Tiefere Sedimentschichten sind frei von Sauerstoff und der Abbau organischer Substanz erfolgt durch Gärung und anaerobe Atmungsprozesse (Denitrifikation, dissimilatorische Nitratammonifikation, Manganreduktion, Eisenreduktion, Sulfatreduktion, Methanogenese sowie Acetogenese) (Canfield *et al.*, 1993; Lovley, 1991).

Mit zunehmender Sedimenttiefe lässt sich oftmals eine vertikale Abfolge der Nutzung alternativer Elektronenakzeptoren feststellen. Diese Abfolge lässt sich anhand der Redoxpotentiale der verschiedenen Elektronenakzeptoren nachvollziehen. Die Oxidation von organischem Material oder dessen Gärprodukten (z. B. Formiat, Lactat, Acetat und Wasserstoff) setzt, abhängig vom Redoxpotential des verwendeten Elektronenakzeptors, unterschiedlich viel Energie frei (Abb. 1, Tab.1; Zehnder & Stumm, 1988).



Abb. 1: Vereinfachte schematische Darstellung der Redoxpotentialdifferenzen, die bei der Bildung von organischer Substanz durch photosynthetische Organismen und beim Abbau organischer Substanz durch heterotrophe Organismen überbrückt werden. Mit Hilfe von Lichtenergie koppeln grüne Pflanzen und das Phytoplankton die Oxidation von Wasser an die Reduktion von CO_2 zu organischer Substanz [CH₂O] (schraffierter Balken). Organotrophe Organismen koppeln die Oxidation organischer Substanz an die Reduktion von Sauerstoff oder anderer Elektronenakzeptoren. Der dabei frei werdende Energiebetrag hängt vom Redoxpotential des verwendeten Elektronenakzeptors ab (graue Balken).

Ein typisches Beispiel eines Gärproduktes, das von Mikroorganismen durch anaerobe Atmungsprozesse oxidiert werden kann, ist Acetat. Nach der aeroben Atmung liefern in absteigender Reihenfolge prinzipiell Denitrifikation, Mangan- und Eisenreduktion den größten Energiegewinn je oxidiertem Acetat-Molekül (Tab. 1). Nach dem Verbrauch von Sauerstoff an der Sedimentoberfläche werden demnach theoretisch Nitrat und Manganoxid als erste Elektronenakzeptoren verwendet, da die betreffenden Mikroorganismen z.B. Eisenreduzierer und Sulfatreduzierer auskonkurrieren können.

Tab. 1: Einfluss von Elektronenakzeptoren auf den möglichen Energiegewinn durch aerobe und anaerobe Atmungsprozesse am Beispiel der Oxidation von Acetat. Angegeben ist die Änderung der freien Energie (ΔG^{0*}) je Mol oxidierten Acetats.¹

Aerobe Atmung:	$C_2H_3O_2^- + 2 O_2 + H^+$	=>	$2 \text{ CO}_2 + 2 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$	-853.9 kJ/mol
Denitrifikation:	$5 C_2 H_3 O_2^- + 8 NO_3^- + 13 H^+$	=>	$4 \ N_2 + 14 \ H_2O + 10 \ CO_2$	-801.8 kJ/mol
Manganreduktion:	$C_2H_3O_2^- + 4 MnO_2 + 9 H^+$	=>	$2 \ CO_2 + 4 \ Mn^{2+} + 6 \ H_2O$	-535.5 kJ/mol
Eisenreduktion:	$C_2H_3O_2^- + 8 \text{ Fe}(OH)_3 + 6 \text{ HCO}_3^- + 7 \text{ H}^+$	=>	$8 \ FeCO_3 + 20 \ H_2O$	-367.9 kJ/mol
Sulfatreduktion:	$C_2H_3O_2^- + SO_4^{-2-} + 2 H^+$	=>	$2 \operatorname{CO}_2 + \operatorname{HS}^- + 2 \operatorname{H}_2 \operatorname{O}$	-57.4 kJ/mol
Methanogenese:	$C_2H_3O_2^-+H^+$	=>	$1 \text{ CO}_2 + \text{CH}_4$	-35.9 kJ/mol

¹Thermodynamische Daten aus Thauer et al. (1977), Lide (1992), Stumm & Morgan (1981).

Den größten Anteil an der mikrobiellen Mineralisation in marinen Sedimenten macht dennoch oft die Sulfatreduktion aus (Jørgensen, 1982). Der Energiegewinn aus der Oxidation organischer Substrate mit Sulfat liegt zwar deutlich unter dem der anderen Elektronenakzeptoren, jedoch liefert das überlagernde Meerwasser an der Sediment-Wassergrenzschicht etwa 100fach mehr Sulfat nach als beispielsweise Sauerstoff. In Oberflächensedimenten ist die mikrobielle Sulfatreduktion daher meist nicht durch die Verfügbarkeit des Elektronenakzeptors limitiert.

Die Konzentrationen der anderen Elektronenakzeptoren sind im Meerwasser oder an der Sedimentoberfläche selten groß genug, um substantiell zur Kohlenstoffmineralisation beizutragen (Canfield *et al.*, 1993). Eine Ausnahme davon sind z. B. besonders manganreiche Sedimente, wo Manganoxid als Elektronenakzeptor einen wesentlichen Anteil der Mineralisation ausmachen kann (Canfield *et al.*, 1993; Thamdrup *et al.*, 2000). Methanogenese herrscht im marinen Milieu nur in tieferen Sedimentschichten vor, die kein Sulfat mehr enthalten.

1.2 Mikrobielle Oxidation von reduzierten anorganischen Verbindungen

Abhängig von der Intensität der mikrobiellen Remineralisierung organischen Materials werden durch anaerobe Atmungsprozesse große Mengen von Sulfid, reduziertem Mangan und Eisen sowie Ammonium freigesetzt. Aufgrund des großen Anteils der Sulfatreduktion an der Mineralisation macht Sulfid den wesentlichen Teil dieser reduzierten Verbindungen aus. Gemessen an den Sulfatreduktionsraten akkumulieren jedoch nur etwa 10 % davon als Eisensulfid dauerhaft im Sediment (Jørgensen, 1977; Zopfi *et al.*, 2004). Der überwiegende Teil des Sulfids und der anderen reduzierten Verbindungen diffundiert an die Sedimentoberfläche und wird dort entweder chemisch oder von lithotrophen Mikroorganismen wieder oxidiert (Jørgensen, 1977; Jørgensen *et al.*, 1990; Yao & Millero, 1993; Yao & Millero, 1996; Zhang & Millero, 1993). An der oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschicht konkurrieren daher organotrophe und lithotrophe Mikroorganismen mit chemischen Redoxreaktionen um Elektronenakzeptoren.

Abgesehen vom Wasserstoff, der durch Gärungsprozesse freigesetzt wird und aufgrund seines niedrigen Redoxpotentials auch in tiefen Sedimentschichten von Sulfatreduzierern und Methanogenen genutzt werden kann, sind die anderen lithotrophen Prozesse eng an die Gegenwart von Sauerstoff und Nitrat gekoppelt und kommen folglich oft an oxischanoxischen Grenzschichten vor. Die von lithotrophen Organismen zur Energiegewinnung nutzbare Redoxpotentialdifferenz hängt daher im Wesentlichen von dem verwendeten Elektronendonor ab (Abb. 2). Die Oxidation von Mangan kann mikrobiell katalysiert werden, jedoch ist bisher unklar, ob diese Reaktion auch zur Energiekonservierung genutzt werden kann (Tebo *et al.*, 2005).

Auf Grundlage der Redoxpotentialdifferenzen sind noch viele weitere lithotrophe Prozesse denkbar, z. B. eine mikrobielle Kopplung von Sulfid-, Eisen- oder Ammoniumoxidation an Manganreduktion. Jedoch konnten nicht alle theoretisch möglichen Prozesse auch in der Umwelt nachgewiesen werden (z. B. Broda, 1977; Luther III *et al.*, 1997).

Lithotrophe Mikroorganismen müssen in der Regel mit chemischen Redoxreaktionen konkurrieren. Dies trifft insbesondere für die Oxidation von Sulfid, Eisen und Mangan zu. Während die Wasserstoff- und Ammoniumoxidation chemisch relativ langsam ablaufen und daher in marinem Milieu fast ausschließlich mikrobiell katalysiert werden, sind die chemischen Reaktionsgeschwindigkeiten der Sulfid- und Metalloxidationen vergleichsweise hoch (Thamdrup, 2000; Yao & Millero, 1993; Yao & Millero, 1996; Zhang & Millero, 1993). Entsprechend der Redoxpotentialdifferenzen kann Sulfid chemisch durch Sauerstoff, Mangan- und Eisenoxid oxidiert werden, während reduziertes Eisen durch Sauerstoff sowie Manganoxid und reduziertes Mangan nur durch Sauerstoff oxidiert werden kann (Abb. 2).



Abb. 2: Vereinfachte schematische Darstellung einiger Redoxpotentialdifferenzen, die von lithotrophen Mikroorganismen durch die aerobe oder anaerobe Oxidation inorganischer Verbindungen zur Energiegewinnung genutzt werden können.

An oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschichten mariner Sedimente laufen die verschiedenen Prozesse räumlich sehr eng nebeneinander ab. Die Schwefel- und Metallverbindungen können daher intensiven Kreisläufen unterliegen. Die genauen Mechanismen der Schwefeloxidation und der dabei auftretenden Intermediate (z. B. elementarer Schwefel, Thiosulfat, Sulfit) sowie die Metallkreisläufe und die Rolle von Mikroorganismen in diesen Prozessen sind bisher im Detail noch nicht verstanden (Thamdrup, 2000; Zopfi *et al.*, 2004).

In den vergangenen Jahren ist erkannt worden, dass auch Huminstoffe als Elektronendonoren und -akzeptoren für organotrophe und lithotrophe Organismen fungieren können (Benz *et al.*, 1998; Coates *et al.*, 2002). Die Redoxpotentiale natürlicher Huminstoffe lassen sich recht schwer bestimmen und sind stark abhängig von deren chemischer Struktur und Herkunft. Anhand des Redoxpotentials von Huminstoff-Präparationen aus Bodensee-Sediment (+84 mV, Benz *et al.*, 1998) lässt sich jedoch nachvollziehen, dass sie als Elektronendonoren und -akzeptoren von Bedeutung sein könnten (vgl. Abb. 1 und 2). Auch diese Prozesse sind bisher kaum untersucht.

1.3 Struktur geschichteter Randmeere am Beispiel der Ostsee

Gegenüber dem offenen Ozean sind Randmeere wie das Mittelmeer, das Schwarze Meer und die Ostsee durch Meeresschwellen von der globalen Zirkulation des Ozeans abgeschnitten. Während das Mittelmeer kontinuierlichen Wasseraustausch mit dem Atlantischen Ozean hat, ist die Wasserbilanz des Schwarzen Meeres und der Ostsee durch überwiegenden Einstrom von Süßwasser aus Flüssen bzw. Niederschlag geprägt. Der Abfluss von salzarmem Oberflächenwasser ins Mittelmeer bzw. in die Nordsee überwiegt daher deutlich gegenüber dem Einstrom von Meerwasser. Ins Schwarze Meer und in die Ostsee dringt Meerwasser nur in unregelmäßigen Abständen ein und unterschichtet das Oberflächenwasser aufgrund seiner höheren Dichte. Infolgedessen sind diese Randmeere durch eine permanente Dichtesprungschicht, eine sogenannte Halokline, gekennzeichnet. Diese Sprungschicht trennt das salzarme Oberflächenwasser vom salzreicheren Tiefenwasser und unterbindet die Durchmischung beider Wasserschichten. Nährstoffe und organisches Material können nur über Diffusion oder Partikelsedimentation durch die Halokline zwischen beiden Wasserkörpern ausgetauscht werden.

In der Ostsee nimmt der Süßwassereinfluss auf das Oberflächenwasser mit zunehmender Entfernung von der Nordsee zu. Die Salinität des Oberflächenwassers und die Wassertiefe, in der sich die Halokline befindet, sinken ab. In der zentralen Ostsee beträgt die mittlere Salinität etwa 8 ‰ im Oberflächenwasser und 12 ‰ im Tiefenwasser und die Halokline liegt zwischen 60 und 80 m Wassertiefe (Abb. 3). Das salzärmere Oberflächenwasser wird im Sommer zusätzlich durch eine Temperatursprungschicht, eine so genannte Thermokline, unterteilt. Der Wasserkörper ist daher durch eine thermo-haline Schichtung in drei Zonen geteilt: (I) eine warme Oberflächenzone geringer Salinität, (II) eine kalte Zwischenzone geringer Salinität und (III) eine stagnierende Tiefenwasserzone höherer Salinität (Abb. 3).



Abb. 3: Physikalische und chemische Zonierung des Gotland Beckens in der zentralen Ostsee im Juli 2002. A) Tiefenprofile von Temperatur (T), Salinität (Sal), Dichte (σ_{θ}) und Chlorophylla Fluoreszenz (Chla). B) und C) Tiefenprofile chemischer Parameter. Die warme Oberflächenschicht (I), die kalte Zwischenschicht (II) und das stagnierende Tiefenwasser (III) sind auf der rechten Seite markiert. Thermokline, Halokline und die Sedimentoberfläche sind grau, die Chemokline schraftiert hinterlegt.

1.4 Entstehung oxisch-anoxischer Grenzschichten im Tiefenwasser der Ostsee

Die photosynthetische Primärproduktion an der Wasseroberfläche ist auch in der zentralen Ostsee die wesentliche Quelle des organischen Materials. In der südlichen und zentralen Ostsee kommt es in der Regel jährlich zu zwei Algenblüten, deren Länge und Intensität von Temperatur, Lichtintensität und Nährstoffverfügbarkeit bedingt werden. Die Frühjahrsblüte zehrt die über die Wintermonate aus den Flüssen eingetragenen Nährstoffe auf. Ihr Maximum liegt im April und Mai und ist in den nährstoffreichen Küstengebieten stärker ausgeprägt als in der zentralen Ostsee. Sie wird von den Diatomeenarten *Achnanthes taeniata* und *Skeletonema costatum* dominiert. Nach auftretender Stickstofflimitierung stirbt diese Algenblüte innerhalb weniger Wochen ab und es folgen gewöhnlich einige Wochen geringer Algendichte. Im Juli bis Oktober wächst dann eine zweite, hauptsächlich von *Microcystis* sp. und den stickstofffixierenden Arten *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae* und *Nodularia spumigena*

dominierte Cyanobakterien-Blüte heran. Beiden Algenblüten folgt leicht zeitversetzt eine Blüte von heterotrophem Bakterioplankton (Rheinheimer, 1995).

Die gesamte jährliche photosynthetische Primärproduktion liegt in der zentralen Ostsee mit ca. 6.5 mol C m⁻² deutlich höher als im offenen Ozean (Schneider & Kuss, 2004). Ein großer Teil des fixierten Kohlenstoffs (ca 3.2 mol C m⁻²) wird analog zum offenen Ozean direkt in der photischen Zone von organotrophen Mikroorganismen remineralisiert (Gast & Gocke, 1988; Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989; Schneider & Kuss, 2004). Im Durchschnitt sedimentieren jährlich etwa 3.3 mol C m⁻² als partikuläres organisches Material über die Halokline in das Tiefenwasser ab (Schneider *et al.*, 2002). Insbesondere nach dem Absterben von Algenblüten können jedoch große Ansammlungen von Aggregaten entstehen, die innerhalb weniger Tage bis Wochen auf das Sediment absinken (Rheinheimer, 1995).

Unterhalb der Halokline ist die Nachlieferung von sauerstoffhaltigem Wasser nur durch lateralen Transport innerhalb des Tiefenwassers möglich. Es kommt daher insbesondere in den abgeschnittenen tiefen Becken durch den mikrobiellen Abbau des an der Sedimentoberfläche akkumulierenden organischen Materials zum vollständigen Verbrauch Eisenoxid. Sauerstoff. Nitrat, Manganund Die Mineralisation an der von Sedimentoberfläche erfolgt demnach ausschließlich durch Fermentation, Sulfatreduktion und Methanogenese (Piker et al., 1998). Der von Sulfatreduzierern produzierte Schwefelwasserstoff, im Sediment akkumuliertes reduziertes Mangan und Eisen sowie Ammonium können nicht wie im Ozean direkt an der Sedimentoberfläche wieder oxidiert werden. Sie diffundieren in die Wassersäule hinein bis an die oxisch-anoxische Grenzschicht, die sogenannte Chemokline (Abb. 3). Dort treffen diese potentiellen Elektronendonoren für lithotrophe Organismen auf Elektronenakzeptoren und werden entweder chemisch oder mikrobiell oxidiert (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Neretin et al., 2003).

Die Stoffkreisläufe solcher stagnierenden anoxischen Becken unterscheiden sich deutlich von denen an einer oxischen Sedimentoberfläche. An der Chemokline im Wasserkörper akkumuliert kein absedimentierendes partikuläres organisches Material. An der Sedimentoberfläche wird organisches Material zudem vollständig anaerob abgebaut und die Reoxidationsprozesse laufen mehrere zehn bis hundert Meter oberhalb in der Wassersäule ab.

In der Vergangenheit sind umfassende Studien an oxisch-anoxischen Übergangszonen mariner Sedimente durchgeführt worden (z. B. Froelich *et al.*, 1979; Jørgensen, 1977; Jørgensen, 1982; Jørgensen *et al.*, 1990; Kostka *et al.*, 2002; Llobet-Brossa *et al.*, 1998; Llobet-Brossa *et al.*, 2002; Thamdrup & Canfield, 1996; Thamdrup *et al.*, 1998; Wieringa *et al.*, 2000). Im Gegensatz dazu gibt es abgesehen von einzelnen Studien an Chemoklinen

hypersaliner Becken und anoxischer Fjorde (Daffonchio *et al.*, 2006; Ramsing *et al.*, 1996; Sass *et al.*, 2001; Zopfi *et al.*, 2001) wenige vergleichbare Studien an der Wassersäule der großen anoxischen Wasserkörper, wie dem Schwarzen Meer und den tiefen Becken der zentralen Ostsee. Die vorhandenen Studien konzentrierten sich weitgehend auf einzelne physiologsiche Gruppen von Mikroorganismen, wie Denitrifizierer (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1992; Brettar *et al.*, 2002), Manganreduzierer (Nealson *et al.*, 1991), Sulfatreduzierer (Teske *et al.*, 1996), Schwefeloxidierer (Jannasch *et al.*, 1991; Sorokin, 2003) oder Manganoxidierer (Tebo, 1991). Bisher gibt es keine Studien, welche die verschiedenen physiologischen Gruppen von Mikroorganismen gemeinsam untersuchen, um deren Verteilung entlang der chemischen Gradienten an oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschichten in der Wassersäule aufzuklären.

1.5 Moderne Strategien zur direkten Untersuchung von Mikroorganismen in der Umwelt

Aufgrund der Entwicklung und Anwendung neuer Untersuchungsmethoden in der Mikrobiologie hat sich die Sicht auf Mikroorganismen in der Natur in der jüngeren Vergangenheit wesentlich verändert (Amann *et al.*, 1995; Handelsman, 2004). Im Folgenden sollen einzelne wichtige Beispiele und deren Einfluss auf die mikrobielle Ökologie kurz dargestellt werden.

Traditionelle lichtmikroskopische Verfahren zur Untersuchung von Mikroorganismen ermöglichen nur sehr selten eine genaue Bestimmung der gesamten Zellzahl, da die Zelldichten in natürlichen Proben meist zu gering sind. Die Einführung von epifluoreszenzmikroskopischen Methoden, in Verbindung mit der Filtration größerer Probenvolumina, haben dieses Hindernis weitgehend überwunden und werden heute standardmäßig zur Bestimmung von Zellzahlen eingesetzt (Hobbie *et al.*, 1977; Kepner & Pratt, 1994). Neben speziellen Verfahren zur Abschätzung der Zahl vitaler Zellen hat sich für die epifluoreszenzmikroskopische Bestimmung von Gesamtzellzahlen die Nutzung von Fluoreszenzfarbstoffen durchgesetzt, die selektiv an Nukleinsäuren binden (Kepner & Pratt, 1994; Noble & Fuhrman, 1998; Porter & Feig, 1980; Weinbauer *et al.*, 1998). Mit Hilfe dieser Methode wurde festgestellt, dass die Zahl von Mikroorganismen in den meisten Habitaten um Größenordnungen höher liegt, als bis dahin durch Kultivierungsverfahren detektiert werden konnte (Amann *et al.*, 1995; Kepner & Pratt, 1994). Man geht daher davon aus, dass bisher weniger als 1 % der Mikroorganismen aus Wasserproben und noch deutlich weniger aus Sedimentproben mit Hilfe klassischer Verfahren kultiviert werden können (Amann *et al.*, 1995). Demzufolge ist vermutlich eine große Zahl von Organismen und möglicherweise auch eine Vielfalt von mikrobiell katalysierten Prozessen einer direkten mikrobiologischen Untersuchung unzugänglich (Handelsman, 2004; Leadbetter, 2003; Lorenz & Schleper, 2002; Tyson & Banfield, 2005).

Ein erster Schritt zur Untersuchung dieser bisher nicht kultivierten Organismen wurde durch die Entwicklung und Anwendung neuer molekularbiologischer Methoden ermöglicht. Hier ist insbesondere die Entwicklung der Polymerase-Kettenreaktion (PCR, Saiki *et al.*, 1988) von Bedeutung. Dieses Verfahren zur enzymatischen Vervielfältigung von Nukleinsäuresequenzen erlaubt heute die Analyse geringster Mengen von Nukleinsäuren. Die PCR ist daher Ausgangspunkt oder wichtiges Hilfsmittel fast aller molekularbiologischen Untersuchungsmethoden und wird unter anderem für die Bestimmung von Nukleotidsequenzen mittels DNA-Sequenzierung und der Untersuchung mikrobieller Diversität verwendet (Kowalchuk *et al.*, 2004).

Zur Untersuchung mikrobieller Diversität steht in der molekularen Ökologie bis heute die Analyse von einzelnen Markergenen im Vordergrund. Dieses sind insbesondere Gene, von denen angenommen wird, dass sie aufgrund ihrer Funktionen bei der DNA-Replikation oder der Proteinsynthese in jedem lebenden Organismus vorkommen. Das am häufigsten verwendete Markergen für die Untersuchung phylogenetischer Diversität natürlicher Mikroorganismengemeinschaften ist das Gen für die ribosomale 16S rRNA (Olsen *et al.*, 1986; Pace, 1997; Woese & Fox, 1977).

Durch die direkte Isolierung von DNA aus Umweltproben, anschließender PCR-Amplifikation, Auftrennung der unterschiedlichen Sequenztypen mittels Klonierung oder elektrophoretischer Methoden, wie der Denaturierenden Gradienten-Gelelektrophorese (DGGE, Muyzer *et al.*, 1993) oder *Single Stranded Conformation Polymorphism* (SSCP, Sunnucks *et al.*, 2000) und anschließender Sequenzierung, kann ein Überblick über die phylogenetische Zusammensetzung mikrobieller Gemeinschaften gewonnen werden. Auf diese Weise sind bisher mehr als 220.000 Sequenzen des 16S rRNA Gens von Reinkulturen und aus Umweltproben bestimmt und in öffentlichen Datenbanken hinterlegt worden (*The Ribosomal Database Project*, Cole *et al.*, 2005, <u>http://rdp.cme.msu.edu/</u>, abgerufen am 12.06.2006).

Anhand der vorhandenen 16S rRNA-Gensequenzen und der phänotypischen Unterschiede können heute drei Organismengruppen, sogenannte Domänen, abgegrenzt werden: Bakterien, Archaeen und Eukaryonten (Hugenholtz *et al.*, 1998; Woese & Fox, 1977). Innerhalb der Domäne der Bakterien lassen sich aufgrund von Sequenzähnlichkeiten derzeit etwa 53 Großgruppen, sogenannte Phyla, unterteilen. Etwa die Hälfte dieser Phyla enthält keine kultivierten Vertreter und viele weitere Phyla umfassen 16S rRNA-Gensequenzen mit einem sehr geringen Anteil von bereits kultivierten Organismen (Rappé & Giovannoni, 2003).

Ein wichtiger Schritt zur direkten mikroskopischen Identifizierung von Mikroorganismen aus der Umwelt, und damit auch der Identifizierung bisher unbekannter Organismen, wurde durch die Entwicklung der Fluoreszenz-In-Situ-Hybridisierung (FISH) eingeleitet (Amann *et al.*, 1990; DeLong *et al.*, 1989). Anhand von fluoreszenzmarkierten Sonden, die komplementär zu Abschnitten der 16S rRNA sind, ermöglicht dieses epifluoreszenzmikroskopische Verfahren eine Zuordnung einzelner Zellen zu einzelnen phylogenetischen Gruppen.

Mit den genannten Methoden ist es gelungen, Einblicke in die Struktur natürlicher Bakteriengemeinschaften zu gewinnen. Jedoch lassen sich damit nur selten Einblicke in die Lebensweise der Organismen oder deren Rolle im Ökosystem gewinnen. In der Regel ist dies nur anhand des Vergleichs mit bereits kultivierten Stämmen möglich.

Jüngste methodische Entwicklungen zur Untersuchung natürlicher mikrobieller Gemeinschaften basieren daher in der Regel auf der Kombination verschiedener Untersuchungsmethoden, die sowohl Einblick in die Zusammensetzung mikrobieller Gemeinschaften, als auch in deren Aktivität erlauben. Beispielsweise wurde die FISH-Technik mit gleichzeitiger mikroautoradiographischer Analyse des Umsatzes von ¹⁴Cmarkierten Substraten kombiniert (MAR-FISH, Daims et al., 2001; Gray et al., 2000; Nielsen et al., 2003). Auf diese Weise konnten in den genannten Studien Organismengruppen identifiziert werden, die organische Substrate aufnehmen oder CO₂ fixieren. Ein weiteres Beispiel stellt die Kombination der FISH-Technik mit der Analyse stabiler Kohlenstoffisotopenverhältnisse in einzelnen Zellen dar (Orphan et al., 2001). Enzymatische Umsetzungen sind mit der Diskriminierung von Kohlenstoffisotopen verbunden. Dieser Effekt tritt besonders bei Enzymen in Erscheinung, die kleine Moleküle wie CO₂ oder CH₄ umsetzen. Wenn Mikroorganismen diese Moleküle als Kohlenstoffquelle verwenden, spiegelt das Isotopenverhältnis ihres Zellkohlenstoffs diese Isotopenfraktionierung wieder. Werden komplexere Kohlenstoffverbindungen aufgenommen, so entspricht das Isotopenverhältnis der Biomasse in etwa derjenigen der Substratquelle. Die Analyse stabiler Isotopenverhältnisse

kann daher Aufschluss über die verwendeten Kohlenstoffquellen in natürlichen Habitaten geben (Manefield *et al.*, 2002; Radajewski *et al.*, 2000).

Trotz der methodischen Entwicklungen sind bis heute viele Prozesse und deren mikrobielle Beteiligung schwer nachzuweisen. Ausgehend von den geringen Kultivierungserfolgen und dem hohen biotechnologischen Potenzial, das in der genetischen Vielfalt natürlicher mikrobieller Gemeinschaften vermutet wird, wird daher zunehmend versucht, durch Sequenzierung großer DNA-Mengen aus Umweltproben direkt die genetische Information unkultivierter Mikroorganismen zu entschlüsseln bzw. ganze Genome unkultivierter Mikroorganismen zu rekonstruieren und deren Stoffwechselkapazitäten zu verstehen (Handelsman *et al.*, 1998; Lorenz & Schleper, 2002; Tyson *et al.*, 2004; Venter *et al.*, 2004).

Solche metagenomischen Studien haben ein großes Potential, neue Einsichten in die Biologie bisher nicht kultivierter Organismen zu vermitteln (Handelsman, 2004). So wurden beispielsweise durch metagenomische Studien Bakteriorhodopsine in bisher unkultivierten Bakterien der SAR86-Gruppe in Küstengewässern der USA gefunden. Dies hat einen völlig neuen Anhaltspunkt für den Energiestoffwechsel dieser bisher unkultivierten Organismen gegeben (Béjà *et al.*, 2000). Nach der hierdurch stimulierten gezielten Suche konnten diese Rhodopsine dann ebenfalls in einem Bakterienstamm der im Ozean sehr abundanten SAR11-Gruppe, Candidatus *Pelagibacter ubique*, nachgewiesen werden (Giovannoni *et al.*, 2005). Im Rahmen einer weiteren metagenomischen Studie wurde ein von nur fünf Organismen dominierter Biofilm aus sauren Minenwässern nahezu vollständig sequenziert. Dadurch konnten wesentliche Einblicke in den Energie-, Kohlenstoff- und Stickstoffmetabolismus der bis dahin unkultivierten Bakterien gewonnen werden (Tyson *et al.*, 2004). Die Erkenntnis, dass ein Organismus in diesem Biofilm die genetische Ausstattung zur Stickstofffixierung besitzt, wurde anschließend zur selektiven Anreicherung und Isolierung einer der beiden dominanten Mikroorganismen in diesem Biofilm genutzt (Tyson *et al.*, 2005).

Häufig sind natürliche Organismengemeinschaften jedoch zu vielfältig, um sie mittels konventioneller DNA-Sequenzierung ausreichend zu erfassen. Die Entwicklung neuer Sequenziertechniken, z. B. der sogenannten Polony Sequenzierung (Margulies *et al.*, 2005; Shendure *et al.*, 2005), wird in naher Zukunft die Sequenzierleistung vervielfachen und noch wesentlich detailliertere metagenomische Studien erlauben. Jedoch stößt auch dieser Ansatz methodisch an Grenzen, da sich vielen Genen keine eindeutige Funktion zuordnen lässt und vorhandene Gene nicht zwangsläufig auch genutzt werden. Ein einfaches Beispiel dafür ist die Tatsache, dass selbst im Genom von einem der bestuntersuchten Mikroorganismen,

E. coli, großen Teilen der vorausgesagten Gene keine Funktion zugeordnet werden kann und ein genaueres Verständnis des Genoms von *E. coli* gegenwärtig durch Intensivierung physiologischer Untersuchungen erzielt werden soll (Prieto *et al.*, 2004).

Anhand des gerade erst aufkommenden Wissens über Wachstum von Mikroorganismen und der Organisation bzw. Selbstorganisation zellulärer Prozesse kommen bereits Zweifel an der weit verbreiteten Konzeption auf, dass zelluläre Abläufe rein genetisch determiniert sind (Harold, 2005). Das genetische Material von Organismen ist nur ein Teilbestandteil dessen, was im Laufe der Evolution von Generation zu Generation weitergegeben wird. Eine intakte räumliche Organisation der Zelle, stereochemische Selektivität von enzymatischen Reaktionen und intakte Membranen werden ebenfalls weitergegeben und sind gleichermaßen Bedingung und organisatorische Basis für lebende Organismen und Gegenstand natürlicher Selektion (Cavalier-Smith, 2001). Es erscheint zweifelhaft, ob Phänomene, wie die Kontinuität der Membranen, Interaktion von Genprodukten, intrazelluläre physikalische Kräfte oder die strukturelle Integrität von Zellen allgemein sich überhaupt auf genetische Information beziehen bzw. durch sie zu erklären sind (Cavalier-Smith, 2001; Harold, 1990; Harold, 2005).

1.6 Gegenwärtige Ansätze zur Verbesserung von Kultivierungsverfahren

Das Fehlen von kultivierten Vertretern vieler phylogenetischer Gruppen von Mikroorganismen und die Diskrepanz zwischen Gesamt- und Lebendzellzahlen in Proben aus natürlichen Mikrobengemeinschaften hat die skizzierten methodischen Entwicklungen kultivierungsunabhängiger Verfahren wesentlich stimuliert (Amann *et al.*, 1995; Handelsman, 2004). Jedoch ist die Untersuchung kultivierter Mikroorganismen nach wie vor eine unverzichtbare Quelle von prinzipiellen Erkenntnissen über deren Aufbau und Lebensweise (Fry, 2000; Harold, 2005; Leadbetter, 2003) und dient darüber hinaus auch zum besseren Verständnis molekular-phylogenetischer und metagenomischer Analysen (Leadbetter, 2003; Tyson & Banfield, 2005).

In den vergangenen Jahren haben Erkenntnisse aus kultivierungsunabhängigen Untersuchungen wiederum nachhaltig zu neuen Kultivierungsuntersuchungen angeregt. Dabei sind wesentliche Fortschritte in der Kultivierung besonders abundanter phylogenetischer Gruppen sowie neuer physiologischer Typen von Mikroorganismen erzielt worden (Leadbetter, 2003). Die gewählten Ansatzpunkte lassen sich generell in drei verschiedene Kategorien einteilen oder stellen Kombinationen dieser Kategorien dar.

Zum einen hat die Nutzung molekularbiologischer Untersuchungsmethoden wesentlich zur gezielten Anreicherung und Isolierung neuer phylogenetischer Gruppen beigetragen. Entgegen ihrer physiologischen Vielfalt sind Mikroorganismen morphologisch oft schwer zu differenzieren. PCR- oder FISH-basierte Analysen von Anreicherungen haben ermöglicht, einzelne phylogenetische Gruppen zu identifizieren und zu selektieren. Der erste erfolgreiche Bericht über die Nutzung einer solchen Strategie war die Isolierung neuer hyperthermophiler Archaeen, die zuvor durch 16S rRNA-Gen Analysen identifiziert wurden (Huber *et al.*, 1995). Auf ähnliche Weise wurde später auch das schon erwähnte Isolat aus der SAR11-Gruppe der Gammaproteobakterien gewonnen (Rappé *et al.*, 2002). Weitere Beispiele für die erfolgreiche Anwendung dieser Strategie sind die Isolierung eines Archaeons aus der Gruppe der marinen *Crenarcheota* (Könneke *et al.*, 2005) und neuer bisher unkultivierter Bodenbakterien aus den bakteriellen Phyla *Acidobacteria* und *Verrumicrobia* (Chin *et al.*, 1999; Janssen *et al.*, 2002; Stevenson *et al.*, 2004) sowie die stabile Anreicherung von Organismen aus dem bisher unkultivierten bakteriellen Phylum TM7 (Hugenholtz *et al.*, 2001).

Ein zweiter Ansatzpunkt zur Kultivierung neuer Mikroorganismen ist die gezielte Suche nach neuen mikrobiell katalysierten Prozessen, Energiestoffwechselwegen und physiologischen Eigenschaften, die entweder durch chemische Messungen in der Umwelt, durch thermodynamische Berechnungen oder andere Beobachtungen postuliert werden können. Dieser Ansatz ist unabhängig von der ersten Strategie und mit sehr unterschiedlichen Versuchen zur selektiven Anreicherung von neuen Organismen verbunden, wird aber häufig mit phylogenetischen Analysen kombiniert. Beispiele für diese Herangehensweise sind viele in den vergangenen Jahren neu entdeckte mikrobielle Energiestoffwechsel, wie die mikrobielle Reduktion von Metallen, z. B. Eisen (Lovley & Phillips, 1988), Mangan (Lovley & Phillips, 1988; Myers & Nealson, 1988), Vanadium (Ortiz-Bernad et al., 2004) und Uran (Lovley, 1993), die Reduktion von halogenierten Verbindungen (Coates et al., 1999) und Trinitrotoluol (TNT, Esteve-Núñez et al., 2000) sowie die anaerobe nitrat- oder nitritabhängige Oxidation von Methan (Raghoebarsing et al., 2006), Ammonium (Van de Graaf et al., 1995), Eisen (Straub et al., 1996), Phosphonat (Schink & Friedrich, 2000), Arsenit (Santini et al., 2000), Huminstoffen (Coates et al., 2002) und Benzol (Coates et al., 2001).

Ein dritter Ansatzpunkt besteht in der Verbesserung oder Neuentwicklung von Kultivierungsmethoden, um den Kultivierungserfolg prinzipiell zu verbessern. Derartige

Studien versuchen ein differenziertes Verständnis der Wachstumsphysiologie von Mikroorganismen und der natürlichen Bedingungen in der Umwelt zu nutzen, um besser an die natürlichen Bedingungen angepasste Kultivierungsbedingungen zu entwickeln und mit der phylogenetischen Analyse von Anreicherungen zu kombinieren.

Neue methodische Entwicklungen in diesem Sinne sind beispielsweise die physikalische Separation mariner Bakterien durch Einbettung in Agar-Mikrokapseln, die anschließend im Durchfluss von natürlichem Meerwasser inkubiert und mittels Durchfluss-Zytometrie isoliert werden (Zengler *et al.*, 2002). Auf diese Weise konnte ein breites Spektrum an bisher unkultivierten Bakterien der Phyla *Proteobacteria, Planctomycetes* und *Bacteroidetes* zum Wachstum *in vitro* stimuliert werden. Vergleichbare Beispiele sind die Weichagar-Einbettung von Mikroorganismen aus Wattsedimenten in Diffusionskammern, die nach Inkubation mit Ursprungssediment in Laboraquarien vereinzelt und isoliert werden können, sowie die Agar-Einbettung intakter Sedimentstücke in Substratgradienten. Durch beide Methoden konnte die Diversität neuer Isolate deutlich erhöht werden (Kaeberlein *et al.*, 2002; Köpke *et al.*, 2005).

Andere erfolgreiche Studien basieren auf der sensitiven Detektion von geringem Wachstum in Flüssigkultur durch Fluoreszenzmikroskopie oder Durchfluss-Zytometrie (Connon & Giovannoni, 2002; Rappé *et al.*, 2002; Könneke *et al.*, 2005; Schut *et al.*, 1993) bzw. auf Agarplatten durch sensitive mikroskopische Untersuchung von Anreicherungen nach langen Inkubationszeiten (Chin *et al.*, 1999; Stevenson *et al.*, 2004). Darüber hinaus spielt die Variation der Zusammensetzung synthetischer Medien eine wesentliche Rolle. In diesem Zusammenhang sind z. B. die Verbesserung der Kultivierungserfolge von natürlichem Bakterioplankton durch Herabsetzung der Substratkonzentrationen (Connon & Giovannoni, 2002; Köpke *et al.*, 2005; Schut *et al.*, 1993; Süß *et al.*, 2004), Zusatz von mikrobiellen Signalstoffen wie zyklisches Adenosinmonophosphat (cAMP) oder Homoserinlaktone (HSL) (Bruns *et al.*, 2002; Bruns *et al.*, 2003; Stevenson *et al.*, 2004), oder die Anhebung des CO₂-Partialdrucks in der Atmosphäre als Beispiele zu nennen (Chin *et al.*, 1999; Stevenson *et al.*, 2004).

1.7 Ziele der vorliegenden Arbeit

Ziel der vorliegenden Arbeit war es, einen Einblick in die Abundanz und Verteilung verschiedener physiologischer Gruppen von organotrophen und lithotrophen Mikroorganismen in der Wassersäule und insbesondere an der Chemokline anoxischer Becken in der zentralen Ostsee zu gewinnen. Von besonderem Interesse war dabei die Frage, welche Bedeutung die verschiedenen Elektronenakzeptoren an der Chemokline für die mikrobielle Mineralisation von organischem Material und der Oxidation anorganischer Verbindungen haben.

Bisher erlauben weder Aktivitätsmessungen noch molekular-phylogenetische Analysen oder mikroskopische Verfahren eine direkte Identifizierung und gleichzeitige Analyse mehrerer verschiedener physiologischer Gruppen von Mikroorganismen. Metagenomische Studien, mit deren Hilfe die Rekonstruktion der notwendigen genetischen Kapazitäten möglich wäre, sind extrem aufwendig und lassen sich nur an einzelnen Proben realisieren. Es war daher wesentliches Ziel der vorliegenden Arbeit, kultivierungsbasierte Verfahren so zu modifizieren und an die natürlichen Bedingungen zu adaptieren, dass sie zum einen eine selektive Anreicherung einzelner physiologischer Gruppen von Mikroorganismen erlauben und zum anderen einen größtmöglichen Anteil der mikrobiellen Gemeinschaft zum Wachstum *in vitro* stimulieren können. Durch eine anschließende chemische und molekularbiologische Analyse der Anreicherungen sollte dann die spezifische Aktivität nachgewiesen und die phylogenetische Zugehörigkeit der angereicherten Organismen festgestellt werden. Chemische Gradienten, Lebendzellzahlen und phylogenetische Analysen sollten schließlich zu einer ersten Einschätzung der Bedeutung der einzelnen physiologischen Gruppen für die verschiedenen Umsetzungsprozesse an der Chemokline genutzt werden.

Teilprojekt 1:

In den vergangenen Jahren haben verschiedene Untersuchungen gezeigt, dass neue Isolate von im Meerwasser häufig vorkommenden Phylotypen nicht zu hohen Zelldichten heranwachsen (Könneke *et al.*, 2005; Rappé *et al.*, 2002; Schut *et al.*, 1993). Zur Identifizierung von Wachstum sind daher empfindliche Methoden nötig. Bisher war dies nur durch aufwendige mikroskopische Verfahren möglich (z. B. Connon & Giovannoni, 2002). Das wesentliche Ziel dieses Teilprojektes bestand daher darin, ein einfaches Verfahren zu entwickeln, dass einen sensitiven Nachweis von mikrobiellem Wachstum nicht nur in partikelarmen oxischen Proben, sondern auch in schwer filtrierbaren eisensulfid- oder

manganoxidhaltigen Anreicherungen anaerober Bakterien ermöglicht. Dieses Verfahren sollte die Grundlage für die nachfolgenden Analysen an einer großen Zahl von selektiven Anreicherungen darstellen.

Teilprojekt 2:

Ziel dieses Teilprojektes war es, einen Einblick in die Verteilung aerober und anaerober Mikroorganismen entlang der chemischen Gradienten an der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens und des Fårö Tiefs zu gewinnen. Durch die Oxidation des sulfidischen Tiefenwassers im Gotland Becken und der nachfolgenden Neubildung der Chemokline im Jahr 2003 ergab sich zudem die Möglichkeit, die mikrobiellen Gemeinschaften vor und nach der Reoxidation des Tiefenwassers zu vergleichen. Dazu wurden die chemischen Gradienten an der oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschicht beider Becken untersucht und Wassertiefen für die Analyse der mikrobiellen Gemeinschaften ausgewählt. Mit Hilfe des *Most Probable Number* (MPN)-Verfahrens wurden Lebendzellzahlen von Mikroorganismen aus den unterschiedlichen Wasserschichten und der Chemokline mit verschiedenen Elektronenakzeptoren bestimmt. Anhand der Ergebnisse wurde die Verteilung von aeroben und anaeroben Mikroorganismen in beiden Becken sowie der Einfluss von Durchmischung und Oxidation des sulfidischen Tiefenwassers auf Mikroorganismen an der Chemokline beurteilt.

Teilprojekt 3:

Teilprojekt 2 festgestellten chemischen Basierend auf den in Gradienten, Lebendzellzahlen und CO₂-Fixierung lithotropher Mikroorganismen an der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens, ergab sich die Frage, welche Energiestoffwechselwege von diesen Mikroorganismen genutzt werden. Ziel dieses Teilprojektes war es daher, die in situ CO₂-Fixierungsaktivität Verteilung und die von potentiellen Elektronendonatoren (Schwefelwasserstoff und Ammonium), Elektronenakzeptoren (Sauerstoff, Nitrat, intermediären Schwefelverbindungen (Elementarschwefel, Manganoxid) sowie von Thiosulfat und Sulfit) hochauflösend zu untersuchen. Durch Stimulationsexperimente sollten darüber hinaus Anhaltspunkte über die limitierenden Substrate lithoautotropher Mikroorganismen gewonnen werden. Basierend auf diesen Analysen sollten diffusive Flüsse von Elektronendonatoren und -akzeptoren berechnet und potentielle Energiestoffwechselwege abgeleitet werden.

Teilprojekt 4:

Ziel dieses Teilprojektes war es, parallel zu den Analysen in Teilprojekt 3, organotrophe und lithotrophe Mikroorganismen mit Hilfe des MPN-Verfahrens anzureichern. Dabei wurde das Spektrum der Anreicherungen erweitert und ein Schwerpunkt auf die Anreicherung aerober und anaerober Schwefeloxidierer gelegt. Mit Hilfe chemischer und molekularbiologischer Analysen wurden die Aktivität und die phylogenetische Zugehörigkeit einzelner Anreicherungen untersucht. Die Ergebnisse wurden abschließend zu einer Einschätzung der Rolle verschiedener physiologischer Mikroorganismentypen für die Stoffkreisläufe an der Chemokline in der Wassersäule des Gotland Beckens genutzt.

1.8 Literatur

- Amann, R.I., Krumholz, L., Stahl, D.A. (1990). Fluorescent-oligonucleotide probing of whole cells for determinative, phylogenetic, and environmental studies in microbiology. *J. Bacteriol.* 172: 762-770.
- Amann, R.I., Ludwig, W., Schleifer, K.H. (1995). Phylogenetic identification and in situ detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. *Microbiol. Rev.* 59: 143-169.
- Azam, F., Fenchel, T., Field, J.G., Gray, J.S., Meyer-Reil, L.A., Thingstad, F. (1983). The ecological role of water-column microbes in the sea. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 10: 257-263.
- Azam, F. (1998). Microbial control of oceanic carbon flux: The plot thickens. *Science* 280: 694-696.
- Béjà, O., Aravind, L., Koonin, E.V., Suzuki, M.T., Hadd, A., Nguyen, L.P., Jovanovich, S., Gates, C.M., Feldman, R.A., Spudich, J.L., Spudich, E.N., DeLong, E.F. (2000). Bacterial rhodopsin: Evidence for a new type of phototrophy in the sea. *Science* 289: 1902-1906.
- Benz, M., Schink, B., Brune, A. (1998). Humic acid reduction by *Propionibacterium* freudenreichii and other fermenting bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64: 4507-4512.
- Brettar, I., Rheinheimer, G. (1991). Denitrification in the Central Baltic: evidence for H₂Soxidation as motor of denitrification at the oxic-anoxic interface. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 77: 157-169.
- Brettar, I., Rheinheimer, G. (1992). Influence of carbon availability on denitrification in the central Baltic Sea. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 37: 1146-1163.
- Brettar, I., Christen, R., Höfle, M.G. (2002). *Shewanella denitrificans* sp. nov., a vigorously denitrifying bacterium isolated from the oxic–anoxic interface of the Gotland Deep in the central Baltic Sea. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **52**: 2211-2217.

- Broda, E. (1977). 2 Kinds of Lithotrophs Missing in Nature. Z. Allg. Mikrobiol. 17: 491-493.
- Bruns, A., Cypionka, H., Overmann, J. (2002). Cyclic AMP and acyl homoserine lactones increase the cultivation efficiency of heterotrophic bacteria from the central Baltic Sea. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 68: 3978-3987.
- Bruns, A., Nübel, U., Cypionka, H., Overmann, J. (2003). Effect of signal compounds and incubation conditions on the culturability of freshwater bacterioplankton. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 69: 1980-1989.
- Canfield, D.E., Jørgensen, B.B., Fossing, H., Glud, R., Gundersen, J., Ramsing, N.B., Thamdrup, B., Hansen, J.W., Nielsen, L.P., Hall, P.O. (1993). Pathways of organic carbon oxidation in three continental margin sediments. *Mar. Geol.* 113: 27-40.
- **Cavalier-Smith, T.** (2001). Obcells as Proto-Organisms: Membrane heredity, lithophosphorylation, and the origins of the genetic code, the first cells, and photosynthesis. *J. Mol. Evol.* **53**: 555-595.
- Chin, K.J., Hahn, D., Hengstmann, U., Liesack, W., Janssen, P.H. (1999). Characterization and identification of numerically abundant culturable bacteria from the anoxic bulk soil of rice paddy microcosms. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 65: 5042-5049.
- Coates, J.D., Michaelidou, U., Bruce, R.A., O'Connor, S.M., Crespi, J.N., Achenbach, L.A. (1999). Ubiquity and diversity of dissimilatory (per)chlorate-reducing bacteria. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **65**: 5234-5241.
- Coates, J.D., Chakraborty, R., Lack, J.G., O'Connor, S.M., Cole, K.A., Bender, K.S., Achenbach, L.A. (2001). Anaerobic benzene oxidation coupled to nitrate reduction in pure culture by two strains of *Dechloromonas*. *Nature* **411**: 1039-1043.
- Coates, J.D., Cole, K.A., Chakraborty, R., O'Connor, S.M., Achenbach, L.A. (2002). Diversity and ubiquity of bacteria capable of utilizing humic substances as electron donors for anaerobic respiration. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **68**: 2445-2452.
- Cole, J.R., Chai, B., Farris, R.J., Wang, Q., Kulam, S.A., McGarrell, D.M., Garrity, G.M., Tiedje, J.M. (2005). The Ribosomal Database Project (RDP-II): sequences and tools for high-throughput rRNA analysis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 33: D294-6.
- Connon, S.A., Giovannoni, S.J. (2002). High-throughput methods for culturing microorganisms in very-low-nutrient media yield diverse new marine isolates. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **68**: 3878-3885.
- **Daffonchio**, **D.**, **Borin**, **S.**, **Brusa**, **T.**, *et al.* (2006). Stratified prokaryote network in the oxicanoxic transition of a deep-sea halocline. *Nature* **440**: 203-207.
- **Daims, H., Nielsen, J.L., Nielsen, P.H., Schleifer, K.H., Wagner, M.** (2001). In situ characterization of *Nitrospira*-like nitrite oxidizing bacteria active in wastewater treatment plants. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **67**: 5273-5284.
- **DeLong, E.F., Wickham, G.S., Pace, N.R.** (1989). Phylogenetic stains: ribosomal RNAbased probes for the identification of single cells. *Science* **243**: 1360-1363.

- Esteve-Núñez, A., Lucchesi, G., Philipp, B., Schink, B., Ramos, J.L. (2000). Respiration of 2,4,6-trinitrotoluene by *Pseudomonas* sp strain JLR11. *J. Bacteriol.* **182**: 1352-1355.
- Falkowski, P.G., Barber, R.T., Smetacek, V.V. (1998). Biogeochemical controls and feedbacks on ocean primary production. *Science* 281: 200-207.
- Froelich, P.N., Klinkhammer, G.P., Bender, M.L., Luedtke, N.A., Heath, G.R., Cullen, D., Dauphin, P., Hammond, D., Hartman, B., Maynard, V. (1979). Early oxidation of organic matter in pelagic sediments of the eastern equatorial Atlantic: suboxic diagenesis. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 43: 1075-1090.
- Fry, J. (2000). Bacterial diversity and 'unculturables'. Microbiology Today 27: 186-188.
- Gast, V., Gocke, K. (1988). Vertical distribution of number, biomass and size-class spectrum of bacteria in relation to oxic/anoxic conditions in the Central Baltic Sea. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* **45**: 179-186.
- Giovannoni, S.J., Bibbs, L., Cho, J.-C., Stapels, M.D., Desiderio, R., Vergin, K.L., Rappé, M.S., Laney, S., Wilhelm, L.J., Tripp, H.J., Mathur, E.J., Barofsky, D.F. (2005). Proteorhodopsin in the ubiquitous marine bacterium SAR11. *Nature* 438: 82-85.
- Gray, N.D., Howarth, R., Pickup, R.W., Jones, J.G., Head, I.M. (2000). Use of combined microautoradiography and fluorescence in situ hybridization to determine carbon metabolism in mixed natural communities of uncultured bacteria from the genus Achromatium. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **66**: 4518-4522.
- Handelsman, J., Rondon, M.R., Brady, S.F., Clardy, J., Goodman, R.M. (1998). Molecular biological access to the chemistry of unknown soil microbes: a new frontier for natural products. *Chem. Biol.* 5: R245-R249.
- Handelsman, J. (2004). Metagenomics: application of genomics to uncultured microorganisms. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 68: 669-685.
- Harold, F.M. (1990). To shape a cell: an inquiry into the causes of morphogenesis of microorganisms. *Microbiol. Rev.* 54: 381-431.
- Harold, F.M. (2005). Molecules into cells: specifying spatial architecture. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 69: 544-564.
- Hedges, J.I., Keil, R.G. (1995). Sedimentary organic matter preservation: an assessment and speculative synthesis. *Mar. Chem.* **49**: 81-115.
- Hobbie, J.E., Daley, R.J., Jasper, S. (1977). Use of nuclepore filters for counting bacteria by fluorescence microscopy. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **33**: 1225-1228.
- Huber, R., Burggraf, S., Mayer, T., Barns, S.M., Rossnagel, P., Stetter, K.O. (1995). Isolation of a hyperthermophilic archaeum predicted by *in situ* RNA analysis. *Nature* 376: 57-58.
- Hugenholtz, P., Goebel, B.M., Pace, N.R. (1998). Impact of culture-independent studies on the emerging phylogenetic view of bacterial diversity. *J. Bacteriol.* 180: 4765-4774.

- Hugenholtz, P., Tyson, G.W., Webb, R.I., Wagner, A.M., Blackall, L.L. (2001). Investigation of candidate division TM7, a recently recognized major lineage of the domain *Bacteria* with no known pure-culture representatives. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 67: 411-419.
- Jannasch, H.W., Wirsen, C.O., Molyneaux, S.J. (1991). Chemoautotrophic sulfur-oxidizing Bacteria from the Black Sea. *Deep-Sea Res.* 38: S1105-S1120.
- Janssen, P.H., Yates, P.S., Grinton, B.E., Taylor, P.M., Sait, M. (2002). Improved culturability of soil bacteria and isolation in pure culture of novel members of the divisions Acidobacteria, Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, and Verrucomicrobia. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68: 2391-2396.
- Jørgensen, B.B. (1977). The sulfur cycle of a coastal marine sediment (Limfjorden, Denmark). *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 22: 814-832.
- Jørgensen, B.B. (1982). Mineralization of organic matter in the sea bed the role of sulfate reduction. *Nature* 296: 643-645.
- Jørgensen, B.B., Bang, M., Blackburn, T.H. (1990). Anaerobic mineralization in marine sediments from the Baltic Sea-North Sea transition. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* **59**: 39-54.
- Kaeberlein, T., Lewis, K., Epstein, S.S. (2002). Isolating "uncultivable" microorganisms in pure culture in a simulated natural environment. *Science* **296**: 1127-1129.
- Kepner, R.L., Jr., Pratt, J.R. (1994). Use of fluorochromes for direct enumeration of total bacteria in environmental samples: past and present. *Microbiol. Rev.* **58**: 603-615.
- Könneke, M., Bernhard, A.E., de la Torre, J.R., Walker, C.B., Waterbury, J.B., Stahl, D.A. (2005). Isolation of an autotrophic ammonia-oxidizing marine archaeon. *Nature* 437: 543-546.
- Köpke, B., Wilms, R., Engelen, B., Cypionka, H., Sass, H. (2005). Microbial diversity in coastal subsurface sediments: a cultivation approach using various electron acceptors and substrate gradients. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **71**: 7819-7830.
- Kostka, J.E., Gribsholt, B., Petrie, E., Dalton, D., Skelton, H., Kristensen, E. (2002). The rates and pathways of carbon oxidation in bioturbated saltmarsh sediments. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 47: 230-240.
- Kowalchuk, G.A., de Bruijn, F.J., Head, I.M., Akkermans, A.D.L., van Elsas, J.D. (Hrsg.) (2004). Molecular Microbial Ecology Manual 2. Aufl. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dodrecht, The Netherlands.
- Leadbetter, J.R. (2003). Cultivation of recalcitrant microbes: cells are alive, well and revealing their secrets in the 21st century laboratory. *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.* **6**: 274-281.
- Lide, D.R. (1992). Handbook of chemistry and physics. 73. Aufl. CRC Press, Boca Raton.
- Llobet-Brossa, E., Rosselló-Mora, R., Amann, R. (1998). Microbial community composition of Wadden Sea sediments as revealed by fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64: 2691-2696.

- Llobet-Brossa, E., Rabus, R., Böttcher, M.E., Könneke, M., Finke, N., Schramm, A., Meyer, R.L., Grötzchel, S., Rosselló-Mora, R., Amann, R. (2002). Community structure and activity of sulfate-reducing bacteria in an intertidal surface sediment: a multi-method approach. *Aquat. Microb. Ecol.* **29**: 211-226.
- Lorenz, P., Schleper, C. (2002). Metagenome a challenging source of enzyme discovery. J. Mol. Catal. B: Enzym. 19: 13-19.
- Lovley, D.R., Phillips, E.J.P. (1988). Novel mode of microbial energy metabolism: organic carbon oxidation coupled to dissimilatory reduction of iron or manganese. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **54**: 1472-1480.
- Lovley, D.R. (1991). Dissimilatory Fe(III) and Mn(IV) reduction. *Microbiol. Rev.* 55: 259-287.
- Lovley, D.R. (1993). Dissimilatory metal reduction. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 47: 263-290.
- Luther III, G.W., Sundby, B., Lewis, B.L., Brendel, P.J., Silverberg, N. (1997). Interactions of manganese with the nitrogen cycle: Alternative pathways to dinitrogen. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 61: 4043-4052.
- Manefield, M., Whiteley, A.S., Griffiths, R.I., Bailey, M.J. (2002). RNA stable isotope probing, a novel means of linking microbial community function to phylogeny. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **68**: 5367-5373.
- Margulies, M., Egholm, M., Altman, W.E., et al. (2005). Genome sequencing in microfabricated high-density picolitre reactors. *Nature* 437: 376-380.
- Muyzer, G., de Waal, E.C., Uitterlinden, A.G. (1993). Profiling of complex microbial populations by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis analysis of polymerase chain reaction-amplified genes coding for 16S rRNA. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **59**: 695-700.
- Myers, R.C., Nealson, K.H. (1988). Bacterial manganese reduction and growth with manganese oxide as the sole electron acceptor. *Science* 240: 1319-1321.
- Nealson, K.H., Myers, C.R., Wimpee, B.B. (1991). Isolation and identification of manganese-reducing bacteria and estimation of microbial Mn(IV)-reducing potential in the Black Sea. *Deep-Sea Res.* 38: S907-S920.
- Neretin, L.N., Pohl, C., Jost, G., Leipe, T., Pollehne, F. (2003). Manganese cycling in the Gotland Deep, Baltic Sea. *Mar. Chem.* 82: 125-143.
- Nielsen, J.L., Christensen, D., Kloppenborg, M., Nielsen, P.H. (2003). Quantification of cell-specific substrate uptake by probe-defined bacteria under *in situ* conditions by microautoradiography and fluorescence *in situ* hybridization. *Environ. Microbiol.* **5**: 202-211.
- Noble, R.T., Fuhrman, J.A. (1998). Use of SYBR Green I for rapid epifluorescence counts of marine viruses and bacteria. *Aquat. Microb. Ecol.* **14**: 113-118.
- Olsen, G.J., Lane, D.J., Giovannoni, S.J., Pace, N.R., Stahl, D.A. (1986). Microbial ecology and evolution a ribosomal RNA approach. *Annu. Rev. Microbiol.* **40**: 337-365.

- Orphan, V.J., House, C.H., Hinrichs, K.U., McKeegan, K.D., DeLong, E.F. (2001). Methane-consuming archaea revealed by directly coupled isotopic and phylogenetic analysis. *Science* **293**: 484-487.
- Ortiz-Bernad, I., Anderson, R.T., Vrionis, H.A., Lovley, D.R. (2004). Vanadium respiration by *Geobacter metallireducens*: Novel strategy for in situ removal of vanadium from groundwater. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **70**: 3091-3095.
- Pace, N.R. (1997). A molecular view of microbial diversity and the biosphere. *Science* 276: 734-740.
- Piker, L., Schmaljohann, R., Imhoff, J.F. (1998). Dissimilatory sulfate reduction and methane production in Gotland Deep sediments (Baltic Sea) during a transition period from oxic to anoxic bottom water (1993-1996). Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 14: 183-193.
- Porter, K.G., Feig, Y.S. (1980). The use of DAPI for identifying and counting aquatic microflora. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 25: 943-948.
- Prieto, M.A., Galán, B., Torres, B., Ferrández, A., Fernández, C., Miñambres, B., García, J.L., Díaz, E. (2004). Aromatic metabolism versus carbon availability: the regulatory network that controls catabolism of less-preferred carbon sources in *Escherichia coli. FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* 28: 503-518.
- Radajewski, S., Ineson, P., Parekh, N.R., Murrell, J.C. (2000). Stable-isotope probing as a tool in microbial ecology. *Nature* **403**: 646-649.
- Raghoebarsing, A.A., Pol, A., van de Pas-Schoonen, K.T., Smolders, A.J.P., Ettwig, K.F., Rijpstra, W.I.C., Schouten, S., Damsté, J.S.S., Op den Camp, H.J.M., Jetten, M.S.M., Strous, M. (2006). A microbial consortium couples anaerobic methane oxidation to denitrification. *Nature* 440: 918-921.
- Ramsing, N.B., Fossing, H., Ferdelman, T.G., Andersen, F., Thamdrup, B. (1996). Distribution of bacterial populations in a stratified fjord (Mariager Fjord, Denmark) quantified by in situ hybridization and related to chemical gradients in the water column. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **62**: 1391-1404.
- Rappé, M., Giovannoni, S.J. (2003). The uncultured microbial majority. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 57: 369-394.
- Rappé, M.S., Connon, S.A., Vergin, K.L., Giovannoni, S.J. (2002). Cultivation of the ubiquitous SAR11 marine bacterioplankton clade. *Nature* 418: 630-633.
- Rheinheimer, G., Gocke, K., Hoppe, H.-G. (1989). Vertical distribution of microbiological and hydrographic-chemical parameters in different areas of the Baltic Sea. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* **52**: 55-70.
- Rheinheimer, G. (1995). Meereskunde der Ostsee. 2. Aufl. Springer Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Saiki, R.K., Gelfand, D.H., Stoffel, S., Scharf, S.J., Higuchi, R., Horn, G.T., Mullis, K.B., Erlich, H.A. (1988). Primer-directed enzymatic amplification of DNA with a thermostable DNA polymerase. *Science* 239: 487-491.

- Santini, J.M., Sly, L.I., Schnagl, R.D., Macy, J.M. (2000). A new chemolithoautotrophic arsenite-oxidizing bacterium isolated from a gold mine: phylogenetic, physiological, and preliminary biochemical studies. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **66**: 92-97.
- Sass, A.M., Sass, H., Coolen, M.J.L., Cypionka, H., Overmann, J. (2001). Microbial communities in the chemocline of a hypersaline deep- sea basin (Urania basin, Mediterranean Sea). *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 67: 5392-5402.
- Schink, B., Friedrich, M. (2000). Phosphite oxidation by sulphate reduction. *Nature* 406: 37.
- Schneider, B., Nausch, G., Kubsch, H., Petersohn, I. (2002). Accumulation of total CO₂ during stagnation in the Baltic Sea deep water and its relationship to nutrient and oxygen concentrations. *Mar. Chem.* **77**: 277-291.
- Schneider, B., Kuss, J. (2004). Past and present productivity of the Baltic Sea as inferred from pCO2 data. *Cont. Shelf Res.* 24: 1611-1622.
- Schut, F., de Vries, E.J., Gottschal, J.C., Robertson, B.R., Harder, W., Prins, R.A., Button, D.K. (1993). Isolation of typical marine bacteria by dilution culture: Growth, maintenance, and characteristics of isolates under laboratory conditions. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 59: 2150-2160.
- Shendure, J., Porreca, G.J., Reppas, N.B., Lin, X., McCutcheon, J.P., Rosenbaum, A.M., Wang, M.D., Zhang, K., Mitra, R.D., Church, G.M. (2005). Accurate multiplex Polony Sequencing of an evolved bacterial genome. *Science* 309: 1728-1732.
- Sorokin, D.Y. (2003). Oxidation of inorganic sulfur compounds by obligately organotrophic bacteria. *Microbiol.* 72: 641-653.
- Stevenson, B.S., Eichorst, S.A., Wertz, J.T., Schmidt, T.M., Breznak, J.A. (2004). New strategies for cultivation and detection of previously uncultured microbes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **70**: 4748-4755.
- Straub, K.L., Benz, M., Schink, B., Widdel, F. (1996). Anaerobic, nitrate-dependent microbial oxidation of ferrous iron. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 62: 1458-1460.
- Stumm, W., Morgan, J.J. (1981). Aquatic chemistry. 2. Aufl. Wiley, New York.
- Sunnucks, P., Wilson, A.C.C., Beheregaray, L.B., Zenger, K., French, J., Taylor, A.C. (2000). SSCP is not so difficult: the application and utility of single-stranded conformation polymorphism in evolutionary biology and molecular ecology. *Mol. Ecol.* 9: 1699-1710.
- Süß, J., Engelen, B., Cypionka, H., Sass, H. (2004). Quantitative analysis of bacterial communities from Mediterranean sapropels based on cultivation-dependent methods. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 51: 109-121.
- **Tebo, B.M.** (1991). Manganese(II) oxidation in the suboxic zone of the Black Sea. *Deep-Sea Res.* **38**: S883-S905.
- **Tebo, B.M., Johnson, H.A., McCarthy, J.K., Templeton, A.S.** (2005). Geomicrobiology of manganese(II) oxidation. Trends in Microbiology 13: 421-428.

- **Teske, A., Wawer, C., Muyzer, G., Ramsing, N.B.** (1996). Distribution of sulfate-reducing bacteria in a stratified fjord (Mariager Fjord, Denmark) as evaluated by most-probablenumber counts and denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of PCR-amplified ribosomal DNA fragments. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **62**: 1405-1415.
- Thamdrup, B., Canfield, D.E. (1996). Pathways of carbon oxidation in continental margin sediments off central Chile. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 41: 1629-1650.
- Thamdrup, B., Hansen, J.W., Jørgensen, B.B. (1998). Temperature dependence of aerobic respiration in a coastal sediment. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* **25**: 189-200.
- **Thamdrup, B.** (2000). Bacterial manganese and iron reduction in aquatic sediments. In: B. Schink (Hrsg.). *Advances in microbial ecology*. Band 16. pp.: 41-84. Kluiver Academic/ Plenum Publishers, New York.
- Thamdrup, B., Rosselló-Mora, R., Amann, R. (2000). Microbial manganese and sulfate reduction in Black Sea shelf sediments. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 66: 2888-2897.
- Thauer, R.K., Jungermann, K., Decker, K. (1977). Energy conservation in chemotrophic anaerobic bacteria. *Bacteriol. Rev.* 41: 100-180.
- Tyson, G.W., Chapman, J., Hugenholtz, P., Allen, E.E., Ram, R.J., Richardson, P.M., Solovyev, V.V., Rubin, E.M., Rokhsar, D.S., Banfield, J.F. (2004). Community structure and metabolism through reconstruction of microbial genomes from the environment. *Nature* **428**: 37-43.
- Tyson, G.W., Banfield, J.F. (2005). Cultivating the uncultivated: a community genomics perspective. *Trends Microbiol.* 13: 411-415.
- **Tyson, G.W., Lo, I., Baker, B.J., Allen, E.E., Hugenholtz, P., Banfield, J.F.** (2005). Genome-directed isolation of the key nitrogen fixer *Leptospirillum ferrodiazotrophum* sp. nov. from an acidophilic microbial community. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **71**: 6319-6324.
- Van de Graaf, A.A., Mulder, A., de Bruijn, P., Jetten, M.S., Robertson, L.A., Kuenen, J.G. (1995). Anaerobic oxidation of ammonium is a biologically mediated process. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 61: 1246-1251.
- Venter, J.C., Remington, K., Heidelberg, J.F., et al. (2004). Environmental genome shotgun sequencing of the Sargasso Sea. *Science* **304**: 66-74.
- Weinbauer, M.G., Beckmann, C., Höfle, M.G. (1998). Utility of green fluorescent nucleic acid dyes and aluminum oxide membrane filters for rapid epifluorescence enumeration of soil and sediment bacteria. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64: 5000-5003.
- Wieringa, E.B., Overmann, J., Cypionka, H. (2000). Detection of abundant sulphatereducing bacteria in marine oxic sediment layers by a combined cultivation and molecular approach. *Environ. Microbiol.* **2**: 417-27.
- Woese, C.R., Fox, G.E. (1977). Phylogenetic structure of the prokaryotic domain: the primary kingdoms. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 74: 5088-5090.

- Yao, W., Millero, F.J. (1993). The rate of sulfide oxidation by δ -MnO₂ in seawater. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 57: 3359-3365.
- Yao, W.S., Millero, F.J. (1996). Oxidation of hydrogen sulfide by hydrous Fe(III) oxides in seawater. Mar. Chem. 52: 1-16.
- Zehnder, A.J.B., Stumm, W. (1988). Geochemistry and Biogeochemistry of anaerobic habitats. In: A. Zehnder (Hrsg.). *Biology of Anaerobic Microorganisms*. pp.: 1-38. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Zengler, K., Toledo, G., Rappé, M., Elkins, J., Mathur, E.J., Short, J.M., Keller, M. (2002). Cultivating the uncultured. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. **99**: 15681-15686.
- **Zhang, J.-Z., Millero, F.J.** (1993). The products from the oxidation of H₂S in seawater. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 57: 1705-1718.
- Zopfi, J., Ferdelman, T.G., Jørgensen, B.B., Teske, A., Thamdrup, B. (2001). Influence of water column dynamics on sulfide oxidation and other major biogeochemical processes in the chemocline of Mariager Fjord (Denmark). *Mar. Chem.* 74: 29-51.
- Zopfi, J., Ferdelman, T.G., Fossing, H. (2004). Distribution and fate of sulfur intermediates—sulfite, tetrathionate, thiosulfate, and elemental sulfur—in marine sediments. In: J.P. Amend, K.J. Edwards, T.W. Lyons (Hrsg.). *Sulfur biogeochemistry past and present*. pp.: 97-116. Geological Society of America, Boulder, Colorado.

2. Publikationen
2.1 Sensitive Determination of Microbial Growth by Nucleic Acid Staining in Aqueous Suspension

Willm Martens-Habbena und Henrik Sass

Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 72(1), 87-95, 2006.

APPLIED AND ENVIRONMENTAL MICROBIOLOGY, Jan. 2006, p. 87–95 0099-2240/06/\$08.00+0 doi:10.1128/AEM.72.1.87–95.2006 Copyright © 2006, American Society for Microbiology. All Rights Reserved. Vol. 72, No. 1

Sensitive Determination of Microbial Growth by Nucleic Acid Staining in Aqueous Suspension

Willm Martens-Habbena and Henrik Sass*

Paleomicrobiology Group, Institute for the Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment, University of Oldenburg, D-26111 Oldenburg, Germany

Received 18 July 2005/Accepted 19 September 2005

The determination of cell numbers or biomass in laboratory cultures or environmental samples is usually based on turbidity measurements, viable counts, biochemical determinations (e.g., protein and lipid measurements), microscopic counting, or recently, flow cytometric analysis. In the present study, we developed a novel procedure for the sensitive quantification of microbial cells in cultures and most-probable-number series. The assay combines fluorescent nucleic acid staining and subsequent fluorescence measurement in suspension. Six different fluorescent dyes (acridine orange, DAPI [4',6'-diamidino-2-phenylindole], ethidium bromide, PicoGreen, and SYBR green I and II) were evaluated. SYBR green I was found to be the most sensitive dye and allowed the quantification of 50,000 to up to 1.5×10^8 *Escherichia coli* cells per ml sample. The rapid staining procedure was robust against interference from rRNA, sample fixation by the addition of glutaric dialdehyde, and reducing agents such as sodium dithionite, sodium sulfide, and ferrous sulfide. It worked well with phylogenetically distant bacterial and archaeal strains. Excellent agreement with optical density measurements of cell increases was achieved during growth experiments performed with aerobic and sulfate-reducing bacteria. The assay offers a time-saving, more sensitive alternative to epifluorescence microscopy analysis of most-probable-number dilution series. This method simplifies the quantification of microbial cells in pure cultures as well as enrichments and is particularly suited for low cell densities.

The quantification of microbial cells in pure cultures, enrichments, and environmental samples is a key measurement in microbiology, ecology, and biotechnology. Several methods are currently applied to obtain direct (light and epifluorescence microscopy and flow cytometry) or indirect (turbidimetry, nephelometry, and biochemical determinations [17]) measures of cell density or biomass. These methods vary considerably regarding their sensitivities and time requirements. While biomass determination by turbidimetric measurement is fast and easy to perform, and therefore still frequently used, its sensitivity is rather low, and it is susceptible to interference, for example, by precipitates or cell aggregate formation. Microscopic measures, in turn, are more sensitive, but particularly in the case of epifluorescence microscopy, are more time-consuming, require some experience, and may be influenced by biases between individuals. The application of flow cytometry is an emerging technique with a high sensitivity that simplifies the counting procedure, but it needs careful setup, and the equipment is not generally available (16, 18).

Cultivation-based estimates such as plate counts and most probable numbers (MPN) are widely used, since they offer the opportunity to target particular physiological groups (e.g., sulfate reducers) and can serve as a source for the isolation of pure cultures (12, 28, 30). However, some bacterial groups exhibit little growth, such as chemolithoautotrophic ammonia oxidizers (5) and oligocarbophilic marine bacteria (11), and thus are hardly analyzable by simple turbidimetric measurements. Therefore, following the growth of these organisms requires the use of fluorescence microscopy, flow cytometry, or chemical or activity measurements (1, 5, 12, 27).

During balanced growth of microbial cultures, every cell component is supposed to change at the same rate (23). Accordingly, the culture biomass and its particular constituents, such as proteins and nucleic acids, will occur at constant ratios, although for a single cell the biomass and nucleic acid content may vary significantly during the cell cycle (6, 23). Therefore, the increase in cellular constituents such as proteins or nucleic acids is supposed to serve as a reliable marker of biomass increase during balanced microbial growth. In recent years, the determination of cellular nucleic acid contents by fluorescent staining and flow cytometry has been successfully applied (10, 16). Hence, the determination of bulk nucleic acid content in microbial cultures is likely to provide a reliable and sensitive tool for the determination of microbial growth. However, little research has focused in this direction, although fluorescence measurements have already been applied for determinations of microbial cell numbers in samples from soils, sediments (34), and pelagic environments (14, 31).

The aim of the present study was to develop a sensitive method for the quantification of microbial cells in pure and enrichment cultures that is particularly suitable for low cell densities. A simple protocol combining nucleic acid staining of fixed or untreated cultures or enrichments and subsequent measurement of fluorescence emission was developed and applied to growth experiments and most-probable-number dilution series.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Nucleic acid dyes and staining procedures. Stock solutions (10 mg ml⁻¹) of acridine orange (3,6-bis[dimethylamino]acridine hydrochloride) and DAPI (4',6'-diamidino-2-phenylindole dihydrochloride) were freshly prepared from

^{*} Corresponding author. Present address: School of Earth, Ocean and Planetary Sciences, Cardiff University, Park Place, Cardiff CF10 3YE, Wales, United Kingdom. Phone: 44 (0)29 208-76001. Fax: 44 (0)29 208-74326. E-mail: henrik@earth.cf.ac.uk.

88 MARTENS-HABBENA AND SASS

APPL. ENVIRON. MICROBIOL.

TABLE 1.	Bacterial a	and archaeal	strains used	for the	present study
----------	-------------	--------------	--------------	---------	---------------

Domain			Cultivation conditions and substrate			Fluorescence/OD ratio ^d	
	Phylum	Strain	Medium (oxygen status)	Temp (°C)	Substrate (concn)	Fresh cells	Fixed cells
Bacteria	Alphaproteobacteria	Ruegeria algicola ATCC 51440 ^T	Marine (oxic)	20	Glucose (10 mM)	8.06 ± 3.52	5.09 ± 1.55
	Gammaproteobacteria	Shewanella baltica DSM 9439 ^T	Brackish (oxic)	20	Monomer mix ^a	3.40 ± 1.34	3.39 ± 1.20
		Oceanospirillum sp. strain GM1 ^b	Brackish (oxic)	20	Acetate (100 µM)	ND^{c}	3.43 ± 1.15
Ĺ	Deltaproteobacteria	Desulfovibrio acrylicus DSM 10141 ^T	Marine (anoxic/FeS)	30	Lactate (20 mM)	4.29 ± 0.40	NA^{c}
	Epsilonproteobacteria	<i>Spsilonproteobacteria Arcobacter</i> sp. strain Na105 ^b Marine (oxic)	Marine (oxic)	20	Monomer mix ^a	3.02 ± 1.35	1.49 ± 0.41
	"Firmicutes"	Desulfosporosinus orientis DSM 765 ^T	Freshwater (anoxic/dithionite)	28	Lactate (10 mM)	0 mM) 5.23 ± 1.20	8.16 ± 2.14
	"Bacteroidetes"	Muricauda ruestringensis DSM 13258 ^T	Marine (oxic)	20	Mannose (10 mM)	6.93 ± 0.82	11.6 ± 3.79
Archaea	Euryarchaeota	Methanospirillum hungatei DSM 864 ^T	Freshwater (anoxic/sulfide)	30	Acetate (10 mM), H_2	8.31	9.66
		Methanosarcina barkeri DSM 800 ^T	Freshwater (anoxic/sulfide)	30	Acetate (10 mM), H_2	¹ ₂ 7.94	9.22

^a According to the work of Süß et al. (30).

^b Sass and Martens-Habbena (unpublished).

^c NA, was not fixed because of a possible reaction of aldehydes with sulfide. ND, not done.

^d Data are means \pm standard deviations.

crystalline powder by dissolving the powder in double-distilled and sterilely filtered (0.2 µm) water and were stored at 4°C. Stock solutions of ethidium bromide (2,7-diamino-10-ethyl-9-phenyl-phenanthridinium bromide; 10 mg ml⁻¹) were prepared in TE buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl, 1 mM EDTA, pH 8) and subsequently sterilely filtered and stored at 4°C. Stock solutions of SYBR green I and II as well as of PicoGreen were purchased from Molecular Probes (Eugene, OR), subdivided into small aliquots upon receipt, and stored in 1.5-ml reaction tubes at -20° C. All other dyes were obtained from Sigma (Deisenhofen, Germany).

Working solutions of dyes were freshly prepared each day at five times the desired final assay concentrations in sterile plastic petri dishes. Working solutions of DAPI were prepared in sterilely filtered phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (8.0 g NaCl, 0.2 g KCl, 1.44 g Na₂HPO₄, 0.24 g KH₂PO₄ per liter; pH 7.2). All other working solutions were prepared in sterilely filtered TE buffer concentrate (200 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM sodium EDTA, pH 8.0). Unless otherwise stated, staining experiments were performed with 200 μ l of sample plus 50 μ l of dye working solution in black untreated 96-well microplates (Nunc 237108; VWR International, Darmstadt, Germany).

Comparison of nucleic acid dyes. The applicability of nucleic acid dyes was tested with suspended Escherichia coli cells, Therefore, E, coli K-12 was cultured aerobically in liquid Luria-Bertani broth (17) at 37°C on a rotary shaker. Earlystationary-phase cultures were harvested by centrifugation for 20 min at 10,000 \times g (Beckman J2-HS centrifuge with a JA20 rotor). Cells were washed, resuspended in sterilely filtered (0.2-µm) vitamin-free freshwater medium (see below) to a final cell density of approximately $2 imes 10^9$ cells per ml, and stored at 4°C. The cell suspension or cell-free medium was dispensed into black microplates, stained by the addition of dye working solution, incubated at room temperature in the dark, and subsequently analyzed by fluorescence measurement (see below). For dilution series of E. coli, the cell numbers were determined exactly by epifluorescence microscopy after SYBR green I staining and checked again after fluorescence measurements. For pH optimization of each dye, the respective dye working solution was adjusted to the desired pH by the addition of HCl or NaOH prior to use. Because of the small sample volume, the final pHs in the assays were checked with narrow-range pH paper (CS series; Whatman, Maidstone, United Kingdom), and they deviated no more than 0.1 pH units.

Nucleic acid quantification. For DNA quantification, a λ phage DNA standard (100 µg ml⁻¹; Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR) was diluted 100-fold in sterilely filtered TE buffer (10 mM Tris-HCI, 1 mM EDTA, pH 8). Aliquots were dispensed into black microplates and brought up with TE buffer to a final volume of 200 µl. Staining was performed by the addition of 50 µl SYBR green I working solution (2,000-fold dilution of the stock solution). After 5 minutes of incubation in the dark, the samples were analyzed on a fluorescence microplate reader (see below).

The quantification of rRNAs in the presence of DNA was performed with a λ phage DNA standard and *E. coli* rRNAs (16S and 23S rRNAs at 4 mg ml⁻¹; Roche, Mannheim, Germany). Briefly, RNase-free TE buffer was prepared by

incubation in the presence of 0.1% diethyl pyrocarbonate at 37°C overnight and subsequent autoclaving. The DNA standard (200 ng ml⁻¹) and rRNA standard (0 to 1,600 ng ml⁻¹) were prepared with RNase-free TE buffer. One-hundred-microliter aliquots of DNA standard were mixed with 100 μ l diluted rRNA standard and 50 μ l SYBR green I working solution (2,000-fold dilution of the stock solution in RNase-free concentrated TE buffer) in sterile and RNase-free microplates (Costar 3596; Corning Inc., NY). Fluorescence measurements were performed after 5 minutes of incubation in the dark.

Cultivation of pure cultures. Pure cultures were grown in artificial seawater, brackish water, or freshwater. Artificial seawater contained (in g liter⁻¹) NaCl (24.3), MgCl₂ · 6H₂O (10.0), CaCl₂ · 2H₂O (1.5), KCl (0.66), and Na₂SO₄ (4.0). One milliliter each of stock solutions of KBr (0.84 M), H₃BO₃ (0.4 M), SrCl₂ (0.15 M), NH₄Cl (0.4 M), KH₂PO₄ (0.04 M), and NaF (0.07 M) was added per liter of medium. Brackish water contained (in g liter⁻¹) NaCl (5.5), MgCl₂ \cdot 6H₂O (2.3), CaCl₂ · 2H₂O (0.34), KCl (0.15), and Na₂SO₄ (0.91). A 0.23-ml volume each of stock solutions of KBr (0.84 M), H3BO3 (0.4 M), SrCl2 (0.15 M), NH₄Cl (0.4 M), KH₂PO₄ (0.04 M), and NaF (0.07 M) was added per liter of medium. Freshwater medium contained (in g liter⁻¹) NaCl (1.0), NH₄Cl (0.3), MgSO₄ · 7H₂O (0.025), CaCl₂ · 2H₂O (0.1), MgCl₂ · 6H₂O (0.4), and KH₂PO₄ (0.6). For cultures of methanogens, a slightly modified freshwater medium was used, which contained (in g liter⁻¹) KH₂PO₄ (0.1), NH₄Cl (0.1), NaCl (0.25), KCl (0.1), MgCl₂ \cdot 6H₂O (0.31), CaCl₂ \cdot 2H₂O (0.1), and resazurine (0.5 mg liter⁻¹). All oxic media were buffered by the addition of HEPES (2.38 g liter⁻¹) and by adjusting the pH to 7.2 with 1 M NaOH. Anoxic media were cooled under a N_2/CO_2 atmosphere (80/20 [vol/vol]) after being autoclaved and were supplemented with 30 ml of a sodium bicarbonate solution (1 M). The pH was adjusted to pH 7.2 with sterile 1 M HCl or NaOH, if necessary. All media received 10 ml of a sterilely filtered vitamin solution (4), 1 ml trace element solution SL10 (36) (for methanogens, SL9 was used [32]), and 0.2 ml of selenite tungstate solution (35) per liter. Anoxic media were reduced by adding separately 1.2 ml of 1 M Na2S and 0.6 ml 1 M FeSO4 per liter of medium (FeS-reduced medium) or by the addition of a few crystals of sodium dithionite to medium containing resazurine as a redox indicator (dithionite-reduced medium). The pure cultures used in the present study and the respective cultivation conditions are given in Table 1.

Growth experiments. Growth experiments were performed with selected bacterial strains (Table 2). All oxic growth experiments were performed in 250-ml Erlenmeyer flasks on a rotary shaker at 90 rpm. Anoxic growth experiments were performed in 100-ml serum bottles or 100-ml screw-cap bottles. Subsamples (2 ml) were taken aseptically from the growth vessels, and the optical density at 436 nm (OD₄₃₆) was immediately determined on a spectrophotometer (Shimadzu RF-1501) relative to distilled water. Samples were diluted with growth medium if the optical density exceeded 0.3. Samples were then stored in 2-ml reaction tubes on ice until fluorescence analysis. Parallel samples were fixed by the addition of glutaric dialdehyde (2% final concentration).

Fluorescence analyses of all culture samples were performed in duplicate by the addition of 50 μ l SYBR green I working solution (1,000-fold dilution of

Vol. 72, 2006

TABLE 2. Comparison of growth rates of selected strains

Phylum	Strain	Growth rate μ $(d^{-1})^a$		
		OD_{436}	FH	FX
Alphaproteobacteria	Ruegeria algicola ^{T}	0.15	0.17	0.17
Gammaproteobacteria	Shewanella baltica ^{T}	0.18	0.22	0.18
-	Oceanospirillum sp. strain GM1	0.09	n.d.	0.09
Deltaproteobacteria	Desulfovibrio $acrylicus^{T}$	0.16	0.16	n.d.
Epsilonproteobacteria	Arcobacter sp. strain NA105	0.13	0.18	0.16
"Firmicutes"	Desulfosporosinus orientis ^T	0.13	0.16	0.15
"Bacteroidetes"	$Muricauda ruestringensis^{T}$	0.05	0.05	0.05

^a Growth rates were calculated from optical density (436 nm) and fluorescence data obtained upon SYBR green I staining of fresh (FH) and glutaric dialdehyde-fixed cells (FX).

stock), incubation in the dark for at least 2 hours, and subsequent analysis on a microplate reader (see below).

Environmental samples and total cell counts (TCC). Water was collected at Buzzards Bay (Woods Hole, MA) in July 2003, approximately 1 km offshore. About 20 liters of water from a 50-cm water depth was used to fill a clean plastic container that had been thoroughly flushed five times with deionized water and once with sample water before being filled. Immediately after return to the laboratory, a 50-ml subsample was transferred aseptically into a 50-ml Falcon tube, fixed with 3 ml 37% formaldehyde, and stored at 4°C in the dark until further processing.

Total cell counts were performed according to the protocol of Noble and Fuhrman (25). Briefly, 1 ml fixed sample was mixed with 100 µl staining solution (SYBR green I; 400-fold dilution of the stock solution) and incubated for 10 min in the dark. A 100-µl aliquot of this mixture was filtered through a black polycarbonate filter (0.2-µm pore size; Millipore, Eschborn, Germany), rinsed with particle-free (0.2-µm sterilely filtered) PBS, air dried, and fixed on a microscopic slide by the addition of 10 µl mounting solution (50% glycerol, 50% PBS, 0.1% p-phenylenediamine [Sigma]). Samples were counted using a Zeiss Axioscope microscope equipped with a 100-W mercury vapor lamp and filter set 09 (BP450-490, FT510, and LP515). At least 20 fields and 400 cells were counted.

Most-probable-number dilution series. Most-probable-number dilution series were inoculated with the Buzzards Bay sample immediately after return to the laboratory, using three different media based on oxic artificial seawater (described above) with reduced vitamin contents (0.02 ml liter⁻¹ instead of 2 ml liter⁻¹). Medium A was supplemented with 70 mg liter⁻¹ Bacto peptone, 14 mg liter⁻¹ Bacto yeast extract (both from BD Biosciences, San Diego, CA), 1.4 mg liter⁻¹ ferric citrate, and 1 ml liter⁻¹ substrate mix (glucose, lactose, cellobiose, fructose, glucosamine, sodium salts of acetate, malate, succinate, tartrate, and pyruvate, and amino acids [cysteine, methionine, leucine, proline, glycine, alanine, and phenylalanine] [1 mM each], as well as 0.05% chitin). Medium B received only 1 ml liter⁻¹ substrate mix. Medium C received no organic substrates at all.

MPN series were prepared in 2-ml 96-well polypropylene deep-well plates. First, 800 µl of medium was dispensed into each well of the plates, and then 200-µl samples were added as the inoculum to seven wells of the first row. One row of wells served as a control without inoculum. Subsequently, the contents of the first row of wells were diluted fivefold into consecutive wells, creating 12 dilutions. The MPN series were incubated in total for 141 days at 15°C. After 3, 17, and 141 days, 200-µl subsamples from the wells were transferred to black microplates. Fifty microliters of SYBR green I working solution was added to each well. Fluorescence was measured after 2 h of incubation in the dark. Fluorescence measurements of MPN samples after 3 and 17 days of incubation were conducted in a Tecan SPECTRAFluor Plus microplate reader (Tecan GmbH, Gröding, Austria) (excitation, 485 nm; emission, 540 nm). After 141 days, fluorescence measurements were done as described below. The mean fluorescence emission of uninoculated controls was 45.7 relative fluorescence units (RFU), and the standard deviation was 6.1. Growth was scored as positive if the fluorescence emission in the inoculated wells was at least 80 RFU. This value exceeds the average of the controls by at least five times the standard deviation. The rationale for this was that it would detect significant but low growth, as can be expected for assays with little or no substrate addition.

Bias-corrected most probable numbers with approximate Cornish and Fisher



FIG. 1. Comparison of six nucleic acid dyes for the detection of bacterial cells in a microplate assay. Each data point represents the mean of four (PicoGreen) or eight replicates. Standard deviations were omitted for clarity. AO, acridine orange; EthBr, ethidium bromide; PG, PicoGreen; SG II, SYBR green II; SG I, SYBR green I.

confidence limits were calculated using the MPN calculator software described by Klee (22).

Fluorescence measurements. Fluorescence intensities were determined in a microplate reader (Fluostar Optima; BMG Labtechnologies, Offenburg, Germany) at the following excitation/emission wavelengths: 485/520 nm (acridition/emission wavelengths: 485/520 nm (acridition/emission wavelengths: 485/520 nm (SYBR green dyes and PicoGreen). All measurements were carried out in three reading cycles, with integration of 20 flashes, a 0.5-s delay between plate movement and reading, and 10 s of shaking before each cycle. During comparisons of the different dyes, the gain of the photomultiplier was adjusted for each dyes separately so that the fluorescence intensity (F1) of the highest *L*. coli cell density tested (ca. 2×10^9 cells per ml) equaled approximately 60,000 RFU. All subsequent measurements of SYBR green I-stained samples were carried out with a constant detector gain of 1,300 arbitrary units. Unless otherwise stated, stained samples were incubated overnight before fluorescence measurement (see Results).

However, the time dependence of SYBR green I fluorescence emission was analyzed by transferring the microplates to the reader directly after the addition of the SYBR green I working solution. Fluorescence data were acquired over 50 to 200 reading cycles, with integration of 10 flashes. Data points represent the averages of two parallels.

No data manipulation was applied to the raw data, except for subtraction of a blank when noted.

RESULTS

Comparison of nucleic acid dyes. For staining of E. coli cells, the optimal final dye concentrations were found to be 2 µg ml⁻¹ (ethidium bromide and DAPI), 1:5,000 to 1:10,000 (SYBR green I and II), and 1:400 (PicoGreen). Acridine orange turned out to be unsuitable, since it displayed very high background fluorescence even at very low concentrations (Fig. 1) and did not allow discrimination between a cell-free control and $10^9 E$. coli cells ml⁻¹. While DAPI worked best in PBS (pH 7.2), the best signal-to-noise ratios for all other dyes were found at pH 8.0 in TE buffer (data not shown). In particular, SYBR green I and II, PicoGreen, and ethidium bromide were found to be pH sensitive. Therefore, working solutions of these dyes (5× final concentration) were prepared at elevated buffer concentrations (200 mM Tris, 50 mM EDTA, pH 8.0) to ensure stable pH conditions even during the analysis of very acid or alkaline samples.

90 MARTENS-HABBENA AND SASS



FIG. 2. Quantification of washed *E. coli* cells at low cell densities by SYBR green I staining. Error bars represent standard deviations for eight replicates.

The fluorescence yields and background fluorescence differed remarkably among the different dyes. With SYBR green I (1:10,000) or PicoGreen (1:400) in a sample volume of 200 μ l, even as few as 10,000 *E. coli* cells per well (equivalent to 50,000 cells ml⁻¹) were unambiguously detected (Fig. 1), while SYBR green II (1:10,000) allowed the detection of 1.7 × 10⁵ *E. coli* cells ml⁻¹. Ethidium bromide and DAPI were far less sensitive and required cell densities of at least 2 × 10⁷ and 10⁸ cells ml⁻¹, respectively (Fig. 1). However, further dilution to final concentrations of 1:20,000 (SYBR green dyes) and 1:800 (PicoGreen) did not result in the expected decrease in background fluorescence (data not shown). For further experiments, SYBR green I was chosen, because it is less prone to interference with various chemical compounds than SYBR green II or PicoGreen (20, 37).

Characteristics of quantitative SYBR green I cell staining. Linear and log-transformed calibration curves obtained with washed *E. coli* cells are shown in Fig. 2 and 3. A double logarithmic plot of fluorescence intensities versus cell densities showed a linear correlation $(R^2 > 0.999)$ over 4 orders of magnitude, from 50,000 to 2×10^8 cells ml⁻¹, following the equation FI = (cells ml⁻¹)^{0.945} × 10^{-3.631}, indicating that over a broad range of cell numbers the calibration curve follows a power law function. However, at low cell densities, when scattering and quenching of emitted fluorescence can be neglected, a direct linear correlation between cell numbers and fluorescence intensity was observed.

SYBR green I quantification of DNA. Quantification experiments with purified double-stranded DNA were performed to confirm the results of the cell staining experiments described above but also to investigate potential interference by RNA and fixation agents. The increase in fluorescence was linearly correlated ($R^2 > 0.999$) with increases in the DNA concentration from 10^2 to 10^6 pg ml⁻¹ DNA, following the equation (Fig. 3) FI = [DNA]^{1.004} × $10^{-1.776}$, for DNA concentrations in pg ml⁻¹.

In contrast to the case for SYBR green I-stained cells, for



FIG. 3. Quantification of washed *E. coli* cells (open circles) and lambda phage DNA (closed circles) in a microplate assay. Samples were serially diluted, and fluorescence intensities were measured after staining with SYBR green I. Linear regression was calculated from log-transformed data. Error bars represent standard deviations for eight replicates.

Log DNA concentration [pg ml⁻¹]

purified DNA the slope of the regression curve was nearly 1.0 over almost the whole range of DNA concentrations tested. However, the quantification of very low DNA concentrations was limited by the intrinsic background fluorescence, and at DNA concentrations above 10⁶ pg ml⁻¹, the amount of SYBR green I in the assays became limiting. This could be circumvented by the use of a dye working solution with a higher SYBR green I concentration. For the experiments presented here, a 1:10,000 dilution of the dye was chosen, since it worked well with the desired range of cell counts per ml. Higher cell numbers were avoided, since fluorescence emission would be negatively influenced by scattering and quenching.

From the plots of fluorescence versus DNA concentration or cell number (lower parts of the curves), it can be estimated that 1 RFU corresponds to approximately 9,250 cells ml^{-1} or 55.5 pg DNA ml^{-1} (Fig. 2 and 3). From these data, a DNA content of 6.0×10^{-3} pg per cell can be inferred. Considering a genome size of 4.75 × 10⁶ bp for *E. coli* K-12 (3) and an average molar weight of 618 g for nucleotides (6), it can be calculated that the *E. coli* K-12 cells used in the present study contained, on average, 1.23 genomes per cell.

The addition of rRNA to DNA-containing assays led to a noticeable increase in fluorescence (Fig. 4). As expected, the increase in fluorescence correlated linearly with the amount of rRNA added. However, RNA yielded much less fluorescence than DNA. Even at the highest rRNA-to-DNA ratio tested in this study (eightfold), the increase in fluorescence compared to that with DNA alone was only by a factor of 0.8.

Influence of sample fixation on quantification of dissolved DNA. At concentrations commonly used for sample fixation, ethanol strongly inhibited fluorescence upon SYBR green I staining. After staining of glutaric dialdehyde- or formalde-

Appl. Environ. Microbiol.

Vol. 72, 2006



FIG. 4. Interference of rRNA with SYBR green I staining of double-stranded DNA. Increasing amounts of *E. coli* rRNA were added to 100 ng ml⁻¹ lambda phage DNA and stained with SYBR green I. The fluorescence was measured and is displayed as a relative increase compared to that of pure DNA (defined as 100%). Linear regression was calculated from two parallel experiments.

hyde-fixed samples, a fixative concentration-dependent decrease in fluorescence emission was also observed but was much weaker than that caused by ethanol. This effect seemed to be independent of the actual DNA concentration (Fig. 5). Up to 2% glutaric dialdehyde did have a minor effect on fluorescence. However, at higher concentrations, the fluores-



FIG. 5. Effects of different glutaric dialdehyde (circles) and formaldehyde (triangles) concentrations on fluorescence emission of SYBR green I-stained DNA. Different DNA concentrations (dotted lines, 10 ng ml⁻¹; dashed lines, 100 ng ml⁻¹; solid lines, 1,000 ng ml⁻¹) were incubated with fixative for 1 hour prior to staining. The resulting fluorescence was recorded and is displayed as a relative decrease compared to that of pure DNA (defined as 100%). Each data point represents the mean of three replicates. Standard deviations were negligible and were omitted for clarity.

NUCLEIC ACID STAINING FOR MICROBIAL GROWTH DETECTION 91

cence decrease seemed to be linearly correlated with the glutaric dialdehyde concentration. With 5% fixative, an approximately 30% reduction in fluorescence was observed (Fig. 5). Overall, formaldehyde had a significantly stronger effect than glutaric dialdehyde. While 0.25 or 0.5% (vol/vol) formaldehyde had no effect on fluorescence, concentrations of 1% and 2% already resulted in 20% and 80% reductions in fluorescence, respectively. However, it was critical to measure the fluorescence of formaldehyde- or glutaric dialdehyde-fixed DNA samples within 10 minutes of dye addition, since a longer incubation regularly caused a further decrease in the fluorescence signal. After several hours of incubation, glutaric dialdehydefixed DNA samples stained with SYBR green I developed a visible yellowish color.

SYBR green I staining of viable and glutaric dialdehydefixed cells. Fresh as well as glutaric dialdehyde-fixed cultures could be stained with SYBR green I, with similar fluorescence intensities, but they had different response times. Fresh (stained directly after sampling or stored on ice for some hours) cells needed several hours to reach stable fluorescence signals after the addition of dye, and it was advisable to incubate samples at least overnight or for approximately 20 h. Fixed samples attained stable signals after a minimum of 4 hours of incubation, while fluorescence could already be measured with sufficient accuracy after 2 hours. In contrast to the case with fresh samples, fluorescence in fixed samples should be measured within a maximum of 4 to 5 hours after the addition of dye, since glutaric dialdehyde-fixed cell suspensions developed a visible yellowish color after continued incubation, accompanied by an increasingly fluorescent background. However, in contrast to the case with glutaric dialdehyde-treated DNA samples, fluorescence levels in fixed cell suspensions did not decrease and remained constant for at least 6 hours. Controls without the addition of DNA or cells, however, also turned slightly yellowish with time, indicating an interaction of dye, buffer, and glutaric dialdehyde.

Growth experiments. Growth experiments were performed with several bacterial strains representing different physiological types, including aerobes and sulfate reducers. As an example, growth curves of aerobic bacteria growing in rich (panel A) and substrate-poor (panel C) media as well as of sulfate-reducing bacteria in ferrous sulfide-reduced medium (panel B) are shown in Fig. 6. Growth was monitored by both optical density and fluorescence measurements after SYBR green I staining. The latter was performed for comparison with glutaric dialdehyde-fixed cells and cells that were stored on ice between sampling and staining (fresh cells) but vielded no significant differences. Generally, both approaches (optical density and fluorescence determinations) showed similar time courses (Fig. 6) and consequently resulted in almost the same growth rates (Table 2). Minor deviations were observed only during the late lag and stationary phases. During late lag phase, some cultures, such as Oceanospirillum sp. strain GM1, already exhibited increased fluorescence while the turbidity remained stagnant, whereas in some stationary-phase cultures (Fig. 6C) the fluorescence started to decline earlier than the optical density.

The ratio of fluorescence to optical density was calculated separately for each strain. For all cultures (Table 1), this ratio remained almost constant, even during the different growth

92 MARTENS-HABBENA AND SASS

APPL. ENVIRON. MICROBIOL.



FIG. 6. Growth curves of *Muricauda ruestringensis* (A), *Desulfovibrio acrylicus* (B), and *Oceanospirillum* sp. strain GM1 (C) obtained by determining the optical density at 436 nm (filled squares) and by fluorescence measurement after SYBR green I staining (circles). The resulting growth rates of the strains in panels A to C and the other strains tested are given in Table 2.

phases. However, pronounced differences were found between the different strains, ranging from 1.5×10^4 (Arcobacter sp. strain NA105) to 11.6×10^4 (Muricauda ruestringensis^T) RFU OD⁻¹, and in some cases, between fresh and glutaric dialdehyde-fixed samples of a single strain (Table 1).

Most-probable-number dilution series. MPN series were monitored for growth after 3, 17, and 141 days (Fig. 7). Among the different series, pronounced differences were observed that could be easily linked to nutrient concentrations. Medium A, with the highest nutrient additions, stimulated the fastest growth, already reaching maximum cell numbers, as indicated by fluorescence, after 17 days. Growth on medium B commenced later and resulted in lower cell numbers than that on medium A. Surprisingly strong growth was obtained even without substrate addition (medium C). According to the DNA calibration curves (Fig. 3), the maximum fluorescence levels of 10,000, 1,000, and 700 RFU achieved with the different media correspond to DNA concentrations of approximately 500, 50, and 38 ng ml⁻¹, respectively. Assuming a DNA content of 5 \times 10^{-3} pg DNA per cell (6), this would represent 10^8 , 10^7 , and 7.5×10^6 cells ml⁻¹, respectively. With a total cell count of 9.8 $\times \ 10^5 \ {\rm cells} \ {\rm ml}^{-1}$ in the original sample, an inoculum size of approximately 200,000 cells in the first dilution can be estimated, which would amount to a fluorescence of about 20 RFU. The values observed after 3 days even with the substrate-free series were clearly higher, demonstrating cell reproduction.

For evaluation of the fluorescence data, single wells of the MPN plates were checked by microscopy as well. Cells were never found in wells shown to be negative by SYBR green I staining. Because of their high sensitivity, fluorescence measurements revealed positive scores in cases when direct microscopic observation remained questionable and would require filtering of a larger volume of sample. The MPN count obtained with medium A was 42,000 cells ml⁻¹ (4.3% of the TCC), while those with medium B and C reached 610 cells ml⁻¹ (0.06% of the TCC) and 153 cells ml⁻¹ (0.016% of the TCC).

DISCUSSION

A novel assay for the detection and quantification of microbial cells in aqueous suspension was developed. The described assay is simple, sensitive, and fast to perform, allowing a reliable quantification of cells in pure culture experiments as well as estimations of microbial biomass in enrichment procedures or MPN series. In combination with molecular phylogenetic analysis of successful enrichments, the selection of promising enrichments for subsequent isolation procedures is made easier. In addition, this assay can facilitate physiological investigations of strains which do not exhibit high growth yields, e.g., oligocarbophilic or strictly lithotrophic microorganisms.

Comparison of nucleic acid dyes. For the detection of microbial cells in suspension, fluorescent nucleic acid dyes were chosen because they stain any type of microbial cell (14, 25, 26, 34), irrespective of phylogeny or physiological capacities. However, the different dyes were found to vary remarkably in terms of sensitivity and the range of cell numbers they can detect. Cyanine dyes (PicoGreen and SYBR green) that are commonly employed for the quantification of dissolved DNA (20, 33, 37) were the most sensitive and allowed reliable quantification of microbial cells. Consistent with this, PicoGreen has previously been used for the determination of microbial biomass in environmental samples (14, 31). However, it is sensitive to interference from a broad range of organic compounds and salt concentrations present in seawater (20). Similarly, cations can impair the SYBR green I fluorescence yield. However, this effect can be minimized by maintaining a clear molar dye surplus. Zipper et al. (37) estimated an approximate concentration of 10 mM in the bulk stock solution of SYBR green I and discovered that at molar-dye-to-base-pair ratios higher than 10:1 (mol:mol nucleotide), this effect was negligible. Thus, with a 1:10,000 dilution of the SYBR green I stock, as used in the present study, DNA concentrations of up to 100 nM base pairs, corresponding to $1.2 \times 10^7 E$. coli cells per ml, can be expected to be determined free of interference. However, using freshwater media, even up to $1.5 \times 10^8 E$. coli cells per ml could reliably be determined (Fig. 3). For marine media or higher cell densities, a narrower working range is expected, but for these applications dye working solutions with a higher SYBR green I concentration can be prepared.

In addition, SYBR green I has been reported to exhibit some inherent limitations that are commonly found with cyanine dyes, as its binding behavior to double-stranded DNA depends on the GC content, fragment size, and conformation



Vol. 72, 2006

NUCLEIC ACID STAINING FOR MICROBIAL GROWTH DETECTION 93

FIG. 7. Analysis of most-probable-number dilution series inoculated with water from Buzzards Bay. MPN series were set up in 96-well plates using three different media with different substrate additions. To 800 µl medium in the first dilution, 200 µl of sample was added and consecutively diluted into the following 11 wells. Subsamples were taken after 3, 17, and 141 days of incubation and were analyzed by SYBR green I staining and fluorescence determination. Different symbols represent seven parallel dilutions, and open diamonds represent uninoculated controls (by accident, the least diluted control of series C was inoculated but not further diluted). Medium A (top) contained peptone, yeast extract, and a substrate mix, while medium B (middle) received only the substrate mix and medium C (bottom) received no organic substrates.

of DNA (33, 37). These effects were not apparent, however, in the present study and seemed not to impair the applicability of SYBR green I for sensitive biomass determinations. A much more important effect was the sensitivity of SYBR green I stock solution to multiple freeze-thaw cycles, which was avoided by subdivision into small aliquots upon receipt (20, 24)

Possible constraints by fluorescent compounds. The use of nucleic acid stains for the measurement of fluorescence in aqueous cell suspensions is possible only if concentrations of interfering compounds emitting autofluorescence upon excitation are negligible. This effect can easily be recognized by fluorescence measurement prior to nucleic acid staining. Examples of fluorescent compounds are aromatics that may be present in considerable concentrations in culture media (e.g., amino acids or vitamins) but also compounds present in the inoculum, such as humic acids (34, 38). The latter, however, would probably be diluted out during the MPN procedure but still might interfere if only low cell growth occurs or even result

in false-positive results for the low dilutions. Interference by autofluorescence of the medium, however, can be circumvented by separating cells from the medium by filtration prior to analysis. No loss of accuracy was found if samples were filtered onto black polycarbonate membranes and subjected to fluorescence measurements (data not shown).

Interference with ribosome content and sample fixation. rRNA is the most abundant nucleic acid in bacterial cells and in E. coli can surpass the DNA content by a factor of 11.5 (6). It is therefore likely to interfere with the quantification of microbial cells by nucleic acid staining. However, the fluorescence yield of rRNA was only 10% that of DNA (Fig. 4), confirming the results obtained for single-stranded DNA by Zipper et al. (37) and indicating that even in extremely fastgrowing E. coli cells, rRNA might only double the fluorescence yield. Nevertheless, for growth rate determinations the fluorescence of rRNA can be neglected, since during exponential growth rRNA contents are supposed not to change dramatically (6, 9). A slight influence might be seen only during the lag

94 MARTENS-HABBENA AND SASS

phase, when ribosome contents are built up, and during stationary phase, when cells reduce their cellular rRNA contents, like the case for *Oceanospirillum* sp. strain GM1 in Fig. 6. However, this effect is too weak to impede even the determination of cell numbers from fluorescence data. The present approach was particularly intended for the quantification of environmental isolates or chemolithoautotrophs that are slow growing and reach only low cell densities. These organisms are generally characterized by lower rRNA-to-DNA ratios, and therefore RNA interference should be of minor importance.

In many cases, an immediate analysis of cultures after sampling is not possible, and therefore sample fixation is required. Of the typical preservation protocols involving formaldehyde, glutaric dialdehyde, or ethanol, glutaric dialdehyde was most recommendable and could be used at final concentrations of up to 2%. Formaldehyde can be used as an alternative to glutaric dialdehyde, for example, for fluorescence in situ hybridization or flow cytometry (10), but must not be present at final concentrations exceeding 0.5%. Ethanol was found to be completely incompatible with SYBR green I staining. Since ethanol leads to a quantitative secession of SYBR green I from the DNA (20), it can be expected that it in turn also inhibits binding of the dye to DNA.

Alternatively, storing samples on ice until processing, such as during growth experiments, may be considered, since it avoids side reactions, but it requires several hours of incubation (for example, overnight) to achieve stable fluorescence signals. An advantage of this method, however, is that samples can serve subsequently for other purposes, e.g., nucleic acid extraction.

Biomass determination during growth experiments. Classical growth experiments typically rely on measurements of optical density, or in some cases, on microscopic counting. Counting is time-consuming and often associated with large standard deviations. Optical density, however, was found to be in good agreement with culture biomass for single bacterial types (9, 23), but there might be variations depending on the growth phase (6). Optical densities obtained for different organisms can hardly be compared, since cell size and shape vary between different species and strongly influence the optical density (19). This may be reflected by the variation in the FI/OD ratios found among the different strains in the present study (Table 1). DNA concentrations in prokaryotic cultures are directly dependent on cell numbers and are related to the growth phase (6). Each cell contains at least one and normally not more than two genomes, but genome sizes may vary from approximately 1 to 12 Mbp per cell among different prokaryotic taxa (15). However, the majority of bacterial and archaeal species seem to contain in the range of 1.5 to 5 Mbp (15). Similarly, little variation in DNA contents per cell (approximately 2.5 fg per cell) was found for aquatic prokaryotes and appeared to be independent of the phylogenetic position of the single cells (10, 29). Therefore, it seems that apart from exceptions with very large genomes, DNA fluorescence upon SYBR green I staining allows a better comparison of different strains than optical density.

Measuring the optical density is also hampered by cells forming chains, filaments, clumps, or aggregates or by the presence of particles (e.g., FeS in cultures of sulfate-reducing bacteria). It is also reliable over only 1 to 2 orders of magnitude APPL. ENVIRON. MICROBIOL.

(OD, ~0.01 to 0.3). At lower densities, no reliable signal is obtained, while at higher densities the OD deviates from linearity and cultures have to be diluted. Similarly, SYBR green I fluorescence may be scattered and quenched at very high cell densities. However, it offers a lower detection limit (by 1 to 2 orders of magnitude) and reliable signals over 4 to 5 orders of magnitude (Fig. 1 and 3). It therefore allows growth detection even in substrate-limited cultures (Fig. 6C) that are hardly or not analyzable by simple optical density determination.

Particles seem to affect fluorescence determinations less than they affect optical density measurements. During growth experiments with the sulfate-reducing bacterium *Desulfovibrio acrylicus*, OD measurements resulted in a rather sigmoid growth curve (Fig. 6B). A reliable determination of the growth rate was possible only several hours after exponential growth commenced, as could be seen by comparison with the plot of fluorescence data. Similarly, it is to be expected that fluorescence delivers more reliable data for filamentous cultures, clumping cultures, etc. OD measurements rely on the relative surface area of the cell and a homogenous distribution of cells in the sample. Fluorescence determination, in contrast, depends on the DNA (and RNA) content of the cells, and since normally the whole sample is scanned and integrated, the allocation of the cells within the sample is of minor importance.

Most-probable-number enrichments. Similar to dilution-toextinction methods (11, 13), which are generally applied to aquatic habitats, during MPN analysis samples are serially diluted. Therefore, MPN series offer the opportunity to enrich potentially abundant cells from the highest positive dilutions (12, 21, 28, 30). For analyses of MPN series, dilution-to-extinction cultures, or dilution culturing assays (2), generally a large number of samples needs to be screened for growth. This is often achieved by visual inspection of color changes related to growth, turbidity measurement, or microscopic observation. During recent years, the use of low-substrate media helped to improve cultivation by yielding higher viable counts and more diversity (8, 13, 27, 30). However, the addition of small amounts of substrate allows only low cell densities to develop and makes growth detection more difficult. Microscopy is reliable, but screening of a single MPN series can take considerable time (several hours). Furthermore, an approximate detection limit of only 5×10^6 cells ml⁻¹ has to be considered. Detection could be improved by filtration through membranes, but this cannot be applied to novel approaches with reduced culture volumes (13, 27, 30). The high sensitivity of the fluorescence assay, however, allowed growth detection in MPN series, even with low or no substrate additions allowing cell growth that was hardly detectable by light microscopy.

The fluorescence microplate assay is particularly advantageous if deep well plates are used for preparing MPN series (30), since multichannel pipettes can be used for the transfer of cultures samples to fluorescence assay plates. Therefore, the method presented in this study is faster, as it requires about 30 min of work for analysis of a 96-well plate plus the incubation of the dye, and is comparable in terms of sensitivity to flow cytometry (13) or microgrowth assays (7). Since it requires only small sample volumes, the remaining sample volume can be used for subculturing or chemical or molecular analysis.

Vol. 72, 2006

NUCLEIC ACID STAINING FOR MICROBIAL GROWTH DETECTION 95

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Alfred Spormann and the Microbial Diversity Summer Course, Woods Hole, 2003, for inspiration and help during the initial work of this project. Alice Child and Kendra Williams are acknowledged for providing access to a fluorescence plate reader (Tecan). Torsten Brinkhoff, Yvonne Hilker, and Uwe Maschmann are gratefully acknowledged for providing type strains.

W.M.-H. gratefully acknowledges financial support by the Lower Saxony Graduate Program.

REFERENCES

- Aakra, Å., J. B. Utåker, I. F. Nes, and L. R. Bakken. 1999. An evaluated improvement of the extinction dilution method for isolation of ammoniaoxidizing bacteria. J. Microbiol. Methods 39:23-31.
- Ammerman, J. W., J. A. Fuhrman, Å. Hagström, and F. Azam. 1984. Bacterioplankton growth in seawater. I. Growth kinetics and cellular characteristics in seawater culture. Mar. Ecol. Proc. Ser. 18:9–31.
- istics in seawater culture. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 18:9–31.
 3. Bachmann, B. J. 1990. Linkage map of *Escherichia coli* K-12, edition 8. Microbiol. Rev. 54:130–197.
- Balch, W. E., G. E. Fox, L. J. Magrum, C. R. Woese, and R. S. Wolfe. 1979. Methanogens: reevaluation of a unique biological group. Microbiol. Rev. 43:260-296.
- Bollmann, A., M.-J. Bär-Gilissen, and H. J. Laanbroek. 2002. Growth at low ammonium concentrations and starvation response as potential factors involved in niche differentiation ammonia-oxidizing bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68:4751–4757.
- Bremer, H., and P. P. Dennis. 1996. Modulations of chemical composition and other parameters of the cell by growth rate, p. 1553–1569. *In* F. C. Neidhardt, R. Curtiss II, J. L. Ingraham, E. C. C. Lin, K. B. Low, B. Magasanik, W. S. Reznikoff, M. Riley, M. Schaechter, and H. E. Umbarger (ed.), *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella*: cellular and molecular biology, 2nd ed., vol. 2. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.
 Brewster, J. D. 2003. A simple micro-growth assay for enumerating bacteria.
- Brewster, J. D. 2003. A simple micro-growth assay for enumerating bacteria. J. Microbiol. Methods 53:77–86.
- Bruns, A., H. Cypionka, and J. Overmann. 2002. Cyclic AMP and acyl homoserine lactones increase the cultivation efficiency of heterotrophic bacteria from the Central Baltic Sea. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68:3978–3987.
 Brunschede, H., T. L. Dove, and H. Bremer. 1977. Establishment of expo-
- Brunschede, H., T. L. Dove, and H. Bremer. 1977. Establishment of exponential growth after a nutritional shift-up in *Escherichia coli* B/r: accumulation of deoxyribonucleic acid, ribonucleic acid, and protein. J. Bacteriol. 129:1020–1033.
- Button, D. K., and B. R. Robertson. 2001. Determination of DNA content of aquatic bacteria by flow cytometry. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67:1636–1645.
 Button, D. K., F. Schut, P. Quang, R. Martin, and B. R. Robertson. 1993.
- Button, D. K., F. Schut, P. Quang, R. Martin, and B. R. Robertson. 1993. Viability and isolation of marine bacteria by dilution culture—theory, procedures, and initial results. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 59:881–891.
- Chin, K. J., D. Hahn, U. Hengstmann, W. Liesack, and P. H. Janssen. 1999. Characterization and identification of numerically abundant culturable bacteria from the anoxic bulk soil of rice paddy microcosms. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65:5042–5049.
- Connon, S. A., and S. J. Giovannoni. 2002. High-throughput methods for culturing microorganisms in very-low-nutrient media yield diverse new marine isolates. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68:378-3887.
- Cotner, J. B., M. L. Ogdahl, and B. A. Biddanda. 2001. Double-stranded DNA measurement in lakes with the fluorescent stain PicoGreen and the application to bacterial bioassays. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 25:65–74.
 Fogel, G. B., C. R. Collins, J. Li, and C. F. Brunk. 1999. Prokaryotic genome
- Fogel, G. B., C. R. Collins, J. Li, and C. F. Brunk. 1999. Prokaryotic genome size and SSU rDNA copy number: estimation of microbial relative abundance from a mixed population. Microb. Ecol. 38:93–113.
 Gasol, J. M., U. L. Zweifel, F. Peters, J. A. Fuhrman, and Å. Hagström. 1999. Significance of size and nucleic acid content heterogeneity as measured by
- Gasol, J. M., U. L. Zweifel, F. Peters, J. A. Fuhrman, and A. Hagström. 1999. Significance of size and nucleic acid content heterogeneity as measured by flow cytometry in natural planktonic bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65:4475–4483.

- Gerhard, P., R. G. E. Murray, W. A. Wood, and N. R. Krieg (ed.). 1994. Methods for general and molecular bacteriology. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.
- Gruden, C., S. Skerlos, and P. Adriaens. 2004. Flow cytometry for microbial sensing in environmental sustainability applications: current status and future prospects. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 49:37–49.
- Günther, H. H., and F. Bergter. 1971. Determination of dry mass of cell suspensions by extinction measurements. Z. Allg. Mikrobiol. 11:191–198.
 Haudend, P. B. 106. Handbook of functionation and research chem.
- Haugland, R. P. 1996. Handbook of fluorescent probes and research chemicals, 6th ed. Molecular Probes, Eugene, Oreg.
 Jaspers, E., K. Nauhaus, H. Cypionka, and J. Overmann. 2001. Multitude
- and temporal variability of coolical niches as indicated by the diversity of cultivated bacterioplankton. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 36:153–164.
- Klee, A. J. 1993. A computer program for the determination of most probable number and its confidence limits. J. Microbiol. Methods 18:91–98.
- 23. Koch, A. L. 1994. Growth measurement, p. 248–277. In P. Gerhard, R. G. E. Murray, W. A. Wood, and N. R. Krieg (ed.), Methods for general and molecular bacteriology. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.
- Lunau, M., A. Lemke, K. Walther, W. Martens-Habbena, and M. Simon. 2005. An improved method for counting bacteria from sediments and turbid anticipation of the second seco
- environments by epifluorescence microscopy. Environ. Microbiol. 7:961–968.
 25. Noble, R. T., and J. A. Fuhrman. 1998. Use of SYBR green I for rapid epifluorescence counts of marine viruses and bacteria. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 14:113–118.
- Porter, K. G., and Y. S. Feig. 1980. The use of DAPI for identifying and counting aquatic microflora. Limnol. Oceanogr. 25:943–948.
 Rappé, M. S., S. A. Connon, K. L. Vergin, and S. J. Giovannoni. 2002.
- Rappé, M. S., S. A. Connon, K. L. Vergin, and S. J. Giovannoni. 2002. Cultivation of the ubiquitous SAR11 marine bacterioplankton clade. Nature 418:630–633.
- Sass, H., H. Cypionka, and H. D. Babenzien. 1997. Vertical distribution of sulfate-reducing bacteria at the oxic-anoxic interface in sediments of the oligotrophic Lake Stechlin. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 22:245–255.
 Simon. M., and F. Azam. 1989. Protein content and protein synthesis rates of
- Simon, M., and F. Azam. 1989. Protein content and protein synthesis rates of planktonic marine bacteria. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 51:201–213.
 Süß, J., B. Enzelen, H. Cvpionka, and H. Sass. 2004. Ouantitative analysis of
- Süß, J., B. Engelen, H. Cypionka, and H. Sass. 2004. Quantitative analysis of bacterial communities from Mediterranean sapropels based on cultivationdependent methods. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 51:109–121.
- Tranvik, L. J. 1997. Rapid fluorometric assay of bacterial density in lake water and seawater. Limnol. Oceanogr. 42:1629–1634.
 Tscheeb A. and N. Pfennie. 1984. Gravut-wield increase linked to coffeate
- Tschech, A., and N. Pfennig. 1984. Growth-yield increase linked to caffeate reduction in *Acetobacterium woodii*. Arch. Microbiol. 137:163–167.
 Vitzthum, F., G. Geiger, H. Bisswanger, H. Brunner, and J. Bernhagen.
- Vizhuin, F., G. Geiger, H. Bisswanger, H. Brunner, and J. Berningeri. 1999. A quantitative fluorescence-based microplate assay for the determination of double-stranded DNA using SYBR green I and a standard ultraviolet transilluminator gel imaging system. Anal. Biochem. 276:59–64.
 Weinbauer, M. G., C. Beckmann, and M. G. Höfle. 1998. Utility of green
- Weinbauer, M. G., C. Beckmann, and M. G. Höfle. 1998. Utility of green fluorescent nucleic acid dyes and aluminum oxide membrane filters for rapid epifluorescence enumeration of soil and sediment bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64:5000–5003.
- 3. Widdel, F., and F. Bak. 1992. Gram-negative mesophilic sulfate-reducing bacteria, p. 3352–3372. In A. Balows, H. G. Trüper, M. Dworkin, W. Harder, and K. H. Schleifer (ed.), The prokaryotes, 2nd ed. Springer, New York, N.Y.
- Widdel, F., G.-W. Kohring, and F. Mayer. 1983. Studies on dissimilatory sulfate-reducing bacteria that decompose fatty acids. III. Characterization of the filamentous gliding *Desulfonema limicola* gen. nov., sp. nov., and *Desulfonema magnum* sp. nov. Arch. Microbiol. 134:286–294.
 Zipper, H., H. Brunner, J. Bernhagen, and F. Vitzthum. 2004. Investigations
- Zipper, H., H. Brunner, J. Bernhagen, and F. Vitzhum. 2004. Investigations on DNA intercalation and surface binding by SYBR green I, its structure determination and methodological implications. Nucleic Acids Res. 32:e103.
- Zipper, H., C. Buta, K. Lämmle, H. Brunner, J. Bernhagen, and F. Vitzthum. 2003. Mechanisms underlying the impact of humic acids on DNA quantification by SYBR green I and consequences for the analysis of soils and aquatic sediments. Nucleic Acids Res. 31:e39.

2.2 Spacial and temporal distribution of cultivated microbial communities in the Central Baltic Sea

Willm Martens-Habbena, Günter Jost, Bernhard Schnetger und Henrik Sass

(in Bearbeitung)

Spacial and temporal distribution of cultivated microbial communities in the Central Baltic Sea

Willm Martens-Habbena¹⁾, Günter Jost²⁾, Bernhard Schnetger¹⁾ and Henrik Sass¹⁾*

- ¹⁾ Institut für Chemie und Biologie des Meeres, Universität Oldenburg, Carl-von-Ossietzky Straße 9-11, D-26111 Oldenburg, Germany.
- ²⁾ Leibniz-Institut f
 ür Ostseeforschung Warnem
 ünde, Seestrasse 15, D-18119 Rostock, Germany.

Keywords

Chemocline, oxic-anoxic interface, chemocline, bacteria, heterotrophy, lithotrophy, denitrification, manganese, cultivation

* Corresponding author. Present address: School of Earth, Ocean and Planetary Sciences,

Cardiff University, Park Place, Main Building, Cardiff CF10 3YE, Wales, U.K. Phone: +44-

29-208-76001, FAX +44-29-2087-4329, email: henrik@earth.cf.ac.uk

Abstract

The vertical distribution of aerobic, nitrate-reducing, manganese-reducing, and fermenting microorganisms along the chemical gradients of two adjacent anoxic basins in the Central Baltic Sea was investigated by means of a MPN dilution series approach. In both basins, the Gotland Basin, and the Fårö Deep, similar viable counts were obtained and varied between < 10 and 240.000 cells per ml. After mixing and oxidation of the sulphidic deep water in the Gotland Basin during 2003, viable counts of aerobes were strongly elevated whereas anaerobes were significantly reduced at the newly established oxic-anoxic interface. A distinct change from denitrification activity to incomplete nitrate reduction to nitrite was found in dilution series across the interface. Additional dilution series targeting manganese oxidisers, as well as aerobic and anaerobic ammonia oxidisers showed significant viable counts but no specific manganese- or ammonia oxidation activity. The results of the present study indicate that microbial populations in the Central Baltic Sea are tightly linked to the chemical gradients of the respective electron acceptors. Denitrifying and manganese reducing populations might significantly contribute to organic matter decomposition during long-term stagnant conditions, whereas their small populations might be of minor importance during successive reestablishment and upward movement of the oxic-anoxic interface.

Introduction

Mineralisation processes in sediments show a vertical sequence that follows the decreasing redox potentials of the electron acceptors available. In many sediments the most favourable electron acceptors like oxygen, nitrate and Mn(IV) are already consumed within the surface layers and strictly reducing conditions are established within a few centimeters (Llobet-Brossa *et al.*, 2002). These resulting steep chemical gradients in turn indicate that different microbial respiration processes occur in close proximity. This is not the case in pelagic environments where, apart from a few exceptionally steep chemoclines, e.g. at the hypersaline Urania Basin in the Eastern Mediterranean (Sass *et al.*, 2001; Daffonchio *et al.*, 2006), the transition from oxygenated to sulfidic waters can span over several meters. These comparatively shallow gradients offer the opportunity to separately investigate layers defined by specific chemical settings and hence can be expected to be populated by specific microbial communities. Most pelagic chemoclines differ from their sedimentary counterparts also by their relatively low availability of organic carbon (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1992). Hence,

lithotrophic processes may not only be important for recycling of potential electron acceptors but also by providing alternative electron donors for respiratory processes (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Labrenz *et al.*, 2005; Brettar *et al.*, 2006).

The Black Sea and the deep basins of the Central Baltic Sea are among the largest stratified water bodies, containing such pelagic oxic-anoxic interfaces. Whereas the Black Sea exhibited relatively stable chemical gradients during the last 7000 years, the Baltic Sea basins are characterized by more unsettled physicochemical conditions. The deep basins of the Central Baltic Sea are characterized by one or two pycnoclines, a summer thermocline at about 30 to 40 m and a permanent halocline at 60 to 80 m water depth. In contrast to the thermocline that disappears in autumn until re-establishing in late spring, the halocline prevents advective mixing processes leading to a permanent separation of the bottom waters (Rheinheimer, 1996). Microbial processes lead to a consumption of oxygen and other potential electron acceptors within the bottom waters establishing a chemocline that moves upwards from the sediment and can eventually reach the halocline. However, sporadically (e.g. 1993, Piker et al., 1998) major inflows of oxygenated water from the North Sea reach the central Gotland Basin and due to its higher density sinks to the bottom of the basin. This results in a partial or complete oxidation of the bottom waters and starts a new sequence of progressive oxygen consumption, establishment of a pelagic oxic-anoxic interface and it's upward movement. It was previously shown that the reoxidation of the bottom water had only a minor effect on the anaerobic microbial communities within the sediment and that sulfate reduction at the sediment surface was even slightly stimulated (Piker et al., 1998). However, it is still widely unknown how pelagic microbial communities, in particular if anaerobic, are affected by reoxidation events.

In the present work, the interrelation between geochemical settings and microbial communities at the Gotland Basin and the Fårö Deep in the Central Baltic Sea was investigated. An unexpected inflow of oxygen-rich North Sea water into the Gotland Basin additionally offered the opportunity to compare the depth distribution of targeted physiological groups before and after the reoxidation event.

A miniaturized cultivation approach based on most probable number dilution (MPN) series was established, targeting a wide variety of aerobic and anaerobic physiological groups. Since low biomass production was expected, in particular in the assays targeting lithotrophic bacteria, a recently developed very sensitive technique to quantify biomass formation during microbial growth by means of direct SybrGreen I staining (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006) was applied and combined with the chemical analysis of substrates.

Material and Methods

Sampling sites and sample retrieval

The Gotland and Fårö Deep are two adjacent basins in the Central Baltic Sea, located between Sweden and Latvia with water depths of approximately 240 and 180 m, respectively. Samples were taken from the Gotland Deep during cruises with the RV "Prof. Albrecht Penck" in July 2002 (57° 17.74'N, 20° 05.82'E) and August 2004 (57° 18.94'N, 20° 03.70'E) and from the adjacent Fårö Deep during a cruise with the RV "Alexander von Humboldt" in August 2003 (57° 59.47'N, 19° 53.58'E).



Fig. 1: Sampling locations at the Gotland Basin and the Fårö Deep in the Central Baltic Sea. Areas with water depth greater than 150 m and 200 m (grey and black lines) and exact sampling locations (crosses) are indicated. The map and depth lines were generated with datasets and PanMap software and available through the PANGEA Project at the AWI Bremerhafen (http://www.pangaea.de/Software/PanMap/).

Water samples were collected with GoFlow bottles attached to a rosette sampler (Hydro-Bios, Kiel, Germany) and processed immediately after retrieval. Data for temperature, oxygen concentration, conductivity, chlorophyll *a* fluorescence and pressure from the CTD probe (conductivity-temperature-depth; SBE 9Plus 6800M, Seabird Electronics, Bellevue, WA) were received and processed online.

Chemical determinations

Sulfide concentrations were determined after the methylene blue method of Cline (1969). Ammonium, nitrite, nitrate were analysed photometrically and accurate oxygen

concentrations by Winkler titration (Grasshoff *et al.*, 1999). For the analysis of ammonium, nitrate, and nitrite in MPN series, samples (100 μ l volume) had to be diluted 100 to 300-fold.

Determination of dissolved and particulate manganese

Water samples for the determination of dissolved and particulate manganese were collected from depths between 50 m and the sediment surface. Precisely 1000 ml of sample were filtered through a polycarbonate membrane filter (0.45 μ m pore size, Millipore HTTP04700, VWR, Darmstadt, Germany) mounted onto a polycarbonate filter holder (Type 16510, Sartorius, Göttingen, Germany). Each filter was subsequently rinsed with deionized water (electrical resistance > 18 MΩ) to remove residual salts, and was stored in sterile plastic petridishes in the dark until measuring particulate manganese.

For the determination of dissolved manganese 50 ml subsamples of the filtrate were collected, filled into polyethylene bottles (previously equilibrated with 2 % HNO₃ and rinsed with filtrate before filling), and acidified by addition of 1 ml redistilled HNO₃. Complete acid digestion of filters and analysis of manganese and iron was performed by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES) as described previously (Hinrichs *et al.*, 2002).

Growth media

An artificial brackish water medium was used for preparing MPN series. This medium contained (in $g \cdot I^{-1}$): NaCl (5.6), MgCl₂ · 6H₂O (2.3), CaCl₂ · H₂O (0.34), KCl (0.15), Na₂SO₄ (0.91), KBr (0.023), H₃BO₃ (0.006), SrCl₂ · 6H₂O (0.009), NH₄Cl (0.021), KH₂PO₄ (0.0054), and NaF (0.0007). The medium was supplemented with 1 ml · I⁻¹ trace element solution SL10 (Widdel *et al.*, 1983) and 0.2 ml · I⁻¹ of a selenite and tungstate solution (Widdel & Bak, 1992). After autoclaving, the anoxic medium was cooled under N₂/CO₂ (80/20, v/v) and per liter of cold medium 10 ml of a solution of ten vitamins (Balch *et al.*, 1979) and 30 ml · I⁻¹ of a 1 M NaHCO₃ solution were added from sterile stocks. Finally, the medium was reduced by addition of Na₂S and acid FeCl₂ solutions to final concentrations of 1.2 mmol · I⁻¹ and 0.5 mmol · I⁻¹, respectively. The pH of the reduced medium was adjusted to 7.2 – 7.4 with sterile HCl or Na₂CO₃. The oxic medium differed from the anoxic one by being buffered with HEPES (2.4 g · I⁻¹). The pH of the oxic medium was adjusted to 7.2 – 7.4 with NaOH before autoclaving and the medium was cooled under air and finally supplemented with vitamins and sodium bicarbonate (final concentration 0.2 g · I⁻¹).

Substrates used for MPN series

MPN series were prepared for heterotrophic and lithotrophic bacteria. For heterotrophic microorganisms a substrate mixture was used, containing a broad range of different carbon compounds (Süß *et al.*, 2004): the common 20 L-amino acids, the alcohols methanol, ethanol, *n*-propanol, and *n*-butanol, the short chain fatty acids formate, acetate, propionate, butyrate, valerate and caproate, and in addition glycerol, glucose, lactate, fumarate, malate, succinate (all compounds 0.1 mmol^{-1} final concentration). Four different electron acceptors were offered for heterotrophic growth: oxygen (air), nitrate, manganese oxides and sulfate. For manganese and nitrate reducers the anoxic medium was used, but with sulfate replaced by manganese oxides (15 mmol·l⁻¹ final concentration) or nitrate (6 mmol·l⁻¹ final concentration). In 2004, a set of additional MPN series targeting fermenting microorganisms was prepared, lacking any of these electron acceptors.

MPN series for manganese-oxidising bacteria were prepared with oxic medium supplemented with $MnCl_2$ (7 mmol·l⁻¹ final concentration) and those for nitrifying bacteria with NH₄Cl (6 mmol·l⁻¹ final concentration) as electron donor, respectively. MPN series for anaerobic ammonium oxidisers were supplemented with 5 mmol·l⁻¹ NH₄Cl and either with 15 mmol·l⁻¹ manganese oxides or a combination of 5 mmol·l⁻¹ NaNO₃ and 2 mmol·l⁻¹ NaNO₂ as electron acceptors.

Preparation and incubation of MPN series

MPN series were inoculated onboard ship. All equipment needed for preparation of the MPN series was transferred into a polyethylene chamber (AtmosBag, 2801, Aldrich, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, USA) that was flushed with nitrogen gas, evacuated and filled with N₂ again. The procedure was repeated up to five times to remove atmospheric oxygen.

For the preparation and incubation of the MPN series polypropylene 96-deep-well plates (Beckman, Fullerton, CA) were used. Each plate contained four different MPN series with three replicates and six tenfold dilutions each. Every well contained 900 µl medium. To the first dilution 100 µl sample were added and serially diluted into the subsequent wells. After inoculation the plates were covered with sterile lids (CAPMAT, Beckman, Fullerton, CA), sealing each well separately. In addition to the MPN series, on each plate four uninoculated dilution series were prepared as control. The inoculated and sealed MPN plates were placed into gas-tight plastic bags equipped with a gas generating and catalyst system for anoxic conditions (Anaerocult A mini, Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) and incubated for at least 12 weeks at 10°C in the dark.

Analysis of MPN series

The MPN plates were analysed for microbial growth by staining with SybrGreen I and fluorescence analysis (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006). Several MPN series were also checked by microscopy, mostly those for lithotrophic bacteria. In a microbiological cabinet the MPN plates were removed from the gas-tight plastic bags and the lid cut into pieces and carefully lifted using sterile tweezers. From each well 200 µl were transferred to a black microtiter plate and supplemented with 50 µl of SybrGreen I working solution. SybrGreen I working solution was freshly prepared each day at fivefold desired final assay concentration in sterile-filtered TE buffer concentrate (200 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM Na₂EDTA, pH 8.0). All fluorescence measurements were carried out at 485 nm excitation and 520 nm emission on a fluorescence microplate reader (FLUOSTAR Optima, BMG Labtechnologies, Offenburg, Germany) with the following settings: three reading cycles with integration of 20 flashes, 0.5 sec delay between plate movement and reading, and 10 s shaking before each cycle and a detector gain of 1,300 arbitrary units. MPN counts were calculated using the software developed by Klee (1993).

Results

Stratification, temperature and salinity

During summer, the water column at the basins of the Central Baltic Sea generally exhibits three distinct water layers (I to III in Fig. 2) separated by thermal and haline stratification (Rheinheimer, 1995). This stratification pattern was confirmed during the sampling campaigns. The surface layer (layer I in Fig. 2) comprised most of the photic zone, as indicated by the depth profile of chlorophyll *a*, and extended to an approximate depth of 25 m. Temperatures in the surface layer ranged from 15 to 22°C during the sampling campaigns and rapidly dropped to values around 5°C in the intermediate layer beneath the thermocline (layer II in Fig. 2). Salinity did hardly change within the surface and intermediate layers with values around 7 practical salinity units (PSU), but gradually increased to approximately 10 PSU within the halocline between 75 and 90 m depth. Parallel to salinity, temperature also slightly increased. Within the stagnant bottom water (layer III in Fig. 2) a slight increase in salinity with depth was observed. While in the Gotland Deep in 2002 and in the Fårö Deep in 2003 maximum salinities were around 11.9 PSU, in the Gotland Deep in

2004 higher values of up to 13 PSU were recorded. These elevated values could be traced back to an influx of North Sea water in 2003 (Feistel *et al.*, 2003).



Fig. 2: Hydrographical structure of the Gotland Basin in 2002, and 2004, as well as the Fårö Deep, 2003. Given are the temperature (T), salinity (S), and Chlorophyll *a* fluorescence intensity (Chl*a*). Numbers on the right denote the three distinct water layers, separated by a thermocline and a halocline (shaded areas).

Gradients of oxygen and sulfide

In 2002 and 2004, oxygen concentrations along the surface and intermediate layers were in the range of 300 to 350 μ M with little depth variation (Fig. 3). In 2003 oxygen concentrations were in a similar range in the intermediate layers but lower in the surface layers. All oxygen gradients, exhibited a strong decrease within the halocline. In the stagnant bottom water, however, differences between the single sampling campaigns were found. In 2002, along the upper 40 to 50 m low oxygen concentrations (less than 20 μ mol·l⁻¹) were still present and anoxic conditions were reached only at a depth of 135 m. In contrast, in the Fårö Deep sampled in Summer 2003 anoxic conditions were present in most of the deep water and a sharp oxic-anoxic interface was found already at 105 m depth. In 2004, however, a very unusual oxygen profile was obtained. Oxygen had a distinct minimum at the lower boundary of the halocline. Beneath, concentrations increased again to values around 50 μ M and remained relatively constant down to a depth of approximately 200 m. However, a newly established oxic-anoxic interface was detected at 220 m depth.

Sulfide was generally detected just beneath the oxic-anoxic interface, except for 2002, when a slight overlap between the gradients of oxygen and sulfide was found. Sulfide concentrations generally increased with depth with a maximum of around $100 \,\mu mol \cdot l^{-1}$ at 220 m depth in 2002.

Gradients of nitrate, nitrite and ammonium

Nitrate concentrations in the surface and intermediate layers were low, but strongly increased within the halocline. Elevated nitrate concentrations were generally found between the halocline and the oxic-anoxic interface. While in 2002 and 2003 maximum nitrate concentrations were about $6 \,\mu\text{mol}\cdot\text{l}^{-1}$, in 2004 up to $12 \,\mu\text{mol}\cdot\text{l}^{-1}$ were detected. In the sulfidic layers no nitrate was found. In 2002, above the oxic-anoxic interface the nitrate profile appeared erratic with several local maxima and minima mirroring local variations in oxygen. These small-scale variations of oxic and anoxic conditions reflect the vertical sequence of individual water bodies separated due to tiny differences in salinity.

Ammonium concentrations were highest in the bottom waters above the sediment with concentrations of up to 30 μ mol·1⁻¹, and with a steep decrease just beneath the oxic-anoxic interface. Between the halocline and the oxic-anoxic interface virtually no ammonium was detected. In the surface and intermediate layer, however, low concentrations of ammonium were present (up to 2 μ mol·1⁻¹). Nitrite concentrations were generally very low. Local peaks with values reaching 0.25 to 0.41 μ mol·1⁻¹ were, however, observed at the upper and lower borders of the nitrate maximum zone (data not shown).

Gradients of dissolved and particulate manganese

Dissolved manganese showed a similar depth profile like ammonium with the highest concentrations in the bottom water, but with a steep drop just above the oxic-anoxic interface and a few meters above of that of ammonium. In 2002 and 2003, dissolved manganese profiles exhibited some small local maxima above the oxic-anoxic interface. In 2004, a small additional dissolved manganese maximum was detected parallel to the oxygen minimum at approximately 75 m depth. Elevated concentrations of particulate manganese were observed in a layer of 20 to 30 m above the oxic-anoxic interface exhibiting a double peak during all campaigns. Beneath the oxic-anoxic interface particulate manganese was consumed within a few meters.



Fig. 3 Chemical profiles and viable counts of organotrophic microorganisms from the Fårö Deep (A), as well as the Gotland Basin, 2002 (B) and 2004 (C). Electron acceptors supplied together with the substrate mix are indicated on top.



Fig. 4 Chemical profiles and viable counts in most probable number dilutions targeting lithotrophic microorganisms from the Fårö Deep (A), as well as the Gotland Basin, 2002 (B) and 2004 (C). The employed substrate combinations are given on top.

Viable counts of heterotrophic microorganisms

In August 2002, high numbers of aerobes were detected in the surface (240,000 cells ml^{-1}) and intermediate layers. Numbers in the bottom layer were at least one order of magnitude lower, but with a small local maximum at the oxic-anoxic interface. While no data are available for 2003, in summer 2004 a completely different situation was found, with the highest viable counts around the chemocline (up to 250.000 cells ml^{-1}) situated at approximately 220 m depth and with lower numbers in the oxygen-rich surface and intermediate layers.

Viable counts with nitrate as terminal electron acceptor were highest (up to $100,000 \text{ cells ml}^{-1}$) at the oxic-anoxic interface, concurrent with a strong decrease in nitrate. In the oxic surface and intermediate layers above, but also in the anoxic layers beneath the oxic-anoxic interface, MPN counts with nitrate were clearly lower. Similarly, highest viable counts with manganese oxides as terminal electron acceptor were observed with samples from the oxic-anoxic interface (up to $10^5 \text{ cells ml}^{-1}$). However, with exception of 2003, no pronounced decrease in MPN numbers towards the oxic surface or sulfidic deep layers was observed.

A similar situation was found for MPN series prepared with medium containing sulfate as terminal electron acceptor. In 2002 no clear trend in MPN counts with depth was found, while in 2003 and 2004 viable counts were highest around the oxic-anoxic interface (up to 10^5 cells ml⁻¹), like it was found for MPN series with nitrate and manganese oxide. MPN series for fermenting microorganisms were prepared only during sampling in summer 2004 (data not shown). The MPN counts obtained with this sulfate-free medium showed no difference in depth distribution or in numbers to the counts obtained with medium containing sulfate. Maximum counts were obtained around the chemocline. However, numbers obtained for layers above the chemocline (30-100 cells ml⁻¹) were just higher than the background numbers (20-40 cells ml⁻¹), determined in pure mineral media without additon of electron donors and electron acceptors (data not shown).

Chemolithotrophic microorganisms

MPN series targeting manganese-oxidising bacteria generally yielded low viable counts, rarely exceeding 100 cells ml⁻¹ (Fig. 4). In 2002 and 2004, in the Gotland Deep, no correlation with the geochemical gradients was found. In 2003, however, a clear maximum was found within the upper part of the chemocline, and with 1000 cells ml⁻¹ being higher than any other MPN count obtained with this medium combination.

Viable counts in MPN series prepared with oxic medium containing NH_4^+ as sole substrate were one to two orders of magnitude higher than those obtained with Mn^{2+} . Similar to the latter, for ammonium-amended medium only a weak correlation with the geochemical gradients was observed. Numbers were relatively high in the surface and intermediate layers (up to 23,000 cells ml⁻¹ in 2002). In the chemocline, numbers were also elevated when directly compared to those in the adjacent layers, but were not exceeding those in the upper water layers. An exception was the situation in 2004, when the highest counts (up to 36,000 cells ml⁻¹) for aerobes with ammonium were obtained with samples from the chemocline at approximately 220 m depth.

The depth profile for MPN series targeting anaerobic ammonia-oxidising bacteria using manganese oxides as terminal electron acceptor roughly reflected the results obtained with oxic medium (Fig. 4). Maximum numbers of up to 30,000 cells per ml were obtained with samples from the upper part of the chemocline in 2002 and 2004, whereas in the lower part of the chemocline numbers were about one order of magnitude lower. Apart from the chemocline less than 500 cells were detected with this substrate combination. Samples from the Fårö Deep delivered in lower numbers (less than 700 cells per ml) and resulted in no significant correlation with the chemical gradients.

MPN series targeting anaerobic ammonium-oxidising bacteria with nitrite and nitrate as terminal electron acceptors were performed only in 2003 and 2004 (data not shown). Whereas, in 2003 no growth was obtained at all, in 2004 numbers at the surface and in 40 m depth (230 and 900 cells per ml, respectively) were significantly above the background obtained in substrate-free medium.

Analysis of MPN series by SybrGreen I staining and fluorescence measurement

In the present study MPN series were analysed for growth by staining with SybrGreen I and fluorescence measurement. This method gives a quantitative measure of the nucleic acid content that can be converted into cell numbers. The range of fluorescence and the corresponding cell numbers per ml for the different MPN series prepared in 2004 are depicted in Fig. 5. The results obtained reveal strong variability in cell yield achieved in the different wells of a single MPN. Highest total and average cell yields were obtained after oxic incubation with the medium for heterotrophic bacteria. Variations of fluorescence intensities between single positive wells corresponded to cell densities differing by approximately two orders of magnitude. Similarly high cell yields were achieved with manganese oxides as electron acceptors, although the average yield was clearly lower. With nitrate that offers an

only slightly lower energy yield than oxygen, cell densities of heterotrophic bacteria were generally over one order of magnitude lower than after oxic incubation. In the absence of any potential electron acceptors fewer cells were obtained, even compared to the MPN series with sulfate. Surprisingly high cell densities were achieved with media targeting lithotrophic bacteria. For these assays on average almost 10^7 cells per ml were estimated. However, assays with ammonium and manganese oxides even yielded up to 10^8 cells per ml.



Fig. 5. Biomass formation in Most Probable Number Dilution Series according to fluorescence measurement of SybrGreen I stained subsamples. Given are the median, the 25 to 75 % (bars), as well as the 10 to 90 % confidence intervals (error bars) of enrichments with detectable growth from August 2004. The estimated cell density was calculated according to the calibration curve given by Martens-Habbena *et al.* (2006).

Chemical analysis of MPN series

Besides detection of growth by fluorescence analysis after staining with SybrGreen I, MPN series amended with ammonium, nitrite or nitrate were subjected to chemical analysis. Results obtained after analysing MPN series for heterotrophic nitrate reducers prepared in 2004 are presented in Fig. 6. Chemical analysis revealed that in all but two out of 22 wells that were proven positive after staining with SybrGreen I nitrate was almost completely removed. On the other hand, in several wells, particularly for 220 and 226 m depth, chemical analysis revealed nitrate reduction without detectable growth. In MPN series inoculated with sample from 215 m (above the oxic-anoxic interface) nitrate was mostly reduced to N_2 , with exception of the lowest dilution in which nitrite was detected in reasonable amounts. Samples from 231 m, in contrast, resulted mainly in incomplete reduction to nitrite. Nitrate ammonification played only a minor role, since less than 10 % of the nitrate was converted into ammonium (Fig. 6).

Different results were obtained for the MPN series targeting ammonium-oxidising bacteria. While nitrate and nitrite, when present, were clearly reduced. Ammonium concentrations showed, if even, only a weak decline (up to $50 \,\mu \text{mol}\cdot\text{I}^{-1}$), irrespective of the incubation conditions (data not shown). Determination of growth by fluorescence analysis upon SYBRGreen I staining was hampered by the presence of nitrite. In wells containing more than 500 µmol per liter a reduced fluorescence yield was obtained, depending on the nitrite concentration.

Discussion

In the present work the vertical distribution of heterotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities were examined along the vertical gradients of two adjacent deep basins in the Central Baltic Sea. Under stably stratified conditions the presence of anaerobic communities was tightly correlated to the gradients of the respective electron acceptors, e.g. nitrate, or to sulfidic conditions in case of fermenting microorganisms. The lateral intrusion of oxic water into the bottom layer caused not only an oxidation of the ammonium and sulphide pools, but also a major disturbance of the in situ communities.

Hydrography and chemistry of the Gotland Basin and Fårö Deep

During sampling campaigns in 2002 and 2003 the Gotland Basin and the Fårö Deep exhibited thermo-haline stratification patterns typical for the Central Baltic Sea during late summer (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Rheinheimer, 1995; Feistel, 2003). The water column above the halocline was oxygen-saturated and almost depleted in nitrate and ammonium, whereas the layers between halocline and oxic-anoxic interface exhibited maxima in nitrate and particulate manganese. However, the two basins are separated by an embankment restricting water exchange to the upper part of the water column and hence had prevented the lateral intrusion that reached the Gotland Deep in 2003 from swashing over into the Fårö Deep. The two basins differed slightly in their temperature and salinity profiles along the halocline. This suggests that here the lateral intrusion had a slight effect on the Fårö Deep.

Such smaller intrusions of nearly iso-pycnic water appear to be relatively frequent, at least in the Gotland Basin, where they are thought to cause the erratic depth profiles of oxygen and nitrate that were observed at 80 to 130 m depth in 2002 (Fig. 3). The lateral intrusion of oxic water to the bottom layers of the Gotland Deep in spring 2003, in contrast, had a much more drastic effect. It was ensued by intense nitrification and manganese oxidation completely depleting the ammonium and dissolved manganese pools beneath the halocline. However, soon after this re-oxidation event a new chemocline established at the sediment surface and was slowly moving upwards. In Summer 2004, over one year after the intrusion, immediately beneath this new oxic-anoxic interface steep sulfide and ammonium gradients were detected, but maximum concentrations were still significantly lower than in 2002.

Impact of advective mixing and bottom water oxidation on microbial communities

Extent and vertical distribution of the different physiological groups analysed in the present work substantially varied between the single sampling campaigns. These variations, however, appear to have different reasons when regarding the upper and the bottom water layers.

During all sampling campaigns physico-chemical settings were similar above the halocline, while nonetheless viable counts varied considerably. Numbers of aerobes and nitrate reducers for example were apparently not related to changes in oxygen and nitrate concentrations and hence appear to depend on photosynthetic activity. It has been estimated that in the Central Baltic Sea about 45 % of the primary production is already remineralised above the halocline (Schneider *et al.*, 2002) and it has been shown that microbial communities rapidly respond to changes in photosynthetic activity, and hence exudation, but also to cessation of algal communities (Gocke, 1975; Rheinheimer, 1995). The excretion of nitrogenpoor exudates depends on nutrient supply and intensity of irradiance and is highest during spring and summer. Decaying phytoplankton blooms following the high productive periods, in turn, provide a more complex combination of different chemical compounds, like it was aimed with the substrate mixture for heterotrophs used in the present study. Therefore, it can be assumed that the changes in community composition found above the halocline reflect seasonal and meteorological effects.



Fig. 6. Nitrate utilisation in MPN series targeting heterotrophic Nitrate-reducing bacteria from the chemocline of the Gotland Basin, 2004. The sampling depths and dilution steps are indicated above each panel. Dilutions with detectable growth as revealed by SybrGreen I staining are highlighted in gray.

Microbial communities beneath the halocline cannot benefit from algal exudates but nevertheless play an important role in the degradation of sedimenting organic material. Approximately 40 % of the primary production is remineralised here (Schneider *et al.*, 2002). It is likely that the microbial communities in the bottom layers are more influenced by the chemical settings and the changes caused by the intrusion of oxic water. In 2004, a completely different picture emerged compared to the situation in the stably stratified basins sampled previously. The lack of nitrate-reducing bacteria and at the same time high numbers of aerobes in the MPN series indicates a strong decline of facultatively aerobic bacteria. One reason is that the deep water intrusion not only transported oxygen but also an allochthonous microbial community. On the other hand the relatively high oxygen concentrations beneath the halocline may favour different types of bacteria than the microaerophilic and anoxic conditions pervailing previously. It was reported that denitrification in the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea is mainly driven by the oxidation of sulfide (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991). This lithotrophic metabolism helps saving organic material for assimilation and is advantageous under organic carbon-limited conditions. The dominance of lithoheterotrophic and mixotrophic nitrate reducers is supported by the analyses of the MPN series targeting nitrate reducers. Generally, very low growth yield was obtained (Fig. 5) and in all positive series FeS had completely vanished, whereas the negative wells still exhibited black FeS precipitates. After the oxic water intrusion sulfide in the bottom water was completely reoxidised leaving only organic material as potential electron donor in situ. If nitrate reducers can utilise organic material, it can be imagined that they are easily outcompeted by strict aerobes, explaining their apparent disappearance. At the newly established oxic-anoxic interface, however, where sulfide became available nitrate-reducing populations started to develop again, even in the presence of high numbers of aerobes.

Assessment of chemolithotrophic microorganisms

Previous investigations in the Black Sea and the Baltic Sea have shown, that microbial manganese oxidation at the oxic-anoxic interface significantly contributes to the overall electron balance (Tebo, 1991; Neretin *et al.*, 2003). Several studies revealed aerobic and anaerobic ammonium oxidation in chemoclines of stratified water bodies (Enoksson, 1986; Kuypers *et al.*, 2003). During the present study it was tried to correlate numbers of lithotrophic organisms to the respective gradients of their electron donors. However, true lithotrophic growth was rarely detected, although at least in a few cultures targeting

autotrophic manganese oxidisers the precipitation of manganese particles was found. Growth detection of lithotrophic bacteria is generally hampered by the low growth yield. Lithoautotrophic bacteria have to spend substantial amounts of energy for reversed electron transport to NADP⁺ and this energy demand increases with increasing redox potential of the electron donor. On the other hand, a more positive redox potential of the electron donor reduces the ATP yield per molecule oxidised. For example two Mn^{2+} have to be oxidised to generate one ATP, while for each electron transferred from Mn^{2+} to NAD(P)⁺ one to two ATP have to be spent. Hence, one can expect that autotrophic manganese oxidation would only support low growth if even at all. It is still matter of debate, whether manganese oxidation can be used for energy conservation (Tebo *et al.*, 2005). Nonetheless, it has been shown to be important *in situ* (Neretin *et al.*, 2003) and it has further been demonstrated that an *Erythrobacter* sp. strain can attain higher cell densities when growing under manganese is either utilized in a mixotrophic or in a chemolithoheterotrophic metabolism (Tebo & He, 1999; Tebo *et al.*, 2005).

In contrast, significant viable counts and cell densities were detected in dilution series supplemented with ammonium (Fig.4), but unexpectedly only a weak turnover of ammonium was detected. Viable counts inferred from these MPN series can thus not be considered as numbers of true lithotrophs. It has been shown that heterotrophic bacteria can outnumber enrichments of nitrifying bacteria (Aakra et al., 1999), even in standard media. In the present work, however, a highly sensitive method for growth detection was used that was originally considered for lithotrophic and oligocarbophilic cultures (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006). But obviously this sensitive growth detection is prone to deliver false positive results, when not combined with chemical analysis of substrate turnover, like in the present work. If in the enrichment targeting lithotrophic bacteria organotrophic growth was obtained, there must have been organic carbon sources in the basal medium. To develop a more reliable growth assay for lithotrophic bacteria the potential organic carbon sources had to be identified. Besides the vitamin solution (sums up to 18 μ mol C l⁻¹), chemical analysis revealed the presence of short chain volatile organic acids (formate, acetate, and propionate each up to 10 μ mol l⁻¹) in the basal medium. Assuming that 40 % of the carbon would be assimilated, and considering a carbon content of 15 fg per cell (Simon & Azam, 1989), the vitamin solution and volatile organic acids would support growth of up to 10^7 cells ml⁻¹, what is approximately the cell yield obtained in the lithotrophic MPN series in the present study.

Acknowledgement

We thank the masters and crews of the RV "Prof. Albrecht Penck" and RV "Alexander von Humboldt" for excellent support during sampling cruises.

References

- Aakra Å, Utåker JB & Nes IF (1999) RFLP of rRNA genes and sequencing of the 16S-23S rDNA intergenic spacer region of ammonia-oxidizing bacteria: a phylogenetic approach. Int J Syst Bacteriol 49: 123-130.
- Balch WE, Fox GE, Magrum LJ, Woese CR & Wolfe RS (1979) Methanogens: reevaluation of a unique biological group. Microbiol Rev 43: 260-296.
- Brettar I & Rheinheimer G (1991) Denitrification in the Central Baltic: evidence for H2Soxidation as motor of denitrification at the oxic-anoxic interface. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 77: 157-169.
- Brettar I & Rheinheimer G (1992) Influence of carbon availability on denitrification in the central Baltic Sea. Limnol Oceanogr 37: 1146-1163.
- Brettar I, Labrenz M, Flavier S, Botel J, Kuosa H, Christen R & Hofle MG (2006) Identification of a Thiomicrospira denitrificans-Like Epsilonproteobacterium as a Catalyst for Autotrophic Denitrification in the Central Baltic Sea. Appl Environ Microbiol 72: 1364-1372.
- Cline JD (1969) Spectrophotometric Determination of Hydrogen Sulfide in Natural Waters. Limnol Oceanogr 14: 454-458.
- Daffonchio D, Borin S, Brusa T, *et al.* (2006) Stratified prokaryote network in the oxic-anoxic transition of a deep-sea halocline. Nature 440: 203-207.
- Enoksson V (1986) Nitrification rates in the Baltic Sea: Comparison of three isotope techniques. Appl Environ Microbiol 51: 244-250.
- Feistel R, Nausch G, Matthäus W & Hagen E (2003) Temporal and spatial evolution of the Baltic deep water renewal in spring 2003. Oceanolgia 45: 623-642.
- Francis CA, Co EM & Tebo BM (2001) Enzymatic manganese(II) oxidation by a marine □proteobacterium. Appl Environ Microbiol 67: 4024-4029.
- Gocke K (1975) Studies on Short-Term Variations of Heterotrophic Activity in Kiel Fjord. Mar Biol 33: 49-55.

- Grasshoff K, Kremling K & Erhard M (1999) Methods of seawater analysis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, New York.
- Hinrichs J, Dellwig O & Brumsack H-J (2002) Lead in sediments and suspended particulate matter of the German Bight: natural versus anthropogenic origin. Appl Geochem 17: 621-632.
- Klee AJ (1993) A computer program for the determination of most probable number and its confidence limits. J Microbiol Meth 18: 91-98.
- Kuypers MM, Sliekers AO, Lavik G, Schmid M, Jørgensen BB, Kuenen JG, Damsté JSS, Strous M & Jetten MS (2003) Anaerobic ammonium oxidation by anammox bacteria in the Black Sea. Nature 422: 608-611.
- Labrenz M, Jost G, Pohl C, Beckmann S, Martens-Habbena W & Jürgens K (2005) Impact of different in vitro electron donor/acceptor conditions on potential chemolithoautotrophic communities from marine pelagic redoxclines. Appl Environ Microbiol 71: 6664-6672.
- Llobet-Brossa E, Rabus R, Böttcher ME, Könneke M, Finke N, Schramm A, Meyer RL, Grötzschel S, Rosselló-Mora R & Amann R (2002) Community structure and activity of sulfate-reducing bacteria in an intertidal surface sediment: a multi-method approach. Aquat Microb Ecol 29: 211-226.
- Martens-Habbena W & Sass H (2006) Sensitive Determination of Microbial Growth by Nucleic Acid Staining in Aqueous Suspension. Appl Environ Microbiol 72: 87-95.
- Neretin LN, Pohl C, Jost G, Leipe T & Pollehne F (2003) Manganese cycling in the Gotland Deep, Baltic Sea. Mar Chem 82: 125-143.
- Piker L, Schmaljohann R & Imhoff JF (1998) Dissimilatory sulfate reduction and methane production in Gotland Deep sediments (Baltic Sea) during a transition period from oxic to anoxic bottom water (1993-1996). Aquat Microb Ecol 14: 183-193.
- Rheinheimer G (1995) Meereskunde der Ostsee. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Sass AM, Sass H, Coolen MJL, Cypionka H & Overmann J (2001) Microbial communities in the chemocline of a hypersaline deep- sea basin (Urania basin, Mediterranean Sea). Appl Environ Microbiol 67: 5392-5402.
- Schneider B, Nausch G, Kubsch H & Petersohn I (2002) Accumulation of total CO2 during stagnation in the Baltic Sea deep water and its relationship to nutrient and oxygen concentrations. Mar Chem 77: 277-291.
- Simon M & Azam F (1989) Protein content and protein synthesis rates of planktonic marine bacteria. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 51: 201-213.

- Süß J, Engelen B, Cypionka H, Sass H (2004) Quantitative analysis of bacterial communities from Mediterranean sapropels based on cultivation-dependent methods. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 51: 109-121.
- Tebo BM (1991) Manganese(II) oxidation in the suboxic zone of the Black Sea. Deep-Sea Res 38: S883-S905.
- Tebo BM & He LM (1999) Microbially mediated oxidative precipitation reactions. In: GrundlT, Sparks DL (Eds.) Mineral-Water Interfacial Reactions: Kinetics and Mechanisms.ACS Symposium Series Vol. 715: 393-414. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC.
- Tebo BM, Johnson HA, McCarthy JK, Templeton AS (2005) Geomicrobiology of manganese(II) oxidation. Trends Microbiol 13: 421-428.
- Widdel F, Kohring GW & Mayer F (1983) Studies on dissimilatory sulfate-reducing bacteria that decompose fatty acids. III. Characterization of the filamentous gliding *Desulfonema limicola* gen. nov. sp. nov. and *Desulfonema magnum* sp. nov. Archieves of Microbiology 134: 286-294.
- Widdel F & Bak F (1992) Gram-negative mesophilic sulfate-reducing bacteria. The Procaryotes (Balows, A, Trüper, HG, Dworkin, M, Harder, W & Schleifer, K-H, eds.), pp. 3352-3372. Springer, New York.

2.3 Carbon dioxide fixation below the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea is not substantially supported by aerobic or nitrate-dependent sulfur oxidation

Günter Jost, Willm Martens-Habbena, Falk Pollehne, Bernhard Schnetger, Matthias Labrenz

Microbial Ecology (eingereicht)

Carbon dioxide fixation below the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea is not substantially supported by aerobic or nitrate-dependent sulfur oxidation

Günter Jost^{1,4}, Willm Martens-Habbena^{2,4}, Falk Pollehne¹, Bernhard Schnetger³, Matthias Labrenz¹

Dept. Biological Oceanography, Baltic Sea Research Institute, Seestraße 15, D-18119
 Rostock-Warnemünde, Germany

(2) Palaeomicrobiology Group, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment, University of Oldenburg, Carl-von-Ossietzky Straße 9-11, D-26111 Oldenburg, Germany

(3) Microbiogeochemistry Group, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment, University of Oldenburg, Carl-von-Ossietzky Straße 9-11, D-26111 Oldenburg, Germany

(4) These authors contributed equally to the work.

Corresponding author: Günter Jost, Dept. Biological Oceanography, Baltic Sea Research Institute, Seestraße 15, D-18119 Rostock-Warnemünde, Germany

email: guenter.jost@io-warnemuende.de

phone: +49-381-5197-270

date of submission 22.04.2006

running title: CO₂ fixation below the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea

Abstract

Microbial carbon dioxide fixation is commonly found in pelagic oxic-anoxic interfaces. However, its exact location and extent, as well as microbial energy metabolisms supporting microbial CO_2 fixation are still a matter of debate. The present work provides a comprehensive study of nutrient, sulfur, and manganese chemistry in comparison to microbial CO₂ fixation around the oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin in the Central Baltic Sea. Typical opposite gradients of dissolved oxygen and sulfide approached the detection limits at 204 m water depth, accompanied by nitrate depletion at the same depth. In contrast, decreasing amounts of particulate manganese were detected down to 215 m water depth, stretching ten meters into the sulfidic zone. Whereas thiosulfate and sulfite were below the detection limit (< 50 nmol L^{-1}) throughout the entire interface, a peak of about 4 µmol L⁻¹ zero-valent sulfur was detected around 210 m. CO₂ assimilation extended over 20 meters beneath the oxic-anoxic interface and a maximum of 0.7 to 1.1 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ was located at 215 m water depth, thus about ten to twelve meters below the chemocline. More than 70% of the measured CO₂ fixation could neither be attributed to aerobic, nor nitrate-dependent sulfur oxidation. Spiking experiments revealed that CO_2 fixation could only be enhanced by thiosulfate or polysulfides, whereas elevated sulfide concentrations, dithionite, as well as anthraquinone disulfonate inhibited CO₂ fixation. Chemical gradients, in situ CO₂ assimilation, and spiking experiments together suggested that bulk microbial dark CO_2 assimilation below the chemocline of the Gotland Basin was sulfur dependent and redoxsensitive. It is proposed that a microbial manganese oxidedependent incomplete sulfide oxidation to thiosulfate or elemental sulfur accounts for a large fraction of the bulk CO_2 fixation and that sulfide is recycled by thiosulfate- and sulfur reducing microorganisms.

Introduction

Dark microbial carbon dioxide fixation has been observed at oxic-anoxic interfaces of several aquatic ecosystems. These include marine environments like Framvaren Fjord, Norway [43], Cariaco Trench, Caribbean Sea off Venezuela [74], brackish environments like the Black Sea [61], the Baltic Sea [14, 37], as well as freshwater systems like Lake Kinneret, Israel [24]. Although dark carbon dioxide fixation in oxic-anoxic interfaces can
make up a significant fraction of the overall inorganic carbon assimilation in these environments [e.g. 14, 65], knowledge about underlying microbial energy metabolisms is still scare.

Chemical gradients at pelagic oxic-anoxic interfaces in general suggest that several processes could support carbon dioxide fixation. These include, e.g., aerobic and anaerobic ammonia oxidation [5, 58, 60], disproportionation of sulfur compounds [2], aerobic methane oxidation [26], metal oxidation [21], and hydrogen oxidation [46]. Yet, none of these processes has been proven to be of quantitative importance. Aerobic and nitratedependent microbial sulfur oxidation, thus remain the most important reactions to explain the observed carbon dioxide fixation [e.g. 8, 9, 33]. This view is also supported by molecular analyses, which provided the presence and activity of sulfur-oxidizing genera of the Gamma- and Epsilonproteobacteria in pelagig oxic-anoxic interfaces of the Black Sea, as well as the Cariaco Trench [40, 42, 75]. Recently, it was also demonstrated that members of the Epsilonproteobacteria, closely related to obligate the chemolithoauthotrophic sulfur-oxidizing bacterium Thiomicrospira denitrificans, are present in the oxic-anoxic interfaces of the Gotland Basin and the Landsort Deep in the Baltic Sea and make up about 8% of the microbial community at the Gotland Basin redoxcline [36, 37].

However, considering the carbon and energy metabolism of known sulfur-oxidizing bacteria, the amount of sulfide supplied by a gradient from the sediment usually underscores the microbial assimilation of inorganic carbon at pelagic oxic-anoxic interfaces significantly [33, 65, 79]. Two mechanisms have been suggested to explain this discrepancy. Either the activity of sulfate reducing bacteria could lead to an additional sulfide supply for autotrophic sulfur oxidizing bacteria [33], or the activity of heterotrophic microorganisms itself could substantially contribute to the observed carbon fixation by inorganic carbon assimilation via anaplerotic reactions [14, 54, 79]. Some studies reported carbon dioxide fixation significantly below pelagic oxic-anoxic interfaces and it has therefore additionally been speculated, that novel pathways of microbial sulfur oxidation via reduction of particulate metal oxides such as manganese oxide and iron oxide could support microbial carbon dioxide fixation [33, 65, 79].

The present study attempted to gain insights into the vertical distribution, intensity, and characteristics of microbial carbon dioxide fixation in relation to chemical gradients observed at the oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin. Therefore, a comprehensive analysis of nutrients, sulfur-, and manganese species around the oxic-anoxic interface was combined with the analysis of microbial carbon dioxide fixation *in situ* as well as in spiking experiments.

Methods

Study area and sampling. The Gotland Basin is a 248 m deep basin in the Central Baltic Sea (Fig. 1) and contains one of the largest coherent water masses of the Baltic Sea. Sampling was performed during cruise AL256 aboard R/V "Alkor" in May 2005 at the deepest part of the basin. Profiles of temperature, salinity, and oxygen were recorded with a Seabird SBE 911*plus* conductivity-temperature-depth profiler (Sea-Bird Electronics Inc., Washington, USA) mounted on a rosette water sampler. Water samples from discrete depths were collected with 5-Liter Free-Flow bottles (Hydrobios, Kiel, Germany) attached to the sampler. Subsamples were directly filled into calibrated 120 mL oxygen bottles with at least three flask volumes overflow. Special care was taken to avoid any oxygen contamination during filling procedure. For control purposes, the filling procedure was repeatedly done under a stream of argon to avoid any air contact of the water samples. No differences in chemical as well as activity measurements were observed between both procedures.



Fig. 1. Bathymetric map of the Central Baltic Sea. The sampling location at the central Gotland Basin (57° 19.2'N 19° 57'E) is indicated.

Chemical analyses. Analyses of inorganic nutrients, as well as oxygen and hydrogen sulfide were performed immediately after sampling by standard manual colorimetric methods [23]. Samples for total inorganic carbon concentration were taken, preserved with mercury chloride, and determined later by the coulometric SOMMA system [30].

Thiosulfate and sulfite concentrations were determined by HPLC analysis of monobromobimane-derivatized samples [16, 53, 78]. 500 μ L water samples were taken from the Free-Flow bottles by means of a Hamilton syringe, filled into 1.5 mL reaction tubes and instantly derivatized by the addition of 100 μ L monobromobimane reagent (see below). Samples were maintained for 30 min at room temperature in the dark, and the reaction was stopped by acidification with 50 μ L of methanesulfonic acid (324 mmol L⁻¹). Samples were subsequently stored frozen at -80° C until HPLC analysis within three weeks. The stability of thiosulfate-bimane complex was reported to be somewhat sensitive to long-term storage [78]. Samples spiked with known amounts of thiosulfate were therefore derivatized and analyzed in parallel and did not exhibit significant decomposition of the thiosulfate-bimane complex within this storage period. Monobromobimane reagent was freshly prepared each day by mixing equal volumes of HEPES buffer (500 mmol L⁻¹ HEPES, 50 mmol L⁻¹ Na-EDTA, pH 8) and monobromobimane (Calbiochem, Carlsbad, CA; 45 mmol L⁻¹ in acetonitrile). Standards of thiosulfate and sulfite were prepared in serum bottles, flushed with nitrogen, and stored at 4°C.

Analysis was carried out with a gradient HPLC System (Sykam, Fürstenfeldbruck, Germany) equipped with a low-pressure gradient controller (S8111), autosampler (S5200), and column oven (S4011). Separation was performed on a reversed-phased column (Adsorbospere OPA HR 5 μ , 150x4.6 mm, Alltech, Unterhaching, Germany) thermostated to 25°C at a flow rate of 1.0 mL min⁻¹. Eluent A was 0.25% (v/v) acetic acid (pH 3.5) and eluent B was 100% HPLC gradient grade methanol (Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany). The gradient employed was as follows: 0-0.5 min 10% B, 7 min 12% B, 15 min 30% B, 19 min 30% B, 23 min 50% B, 30 min 100% B, 36 min 100% B, 37 min 10% B, 44 min 10% B. Fluorescence emission was recorded on a Linear Instruments LC 305 fluorescence detector (excitation 380 nm, emission 480 nm). Sulfite and thiosulfate eluted after 3.3 and 5.9 min, respectively. Reproducibility of standards (1 μ mol L⁻¹) was better than 5% and at an injection volume of 100 μ L the detection limit was 50 nmol L⁻¹.

Zero-valent sulfur was determined in parallel samples as described by Zopfi et al. [78, 79] with the following modifications: One mL water sample was immediately fixed with 100 μ L 2% (w/v) ZnCl₂ and stored at -80°C. Sulfur was extracted with 0.1 volume

chloroform for 2 hours and 70 μ L of the chloroform extract was resuspended in 900 μ L methanol and analyzed by HPLC (see below). Standard solutions were prepared in methanol and diluted in methanol:chloroform (90:10) prior to analysis. HPLC separation was carried out on the HPLC system and column described above with an isocratic eluent of 100% HPLC gradient grade methanol (Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany). Absorption at 265 nm was recorded on a Linear Instruments UVIS 204 detector. Injection volume totalled 100 μ L and cyclo-S₈ sulfur eluted after 3.1 min. The detection limit was 300 nmol L⁻¹, and reproducibility of 5 μ mol L⁻¹ standards was better than 5%.

Dissolved and particulate manganese analysis was performed according to Hinrichs *et al.* [27]. Exactly one liter of water sample was filtered through polycarbonate membranes (0.45 μ m poresize, Millipore, Göttingen, Germany) mounted onto a polycarbonate filter holder (Type 16510, Sartorius, Göttingen, Germany) as soon as possible after sampling. Each filter was subsequently rinsed with 18 m Ω water and stored in sterile plastic Petri dishes in the dark until analysis. For the determination of dissolved manganese 50 mL subsamples of the filtrate were collected, filled into polyethylene bottles (equilibrated with 2% nitric acid and rinsed with sample filtrate), and acidified by addition of 1 mL redistilled nitric acid. Complete acid digestion of filters was done in closed PTFE autoclaves at 180°C in a mixture of nitric acid, perchloric acid and hydrofluoric acid. Extracts were resuspended in 25 mL of 2% nitric acid. Analysis of manganese was performed by inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectroscopy (Perkin Elmer Optima 3000XL). Manganese was calibrated between 0.36 and 36 μ mol L⁻¹. The detection limits for dissolved and particulate manganese were 0.36 μ mol L⁻¹ and 0.01 μ mol L⁻¹, respectively.

In situ carbon dioxide dark fixation. Over a period of 10 days, multiple profiles throughout the redoxcline (180 to 220 m water depth) were taken for the determination of CO₂ dark fixation rates according to the method of Steemann Nielsen [34, 63]. The anoxic sodium [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate stock solution (250 μ Ci mL⁻¹) was prepared as follows. Deionized water (18m Ω) was filled into serum vials and carefully flushed with argon to remove any oxygen. Weighted sodium [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate crystals (SA 53.0 mCi mmoL⁻¹, Hartmann Analytic GmbH, Braunschweig) were added to the serum vials under argon atmosphere in an anaerobic chamber and dissolved.

Incubations were performed in 120 mL oxygen bottles, which were carefully filled as described above. 40 to 60 μ L of an anoxic [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate stock solution were added

with a gas-tight Hamilton syringe. Samples were incubated at *in situ* temperature ($\pm 1^{\circ}$ C) in the dark. Incubation was stopped by filtration. Prior to filtration of the samples, 50 µL sub-samples were drawn from all incubations, placed into scintillation vials containing 50 µL ethanolamine to quantify the amount of added [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate. Samples were then filtered onto polycarbonate membrane filters (0.2 µm pore size, Whatman, via VWR International, Weiterstadt, Germany), exposed to HCl fumes for 30 min, mixed with scintillation cocktail (UltimaGold XR, Packard, USA), and counted on board in a Triathler liquid scintillation counter (Hidex Oy, Turku, Finland) and in the laboratory in a TriCarb 2560 TR/X liquid scintillation counter (Packard, USA). Carbon dioxide fixation of control samples immediately fixed with 1 mL formalin (37%) before adding [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate was 0.0043 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ (standard deviation 0.0029 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹). All incubations were started within 15 min upon sample collection and lasted not longer than 24 hours.

Substrate spiking experiments. According to the results of in situ rate measurements water samples were taken from above, within, and below the zone of maximal in situ carbon dioxide fixation (204, 214, and 226 m water depth, respectively). Carbon dioxide fixation was analyzed as described above and parallel samples were immediately spiked with working solutions (see below) of the following potential electron donors and acceptors: oxygen, sodium nitrate, manganese oxide, iron oxide, AQDS (anthraquinone disulfonate), sodium thiosulfate, polysulfide, sodium sulfide, and sodium dithionite. Working solutions (2.4 mmol L^{-1}) of sodium nitrate, manganese oxide, iron oxide, AQDS, and sodium thiosulfate were prepared by dilution of concentrated sterile stocks (1 mol L^{-1}) into sterile filtered deionized water, filled into butyl rubber-stoppered serum vials, and flushed with argon for at least 15 minutes. Stock solution of polysulfide was made by short heating of 50 mL sodium sulfide solution (1 mol L^{-1}) to 90°C, after addition of 0.11 moles of elemental sulfur under nitrogen atmosphere. Working solutions of polysulfide and sodium sulfide were flushed with argon prior to the addition of concentrated stock solutions. Sodium dithionite is a strong reducing agent and rapidly decomposes in aqueous solution. The working solution was therefore prepared from sodium dithionite crystals directly on board. Oxygen solution was made from sterile-filtered air saturated water. All working solutions were prepared within 4 hours prior to use. One mL of substrate working solutions was injected in the lower part of 120 mL oxygen flasks (final concentration 20 μ mol L⁻¹, oxygen approximately 5 μ mol L⁻¹) by means of disposable syringes after filling

with sample water and before starting the incubation by addition of [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate. All incubations were made in duplicate and analysis of samples was performed as described above.

Sulfide spiking experiments were done to estimate the relation between sulfide concentrations and carbon dioxide fixation. Increasing amounts of sodium sulfide working solution (see above) were added to water samples from the depth of maximum carbon dioxide fixation (216 m water depth) resulting in final sulfide concentrations of 10 to $110 \mu mol L^{-1}$. Sulfide concentrations were confirmed by colorimetric analysis of control samples (see above). Incubations were started and analyzed as described above.

Results

Hydrography. Over a period of nine days CTD casts were taken. Depth profiles of temperature, salinity, and oxygen (sensor data) showed a typical stratification of the water column of the central Gotland Basin (Fig. 2A). A thermocline at around 40 m water depths and a permanent halocline at 75 m separated the water column into three layers: the upper warmer water, the cold winter water, and the long term stagnant deep water. The comparison of temperature and salinity profiles revealed small anomalies below the halocline, indicating recent lateral water intrusions between 80 and 142 m (Fig. 3). Below this depth, only one anomaly due to a major seawater inflow in 2003 was detected.

Chemistry. At the water surface super saturated oxygen concentrations of about 450 μ mol L⁻¹ were accompanied by nitrate concentrations below the detection limit. Below the halocline, nitrate concentrations increased steadily to 6 μ mol L⁻¹, whereas the oxygen concentrations dropped rapidly to 50 μ mol L⁻¹ (Fig. 2B). Between 100 to 175 m oxygen concentrations decreased slowly and nitrate increased to more than 9 μ mol L⁻¹. The pelagic chemocline was found at a depth of about 202 to 204 m. At these depths, the measured oxygen was below 5 μ mol L⁻¹ and sulfide was below 0.3 μ mol L⁻¹. From all depth profiles between 185 m and the chemocline, mean oxygen and nitrate gradients of 0.26 and 0.13 μ mol L⁻¹ m⁻¹, respectively, were calculated. Below this interface, nitrate was completely depleted and sulfide increased steadily by about 1.1 μ mol L⁻¹ m⁻¹ to approximately 20 μ mol L⁻¹ at 226 m, accompanied by an increase of ammonium to about 8 μ mol L⁻¹.

However, ammonium started to increase 4 meters above a significant increase of sulfide (Fig. 4 A and C). During the sampling campaign, the depth of the chemocline, i. e., the zone of oxygen $< 5 \ \mu$ mol L⁻¹ and no detectable sulfide, did not change significantly. However, the sulfide concentrations near the sediment surface increased from about 25 to about 50 μ mol L⁻¹ during the last sampling days (data not shown).

The analysis of thiosulfate and sulfite revealed concentrations below the detection limit of 50 nmol L^{-1} between 180 and 221 m. Zero-valent sulfur, i. e., the sum of cyclo-S₈ sulfur plus sulfane sulfur of polysulfides, was detected at concentrations between 0.8 and 4.2 μ mol L^{-1} , with the maximum located at 210 m (Fig. 4A). This was in accordance with microscopic observations of filtered water samples, which revealed the highest density of sulfur globules at this depth.



Fig. 2. Depth profiles of temperature, salinity, and oxygen (sensor) (A), oxygen (titrated), nitrate, ammonium and sulfide (B) of the water column at central Gotland Basin (May, 4^{th} 2005). The shaded area denotes the section of the water column shown in figure 4.



Fig. 3. Temperature - salinity diagram of the whole water column and the part below 133 m water depth (insert) of the central Gotland Basin (May, 4th 2005). Arrows and numbers indicate water depths throughout the depth profile.



Fig. 4. High-resolution profiles of oxygen, zero-valent sulfur, and sulfide (A), particulate and dissolved manganese (B), as well as nitrate, ammonium and dark carbon dioxide fixation (C) across the redoxcline from 180 to 220 m water depth (May, 4^{th} 2005).

Dissolved and particulate manganese were analyzed and detected between 180 and 230 m. Dissolved manganese increased from 2.5 μ mol L⁻¹ at 180 m to 32 μ mol L⁻¹ at 220 m (Fig. 4B). Above the sediment surface, at 230 m the concentration was 42 μ mol L⁻¹ (data not shown). Particulate manganese decreased from 0.5 μ mol L⁻¹ above 190 m to about 0.2 μ mol L⁻¹ at the oxic-anoxic interface. Particulate manganese was also detected below the oxic-anoxic interface. From 208 m down to 220 m, the concentrations decreased from 0.1 to 0.01 μ mol L⁻¹.

In situ carbon dioxide dark fixation. From 180 m down to 225 m (Fig. 4C) fixation of carbon dioxide was detectable. Above 205 m however, the fixation rate remained below 0.1 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹. Beginning at 205 m, it increased steadily to maximum values between 0.7 – 1.1 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ at 215 m water depth. The maximum carbon dioxide fixation was about 10 m below the oxic-anoxic interface within the anoxic environment. Below 215 m a slight decrease was observed down to 220 m followed by an almost complete decline below 225 m.

Three profiles of carbon dioxide fixation were compared to the respective sulfide concentrations (Fig. 5). This comparison shows, that already the presence of small concentrations of sulfide significantly stimulates carbon dioxide fixation in comparison to the situation just above the oxic-anoxic interface.

The peak of CO₂ fixation was always found in a water depth of around 215 m with hydrogen sulfide concentrations between 5 and 10 μ mol L⁻¹. Carbon dioxide fixation decreased with further increasing hydrogen sulfide concentrations below 215 m but remained significantly higher than above the chemocline until hydrogen sulfide concentrations exceeded 20 μ mol L⁻¹ (Fig. 4C and 5). The integrated carbon dioxide fixation dioxide fixation in the anoxic layer was about 9.3 mmol C m⁻² d⁻¹.

Effects of substrate spiking on in situ carbon dioxide dark fixation. Three distinct water layers, (1) the layer of just elevated CO_2 fixation below the chemocline, (2) the layer of maximum CO_2 fixation, and (3) the layer with declining fixation rates, were chosen to test the effect of substrates which may potentially fuel or inhibit autotrophic carbon dioxide fixation.



Fig. 5. Box plot of grouped *in situ* dark carbon dioxide fixation rates versus *in situ* concentration ranges of oxygen and sulfide. The number (n) of measurements included in each box is given.



Fig. 6. Effect of single potential electron donors, acceptors, and reducing agents on the dark carbon dioxide fixation rate above (204 m), within (214 m) and below the fixation maximum (226 m depth). Given are the data of two replicate spikings and one control, spiked with nitrogen flushed water. Two parallel determinations of the *in situ* CO_2 fixation are indicated by dashed lines. *In situ* sulfide concentrations are given above each graph.

In water samples from near the oxic-anoxic interface (204 m) with a sulfide concentration of about 2 μ mol L⁻¹ and *in situ* carbon dioxide fixation of 0.54 and 0.59 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹, stimulation of the fixation rate by 35-50% was observed by the addition of thiosulfate and polysulfide, respectively (Fig. 6). Whereas the addition of oxygen, nitrate, or manganese oxide had neither stimulating nor inhibiting effect, iron oxide, AQDS, sulfide, and dithionite had a strong inhibitory effect on the carbon dioxide fixation. The addition of dithionite reduced the fixation rate by 50% to 0.33 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹, and iron oxide, sulfide, and hydrogen reduced the rate by 75 to 80% to approximately 0.15 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹. AQDS showed the strongest inhibitory effect. Its addition caused a decrease of the rate to less than 0.05 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ in all three depths (Fig. 6).

In water samples from the fixation maximum (214 m) or below (226 m), only slight or no stimulation of the *in situ* rate was observed during these experiments. In samples taken from the layer of highest carbon dioxide fixation the *in situ* fixation rates were 0.56 and 0.8 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹. The addition of oxygen, thiosulfate, polysulfide, and iron oxide had neither stimulating, nor inhibiting effect to samples from this depth. On the other hand, nitrate, and manganese oxide (one parallel), as well as sulfide (one parallel) and dithionite, significantly reduced the fixation rate (from 30 to more than 80% reduction of the *in situ* rate) (Fig. 6).

Water samples from 226 m with 48 μ mol L⁻¹ sulfide and an *in situ* fixation of 0.09 and 0.18 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ carbon dioxide fixation were not significantly stimulated by any of the added electron donating or electron accepting compounds. The addition of nitrate led to an increase of fixation by 0.2 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ in one incubation. The addition of manganese oxide, iron oxide, AQDS, and dithionite caused a reduction of the *in situ* carbon dioxide fixation rate (Fig. 6).

Effect of sulfide on in situ carbon dioxide fixation. As described above, the *in situ* carbon dioxide fixation decreased, when sulfide concentrations exceeded 25 μ mol L⁻¹. This phenomenon was further addressed by spiking several parallel samples from the depth of fixation maximum with increasing amounts of sodium sulfide (Fig. 7). At *in situ* sulfide concentrations of 11 μ mol L⁻¹, the fixation was between 0.57 and 0.8 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹. The addition of 10 μ mol L⁻¹ sulfide had neither increasing, nor decreasing effect on the carbon dioxide fixation. However, the fixation rate already decreased in samples, which received additional 20 μ mol L⁻¹, and declined to values below 0.2 μ mol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ at added sulfide concentrations of more than 30 μ mol L⁻¹ (Fig. 7).



Fig. 7. Effect of sulfide on the dark carbon dioxide fixation in samples from the fixation maximum. Given are the CO₂ fixation rates in relation to the final sulfide concentrations (11 μ mol L⁻¹ H₂S *in situ* concentration plus spiking).

Discussion

Hydrographic and chemical characteristics of the Gotland Basin. The hydrographical structure of the central Gotland Basin is characterized by a thermo-haline stratification [17, 49]. Below the permanent halocline between 60 and 80 m water and nutrient exchange occur only by lateral mixing or eddy diffusion [49]. Following a stagnant period of ten years, a large inflow of oxygenated seawater into the deep basin and a complete oxidation of the sulfidic bottom water were recorded during spring 2003 [17]. Since summer 2003, stagnant conditions have been observed and sulfidic conditions began to reestablish in the bottom water (Fig. 2 and 3). The oxic-anoxic interface moved from the sediment surface upwards to 225 m in August 2004 [37]. During the present study in May 2005, the chemocline was located between 202 to 204 m. The rise of the chemocline by about 30 m per year demonstrates the electron acceptor limitation, i. e., oxygen limitation, of the stagnant water body below the halocline.

Due to the proximity of the chemocline to the sediment surface, we expected steep gradients of sulfide and ammonium. However, assuming a mixing coefficient of about $0.053 \text{ cm}^2 \text{ s}^{-1}$ [59], the ammonium, and hydrogen sulfide fluxes were about 0.17 and 0.52 mmol m⁻²d⁻¹, respectively. These fluxes were in the same range as in the years 1999 to

2001, when the chemocline was located between 120 and 140 m water depth [49]. Sulfide oxidation was additionally indicated by the presence of zero-valent sulfur throughout the redoxcline even in the absence of oxygen and nitrate (Fig. 4A). However, thiosulfate and sulfite were not detectable. Similar settings, even though with lower concentrations of zero-valent sulfur have been observed at the Black Sea and other anoxic basins [33, 41, 79]. Zopfi et al. [79] reported that concentrations of sulfur intermediates increased during enhanced mixing of oxygenated and sulfidic water, and afterwards decreased remarkably within days. In turn, the low concentrations of thiosulfate and sulfite observed during the present study, may be explained by a stable setting of the oxic-anoxic interface (Fig. 3), where sulfur transformations are preferentially mediated by microbial activity and lead to a rapid depletion of these sulfur compounds readily accessible by a broad range of autotrophic and heterotrophic microorganisms.

Dissolved and particulate manganese around the chemocline. During the renewal of the bottom water and associated oxygenation of sulfidic water layers, like in January 2003 [17], the entire manganese pool is oxidized and large amounts of particulate manganese oxides accumulate at the sediment surface [25, 28]. The concentration maxima of dissolved and particulate manganese around the chemocline were about two times higher than in 2002, when the chemocline was located at about 130 m water depth. Usually, similar concentrations of manganese oxides of more than 1 μ mol L⁻¹ have only been observed in much smaller or shallower water bodies [e. g. 67, 76, 79]. In the Black Sea, similar manganese oxide concentrations have been reported at near shelf stations [57, 66] whereas lower concentrations were recorded at off shore stations [38, 51]. Thus, the potential for manganese cycling across the chemocline in this study is among the largest known for pelagic systems. The data presented here, additionally show that detectable amounts of particulate manganese are present up to ten meters within the sulfidic zone. To our knowledge, this has not been reported from any pelagic redoxcline before. Usually, particulate manganese disappeared immediately at the oxic-anoxic interface [e. g. 49, 79]. Although, this discrepancy remains puzzling, a possible explanation could be that during collection of particulate manganese by membrane filtration, sulfide present in the samples is filtered through the manganese particles on top of the filter surface and speed up manganese dissolution during the filtration procedure. Detection of particulate manganese within sulfidic water may thus rely on filter size, filtration volume, as well as the amount of particulate manganese present in those water samples. A comparatively large pool of

particulate manganese associated with low sulfide concentrations could have allowed its detection during the present study below the chemocline.

Carbon dioxide dark fixation below the chemocline. In the present study, carbon dioxide fixation was analyzed at high resolution along the oxygen and sulfide gradients. Our data suggest that in spring 2005, only the CO₂ fixation directly at the oxic-anoxic interface could be related to the activity of aerobic or denitrifying bacteria. Oxygen and nitrate concentrations dropped below the detection limit at 204 m water depth (Fig. 4A and C). The fluxes of both electron acceptors were about 0.33 and 0.13 mmol $m^{-2} d^{-1}$, respectively. Thus, the oxygen flux provided about 65% and the nitrate flux about 35% of the electron uptake capacity. The corresponding CO2 fixation was about 0.03 mmol C m⁻³ d⁻¹. In this layer, significant carbon dioxide assimilation could be expected due to the activity of aerobic ammonia-oxidizing bacteria. Given that nitrifying bacteria oxidize about 8.3 moles of ammonia per mole CO_2 assimilated into biomass [4], the calculated ammonia flux of 0.17 mmol m⁻² d⁻¹ could account for carbon dioxide assimilation of 0.01 mmol C $m^{-3} d^{-1}$ within a two meters layer of active ammonia-oxidizing bacteria. Thus, one third of the detected inorganic carbon assimilation in this layer could be due to the activity of ammonia-oxidizing bacteria, whereas the remaining carbon dioxide assimilation may be due to aerobic as well as nitrate-dependent sulfur-oxidizing bacteria.

The detected maximum CO_2 fixation rates between 0.7 of 1.1 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ were in the same range as reported from other pelagic oxic-anoxic interfaces [33, 43, 65, 79] (Table 1). Also, the fixation maximum was located significantly below the oxic-anoxic interface and was more than twentyfold higher than directly at the interface. In contrast, Gocke [22] and Detmer *et al.* [14] reported a distinct peak of about 4.5 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ near the oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin and a broader secondary maximum below this layer of about 2 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹. At that time, the interface was located at 130 m, and higher maximum values of carbon dioxide fixation were related to higher areal fixation rates as well as higher sulfide fluxes. The maximum carbon dioxide fixation at the Black Sea redoxcline seems in general to be slightly lower, between 0.2 and 0.5 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹, as well as up to 86 µmol C L⁻¹ d⁻¹ were reported from Framvaren Fjord and Mariager Fjord, respectively, which showed a much steeper gradient of hydrogen sulfide [43, 79] (Table 1). In the present study, the zone of maximum carbon dioxide assimilation in the Central Baltic Sea was consistently found about ten meters below the oxic-anoxic interface and, therefore, clearly under anoxic conditions (Fig. 4 and 5). This was also shown for other ecosystems [33, 43, 65, 74, 79]. A comparison of reported sulfide fluxes and carbon dioxide fixation rates revealed a mean ratio of about 20 μ mol CO₂ fixation per μ mol H₂S diffusion. This value exceeded reported ratios for microbial non-photosynthetic carbon dioxide fixation by a factor of 100 [33, 43, 62], suggesting that either the calculated sulfide flux is strongly underestimated or the primary sulfide flux would not substantially support microbial chemoautotrophy (see below). However, studies reporting significantly higher sulfide fluxes also reported higher CO₂ fixation rates [43, 79]. Thus, even in those environments the sulfide flux is far from providing enough electron donors for the detected chemoautotrophic CO₂ fixation.

Stimulation and inhibition of in situ CO_2 dark fixation. Spiking experiments with single electron donors or acceptors were conducted with water samples from above, within, and below the maximum carbon dioxide fixation to find out, if chemolithoautotrophic microorganisms may be limited by either electron donating (above) or electron accepting compounds (below the fixation maximum).

The only significant stimulation observed during our experiments was due to the addition of the potential electron donating compounds thiosulfate and polysulfide above the fixation maximum, pointing towards a possible electron donor limitation in this layer. Interestingly, sulfide and dithionite additions caused a significant decrease of CO_2 fixation in all three depths. None of the electron donating compounds stimulated CO_2 fixation at the fixation maximum as well as ten meters below the maximum (Fig. 6). These results indicate that sulfide concentrations higher than 30 µmol L⁻¹ itself, significant changes of the redox potential, or a combination of both may strongly affect microbial CO_2 fixation below the chemocline.

Surprisingly, none of the tested electron accepting compounds significantly stimulated carbon dioxide fixation (Fig. 6). A possible explanation could be that above the fixation maximum, electron acceptors may not limit growth of chemolithoautotrophic microorganisms and therefore cause no stimulation of CO_2 fixation. Within the fixation maximum no stimulation of autotrophic activity was expected, as electron donating and accepting compounds should be available in balanced amounts. The addition of single electron donating or -accepting compounds could thus not lead to increased carbon dioxide

assimilation. The inhibitory effect of nitrate addition at the fixation maximum seems conspicuous and could only be attributed to facultative microorganisms, which might exhibit a lag phase while switching from one electron acceptor to another. This effect, however also supports the hypothesis, that nitrate is not the dominating electron acceptor for autotrophic microorganisms at the carbon dioxide fixation maximum *in situ*.

Below the fixation maximum, it was expected that autotrophic microorganisms could be limited by the availability of electron accepting compounds, but surprisingly, none of the tested electron acceptors caused increased carbon dioxide assimilation. The absence of oxygen and nitrate in this layer may explain why these electron acceptors cause no stimulating effect, whereas such stimulation has previously been observed in long-term enrichment experiments [37], where significant microbial growth is possible. In contrast, particulate manganese was detected down to the fixation maximum. An addition of manganese oxide particles could therefore cause an increase of autotrophic activity below the fixation maximum. Yet, this effect was not observed during the present study. On the one hand, this may be explained by the chemical structure of the synthetic manganese oxide particles employed. On the other hand, in samples from the oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin analyzed by fluorescence microscopy, we found natural manganese rich particles to be highly colonized by microorganisms (data not shown). The addition of sterile manganese oxide particles may not provide a significant amount of available electron acceptor, and thus stimulate carbon dioxide assimilation, unless bacteria have successfully colonized these particles.

The *in situ* CO₂ fixation maximum at the Central Baltic Sea was restricted to sulfide concentrations below 25 μ mol L⁻¹ (Fig. 7). A similar restriction of carbon dioxide assimilation was found at the Black Sea redoxcline [33] and surprisingly also at the Mariager Fjord, where significantly steeper gradients and an about sixtyfold higher sulfide flux has been determined [79]. The results of our sulfide spiking experiments (Fig. 7) demonstrate that carbon dioxide fixation at its maximum rate at 215 m water depth was also strongly susceptible to sulfide concentrations higher than 30 µmol L⁻¹, indicating that increasing sulfide concentrations may be responsible for decreasing carbon dioxide fixation rates in deeper water layers below 220 m. This is also supported by the inhibitory effect of dithionite addition observed in our spiking experiments (Fig. 6). Dithionite acts as a reducing agent and significantly lowers the redox potential and additionally facilitates chemical dissolution of manganese oxides.

The detected susceptibility to high sulfide concentrations may not contradict the importance of sulfide oxidation for chemolithotrophic microbial CO₂ fixation. Jørgensen *et al.* [33] determined a surprisingly reasonable molar ratio of ³⁵S-sulfide oxidation to carbon dioxide fixation below the Black Sea chemocline. In our carbon dioxide assimilation experiments, all control experiments poisoned by formaldehyde showed negligible CO₂ fixation, contradicting chemical effects. In our spiking experiments, we additionally included anthraquinone disulfonate (AQDS). AQDS contains quinone-moieties and serves as an electron shuttle, e. g. by mediating the electron transfer between bacteria and metal oxide surfaces [3, 11, 50, 55]. It therefore serves as an alternative electron acceptor for a variety of bacteria [e. g. 3, 12, 13, 50]. AQDS is also immediately reduced chemically in the presence of sulfide. It thus removes free sulfide rapidly and provides an electron short circuit between sulfide and metal oxides. In our experiments, AQDS caused the strongest reduction of carbon dioxide fixation above, within, and below the fixation maximum (Fig. 6), supporting the hypothesis that sulfide and metal species may be involved in the metabolism of chemolithoautotrophs *in situ*.

Taken together, our spiking experiments suggest that carbon dioxide fixation of chemolithoautotrophic microorganisms below the oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin was related to a redox-sensitive sulfur oxidation. Stimulation was observed only by addition of reduced sulfur compounds, which do not significantly alter the apparent redox potential. Intentional lowering of the redox potential by sulfide or dithionite addition, as well as chemical electron shuttling from sulfide to metal surfaces induced by AQDS addition strongly impaired carbon dioxide fixation.

Chemical versus biological oxidation of sulfide in the presence of manganese oxide. Several studies have provided strong evidence that chemical oxidation of free sulfide, as well as iron sulfide, and pyrite by manganese oxide is fast, if not even spontaneous [1, 6, 10, 56, 68, 69, 77]. Consequently, a direct microbial coupling of sulfide oxidation and manganese reduction has not been considered to compete chemical sulfide oxidation. Moreover, chemical sulfide oxidation in sediments has been shown to be fast enough to support microbial sulfur disproportionation [6, 19, 69].

Yao and Millero [77] established the kinetic behavior of chemical sulfide oxidation $(-d[H_2S]_T/dt)$ by manganese oxide in seawater as to be first order with respect to total sulfide $([H_2S]_T)$ and manganese oxide concentrations $([MnO_2])$:

$$-d[H_2S]_T / dt = k * [H_2S]_T * [MnO_2]$$
(1)

The rate constant *k* was determined to decrease with temperature from 436 M^{-1} min⁻¹ at 25°C to 285 M^{-1} min⁻¹ at 5°C, respectively [77]. Following this equation, sulfide oxidation rates of 7.2 µmol cm⁻³ d⁻¹ have been estimated for manganese-rich marine sediments [68]. During the studies mentioned above, the high rates of chemical manganese-dependent sulfide oxidation were observed at sulfide and manganese oxide concentrations in the micromolar or even millimolar range, typical for manganese-rich marine sediments [68]. However, throughout the oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin, sulfide concentrations of up to 10 µmol L⁻¹ and manganese oxide concentrations of 0.1 down to 0.02 µmol L⁻¹ at 6°C would result in a chemical manganese oxide-dependent sulfide oxidation would thus account for a daily oxidation of less than one percent of the present sulfide pool. This demonstrates that in contrast to marine sediments microorganisms could potentially compete with chemical sulfide oxidation at pelagic oxicanoxic interfaces.

Complete and incomplete microbial sulfide oxidation. Anaerobic oxidation of sulfide has been proven to act via reduction of nitrate and several microorganisms have been described turning out this reaction [35, 71, 72]. However, the data presented here suggest, that nitrate is not the predominant electron acceptor for autotrophic microorganisms at the fixation maximum in the Gotland Basin. It has been described, that in the absence of oxygen and nitrate, microorganisms catalyze the autotrophic disproportionation of sulfur species [2]. And a connection of the marine sulfur and metal cycles has been found to act via microbial sulfur disproportionation reactions [69]. In marine sediments, the disproportionation of sulfur species becomes energetically favorable, if sulfide is efficiently trapped as FeS or rapidly oxidized chemically [68]. However, under *in situ* conditions at the fixation maximum the chemical oxidation of sulfur intermediates for the energetically unfavorable sulfur disproportionation by autotrophic microorganisms (reactions 14 to 16, Table 2) to account for the detected *in situ* carbon dioxide fixation.

Site	Maximal rate	Total assimilation	Integrated	H ₂ S flux	H ₂ S gradient	Reference
	CO ₂ -fixation	CO ₂ -fixation	depth			
	[µmol C L ⁻¹ d ⁻¹]	$[\mathbf{mmol} \ \mathbf{C} \ \mathbf{m}^{-2} \ \mathbf{d}^{-1}]$	[m]	$[\mathbf{mmol} \mathbf{S} \mathbf{m}^{-2} \mathbf{d}^{-1}]$	[µmol L ^{·1} m ^{·1}]	
Black Sea	0.19	2.0	14	$0.2^{1)}$	0.68	[33]
	0.32	5.3	25	n.r. ⁶⁾	0.51	[33]
Baltic Sea	4.5 ²⁾	36 ²⁾	23 ²⁾	n.r.	2.0 ²⁾	[22]
	4.6 ³⁾	34 ³⁾	23 ³⁾	n.r.	3.6 ³⁾	[14]
	1.1	9.3	21	0.52	1.1	This study
Cariaco Basin	0.33	14.2	136	n.r.	n.r	[74]
	0.4 - 2.5	26 - 157	80 - 100	0.71 - 1.35	0.08 - 0.18	[65]
Mariager Fjord	86	10.4	0.3	6.11	> 65 ⁴⁾	[79]
Framvaren Fjord	5.8 / 11.2	n.r.	n.r.	n.r.	> 50 ⁵⁾	[43]

Table 1: Comparison of dark carbon dioxide assimilation and sulfide gradients reported from five marine pelagic redoxclines. Hydrogen sulfide gradients were estimated or taken from the respective literature, because flux calculations were not always reported.

From Brewer & Spencer (1974) cited in [33]
 Estimated from Gocke [22, figure 2].
 Estimated from Detmer et al. [14, figure 2].

⁴⁾ Estimated from Zopfi [79, figure 6].

⁵⁾ From Millero [44]. ⁶⁾ N.r., not reported.

	Re	ΔG_0 ' [kJ mol ⁻¹] ¹		
(2)	$5 S_2 O_3^{2-} + 8 NO_3^{-} + H_2 O_3^{-}$	=>	$10 \ {SO_4}^{2\text{-}} + 4 \ N_2 + 2 \ H^+$	- 383.1
(3)	$5 \text{ S}^0 + 6 \text{ NO}_3^- + 2 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$	=>	$5 {SO_4}^{2\text{-}} + 3 N_2 + 4 H^+$	- 548.0
(4)	$10 \text{ S}^0 + 4 \text{ NO}_3^- + 3 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$	=>	$5 {S_2 O_3}^{2\text{-}} + 2 N_2 + 6 H^+$	- 164.9
(5)	$5 \text{ HS}^{-} + 8 \text{ NO}_{3}^{-} + 3 \text{ H}^{+}$	=>	$5 {SO_4}^{2\text{-}} + 4 N_2 + 4 H_2 O$	- 744.3
(6)	$10 \text{ HS}^- + 8 \text{ NO}_3^- + 8 \text{ H}^+$	=>	$5 {S_2}{O_3}^{2\text{-}} + 4 N_2 + 9 H_2O$	- 361.3
(7)	$5 \text{ HS}^{-} + 2 \text{ NO}_{3}^{-} + 7 \text{ H}^{+}$	=>	$5 S^0 + 1 N_2 + 6 H_2 O$	- 196.4
(8)	$S_2 O_3{}^{2\text{-}} + 4 \ MnO_2 + 6 \ H^+$	=>	$2\; {SO_4}^{2\text{-}} + 4\; Mn^{2\text{+}} + 3\; H_2O$	- 274.0
(9)	$S^{0} + 3 MnO_{2} + 4 H^{+}$	=>	$SO_4^{2-} + 3 Mn^{2+} + 2 H_2O$	- 384.3
(10)	$2 S^0 + 2 MnO_2 + 2 H^+$	=>	$S_2 O_3^{2\text{-}} + 2 \ Mn^{2\text{+}} + H_2 O$	- 110.4
(11)	$HS^{-} + 4 MnO_2 + 7 H^{+}$	=>	$SO_4^{2-} + 4 Mn^{2+} + 4 H_2O$	- 526.1
(12)	$2 \text{ HS}^- + 4 \text{ MnO}_2 + 8 \text{ H}^+$	=>	$S_2 O_3{}^{2\text{-}} + 4 \ Mn^{2\text{+}} + 5 \ H_2 O$	- 252.2
(13)	$HS^{-} + MnO_2 + 3 H^{+}$	=>	$S^{0} + Mn^{2+} + 2 H_{2}O$	- 141.7
(14)	$S_2O_3^{2-} + H_2O$	=>	$\mathrm{SO_4}^{2-} + \mathrm{HS}^- + \mathrm{H}^+$	- 10.9
(15)	$4 S^0 + 4 H_2O$	=>	$SO_4^{2-} + 3 HS^- + 5 H^+$	+ 10.3
(16)	$4 S^0 + 3 H_2O$	=>	$S_2O_3^{2-} + 2 HS^- + 4 H^+$	+ 15.7

Table 2: Potential anaerobic sulfur oxidation reactions involving nitrate and manganese oxide, as well as disproportionation reactions of sulfur and thiosulfate. For each reaction the Gibbs standard free energy change (pH 7; 25°C) is given.

¹Refers to the Gibbs free energy change of one mole S atoms oxidized or reduced. Thermodynamic constants from Thauer *et al.* [70], Stumm and Morgan [64], Lide [39].

Jørgensen [32] argued that metal oxides, such as manganese oxide or iron oxide could serve as the terminal electron acceptors for sulfur oxidizing bacteria under such conditions. This view is supported by the detection of particulate manganese down to the CO_2 fixation maximum at the central Gotland Basin (Fig. 4B), by the observed susceptibility to high sulfide concentrations and lowering of the redox potential (Fig. 7), as well as by the dense colonization of manganese-rich particles. However, to date there is neither a description of a pure culture turning out one of these reactions, nor a detailed analysis of the microbial assemblage associated to manganese-rich particles *in situ*.

Chemostate experiments with sulfur oxidizing bacteria revealed that *Thiobacillus denitrificans* oxidizes about 2.5 moles of sulfide (~1530 kJ under chemostate conditions) to sulfate (reaction 5, Table 2) to assimilate one mole of carbon dioxide under denitrifying

conditions [72]. An incomplete oxidation of sulfide to thiosulfate under similar conditions would yield approximately half of the energy (reaction 6, Table 2), and thus five moles of sulfide had to be oxidized to thiosulfate per mole carbon dioxide fixed. In comparison, a potential manganese-dependent incomplete oxidation of sulfide to thiosulfate would yield only 33% of the energy (reaction 12, Table 2) and thus the oxidation of about 7.5 moles of sulfide was required to allow the fixation of one mole carbon dioxide. This estimation fits surprisingly well to the experimentally determined ratio of seven to nine moles of sulfide oxidized per mole carbon dioxide fixed and the fact that up to 80% of sulfide was incompletely oxidized to thiosulfate below the chemocline of the Black Sea [32, see above].

Sulfide recycling by heterotrophic bacteria. It seems likely that chemoautotrophic sulfur bacteria are predominantly responsible for the detected dark carbon dioxide assimilation [see above, 32, 65], but the consumption of sulfide by sulfide-oxidizing bacteria exceeds the sulfide flux from the sediment more than 100-fold [32]. It has therefore been argued, that sulfate-reducing bacteria could recycle sulfide via sulfate reduction. However, the sulfate reduction rates determined at the Black Sea, as well as at the Gotland Basin chemocline were very low and could not supply substantial amounts of sulfide [32, L. Neretin, pers. communication].

The calculations above, as well as the ³⁵S-sulfide oxidation experiments by Jørgensen [32] suggest that sulfide-oxidizing bacteria may oxidize sulfide to thiosulfate (reaction 12, Table 2) or elemental sulfur (reaction 13, Table 2), instead of sulfate. Yet, thiosulfate and elemental sulfur can readily serve as an electron acceptor for a broad variety of heterotrophic microorganisms [18, 20, 45, 48, 52, 73]. Such organisms have repeatedly been isolated from oxic-anoxic interface of the Gotland Basin, the Black Sea, and other oxic-anoxic interfaces [e. g. 7, 47, 48, 73]. Additionally, molecular surveys have shown that thiosulfate- and sulfur reducing bacteria are among the abundant members of the microbial communities below the chemoclines of anoxic basins [37, 42, 75]. It is thus likely, that heterotrophic sulfur-reducing bacteria, instead of sulfate-reducing bacteria, are responsible for the recycling of sulfide and that sulfate reduction rates significantly underestimate the potential of sulfide recycling by heterotrophic bacteria in such environments (Fig. 8).



Fig. 8. Proposed scheme of the interaction between incomplete hydrogen sulfide oxidation coupled to manganese reduction and heterotrophic sulfur reduction at the dark CO_2 fixation maximum below the redoxcline of the central Gotland Basin.

Acknowledgement

This research was supported by the Baltic Sea Research Institute Warnemünde (IOW). The authors are very gratefully to the captain and crew of the RV "Alkor" for excellent support during the cruise. Manuela König, Sabrina Beckmann, Bastian Hambach, and Birgit Sadkowiak helped with chemical analyses. The DIC data were kindly provided by Bernd Schneider. This help is gratefully acknowledged. Jakob Zopfi and Jens Glaeser are gratefully acknowledged for help during setup of HPLC analysis of sulfur species.

W. M.-H. acknowledges financial support by the Lower Saxony federal state and the University of Oldenburg.

References

- 1. Aller RC, Rude PD (1988) Complete oxidation of solid phase sulfides by manganese and bacteria in anoxic marine sediments. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 52:751-765
- 2. Bak F, Cypionka H (1987) A novel type of energy metabolism involving fermentation of inorganic sulphur compounds. Nature 326:891-892
- 3. Benz M, Schink B, Brune A (1998) Humic acid reduction by *Propionibacterium freudenreichii* and other fermenting bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 64:4507-4512
- 4. Billen G (1976) Evaluation of nitrifying activity in sediments by dark ¹⁴C-bicarbonate incorporation. Water Res 10:51-57

- Bothe H, Jost G, Schloter M, Ward BB, Witzel K-P (2000) Molecular analysis of ammonia oxidation and denitrification in natural environments. FEMS Microbiol Rev 24:673-690
- Böttcher ME, Thamdrup B (2001) Anaerobic sulfide oxidation and stable isotope fractionation associated with bacterial sulfur disproportionation in the presence of MnO₂. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 65:1573-1581
- Brettar I, Christen R, Höfle MG (2002) Shewanella denitrificans sp. nov., a vigorously denitrifying bacterium isolated from the oxic–anoxic interface of the Gotland Deep in the central Baltic Sea. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 52:2211-2217
- Brettar I, Rheinheimer G (1991) Denitrification in the Central Baltic: evidence for H₂S-oxidation as motor of denitrification at the oxic-anoxic interface. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 77:157-169
- 9. Brettar I, Rheinheimer G (1992) Influence of carbon availability on denitrification in the central Baltic Sea. Limnol Oceanogr 37:1146-1163
- Burdige DJ, Nealson KH (1986) Chemical and microbiological studies of sulfide mediated manganese reduction. Geomicrobiol J 4:361-387
- Burgos WD, Fang Y, Royer RA, Yeh G-T, Stone JJ, Jeon B-H, Dempsey BA (2003) Reaction-based modeling of quinone-mediated bacterial iron(III) reduction. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 67:2735-2748
- 12. Coates JD, Cole KA, Chakraborty R, O'Connor SM, Achenbach LA (2002) Diversity and ubiquity of bacteria capable of utilizing humic substances as electron donors for anaerobic respiration. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:2445-2452
- Coates JD, Ellis DJ, Blunt-Harris EL, Gaw CV, Roden EE, Lovley DR (1998) Recovery of humic-reducing bacteria from a diversity of environments. Appl Environ Microbiol 64:1504-1509
- Detmer AE, Giesenhagen HC, Trenkel VM, Auf dem Venne H, Jochem FJ (1993) Phototrophic and heterotrophic pico- and nanoplankton in anoxic depths of the central Baltic Sea. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 99:197-203
- 15. Elsgaard L, Jørgensen BB (1992) Anoxic transformations of radiolabeled hydrogen sulfide in marine and freshwater sediments. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 56:2425-2435
- Fahey RC, Newton GL (1987) Determination of low-molecular-weight thiols using monobromobimane fluorescent labeling and high-performance liquid chromatography. Methods Enzymol 143:85-96
- 17. Feistel R, Nausch G, Matthäus W, Hagen E (2003) Temporal and spatial evolution of the Baltic deep water renewal in spring 2003. Oceanologia 45:623-642
- 18. Finster K, Coates JD, Liesack W, Pfennig N (1997) Desulfuromonas thiophila sp.

nov., a new obligately sulfur-reducing bacterium from anoxic freshwater sediment. Int J Syst Bacteriol 47:754-758

- Finster K, Liesack W, Thamdrup B (1998) Elemental sulfur and thiosulfate disproportionation by *Desulfocapsa sulfoexigens* sp. nov., a new anaerobic bacterium isolated from marine surface sediment. Appl Environ Microbiol 64:119-125
- 20. Finster K, Liesack W, Tindall BJ (1997) *Sulfurospirillum arcachonense* sp. nov., a new microaerophilic sulfur-reducing bacterium. Int J Syst Bacteriol 47:1212-1217
- Ghiorse WC (1984) Biology of iron-and manganese-depositing bacteria. Annu Rev Microbiol 38:515-550
- 22. Gocke K (1989) Bakterielle Stoffaufnahme im aeroben und anaeroben Milieu der Ostsee. Berichte des Institutes für Meeresforschung 188:40-47
- 23. Grasshoff K, Erhardt M, Kremling K (1983) Methods of seawater analysis, 2nd ed, Verlag Chemie, Weinheim
- Hadas O, Pinkas R, Erez J (2001) High chemoautotrophic primary production in Lake Kinneret, Israel: a neglected link in the carbon cycle of the lake. Limnol Oceanogr 46:1968-1976
- 25. Heiser U, Neumann T, Scholten J, Stüben D (2001) Recycling of manganese from anoxic sediments in stagnant basins by seawater inflow: a study of surface sediments from the Gotland Basin, Baltic Sea. Mar Geol 177:151-166
- 26. Higgins IJ, Best DJ, Hammond RC, Scott D (1981) Methane-oxidizing microorganisms. Microbiol Rev 45:556-590
- Hinrichs J, Dellwig O, Brumsack H-J (2002) Lead in sediments and suspended particulate matter of the German Bight: natural versus anthropogenic origin. Appl Geochem 17:621-632
- 28. Huckriede H, Meischner D (1996) Origin and environment of manganese-rich sediments within black-shale basins. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 60:1399-1413
- Jannasch HW (1991) Microbial processes in the Black Sea water column and top sediment: an overview. In: Ízdar E, Murray JW (ed.) Black Sea oceanography. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dodrecht, pp. 271-281
- 30. Johnson KM, Wills KD, Butler DB, Johnson WK, Wong CS (1993) Coulometric total carbon dioxide analysis for marine studies: maximizing the performance of an automated gas extraction system and coulometric detector. Mar Chem 44:167-187
- Jørgensen BB (1990) A thiosulfate shunt in the sulfur cycle of marine sediments. Science 249:152
- 32. Jørgensen BB, Bak F (1991) Pathways and microbiology of thiosulfate transformations and sulfate reduction in a marine sediment (Kattegat, Denmark). Appl

Environ Microbiol 57:847-856

- Jørgensen BB, Fossing H, Wirsen CO, Jannasch HW (1991) Sulfide oxidation in the anoxic Black Sea chemocline. Deep-Sea Res 38:S1083-S1103
- Jost G, Pollehne F (1998) Coupling of autotrophic and heterotrophic processes in a Baltic estuarine mixing gradient (Pomeranian Bight). Hydrobiologia 363:107-115
- 35. Kelly DP, Wood AP (2000) The chemolithotrophic prokaryotes. In: Dworkin M, et al. (ed.) The Prokaryotes: an evolving electronic resource for the microbiological community, 3rd, release 3.1 ed. Springer, New York, http://141.150.157.117:8080/ prokPUB/index.htm
- 36. Labrenz M, Brettar I, Christen R, Flavier S, Bötel J, Höfle MG (2004) Development and application of a real-time PCR approach for quantification of uncultured bacteria in the central Baltic Sea. Appl Environ Microbiol 70:4971-4979
- 37. Labrenz M, Jost G, Pohl C, Beckmann S, Martens-Habbena W, Jürgens K (2005) Impact of different in vitro electron donor/acceptor conditions on potential chemolithoautotrophic communities from marine pelagic redoxclines. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:6664-6672
- Lewis BL, Landing WM (1991) The biogeochemistry of manganese and iron in the Black Sea. Deep-Sea Res 38:S773-S803
- 39. Lide DR (1992) Handbook of chemistry and physics, 73rd ed, CRC Press, Boca Raton
- 40. Lin X, Wakeham SG, Putnam IF, Astor YM, Scranton MI, Chistoserdov AY, Taylor GT (2006) Comparison of vertical distributions of prokaryotic assemblages in the anoxic Cariaco Basin and Black Sea by use of fluorescence in situ hybridization. Appl Environ Microbiol 72:2679-2690
- 41. Luther III GW, Church TM, Powell D (1991) Sulfur speciation and sulfide oxidation in the water column of the Black Sea. Deep-Sea Res 38:S1121-S1137
- 42. Madrid VM, Taylor GT, Scranton MI, Chistoserdov AY (2001) Phylogenetic diversity of bacterial and archaeal communities in the anoxic zone of the Cariaco Basin. Appl Environ Microbiol 67:1663-1674
- 43. Mandernack KW, Tebo BM (1999) In situ sulfide removal and CO₂ fixation rates at deep-sea hydrothermal vents and the oxic/anoxic interface in Framvaren Fjord, Norway. Mar Chem 66:201-213
- Millero FJ (1991) The oxidation of H₂S in Framvaren Fjord. Limnol Oceanogr 36:1007-1014
- 45. Moser DP, Nealson KH (1996) Growth of the facultative anaerobe *Shewanella putrefaciens* by elemental sulfur reduction. Appl Environ Microbiol 62:2100-2105
- 46. Nealson KH (1997) Sediment bacteria: who's there, what are they doing, and what's

new? Annu Rev Earth Planet Sci 25:403-434

- 47. Nealson KH, Myers CR, Wimpee BB (1991) Isolation and identification of manganese-reducing bacteria and estimation of microbial Mn(IV)-reducing potential in the Black Sea. Deep-Sea Res 38:S907-S920
- 48. Nealson KH, Scott J (2003) Ecophysiology of the genus *Shewanella*. In: Dworkin M, et al. (ed.) The Prokaryotes: an evolving electronic resource for the microbiological community, 3 release 3.14 ed. Springer, New York, http://141.150.157.117:8080/prokPUB/index.htm
- 49. Neretin LN, Pohl C, Jost G, Leipe T, Pollehne F (2003) Manganese cycling in the Gotland Deep, Baltic Sea. Mar Chem 82:125-143
- 50. Newman DK, Kolter R (2000) A role for excreted quinones in extracellular electron transfer. Nature 405:94-97
- 51. Oguz T, Murray JW, Callahan AE (2001) Modeling redox cycling across the suboxicanoxic interface zone in the Black Sea. Deep-Sea Res I 48:761-787
- 52. Rabus R, Hansen T, Widdel F (2000) Dissimilatory sulfate- and sulfur-reducing prokaryotes. In: Dworkin M, et al. (ed.) The Prokaryotes: an evolving electronic resource for the microbiological community, 3 release 3.3 ed. Springer, New York, http://141.150.157.117:8080/prokPUB/index.htm
- 53. Rethmeier J, Rabenstein A, Langer M, Fischer U (1997) Detection of traces of oxidized and reduced sulfur compounds in small samples by combination of different high-performance liquid chromatography methods. J Chromatogr A 760:295-302
- Roslev P, Larsen MB, Jørgensen D, Hesselsoe M (2004) Use of heterotrophic CO2 assimilation as a measure of metabolic activity in planktonic and sessile bacteria. J Microbiol Meth 59:381-393
- 55. Rosso KM, Smith DMA, Wang Z, Ainsworth CC, Fredrickson JK (2004) Selfexchange electron transfer kinetics and reduction potentials for anthraquinone disulfonate. J Phys Chem A 108:3292-3303
- 56. Schippers A, Jørgensen BB (2001) Oxidation of pyrite and iron sulfide by manganese dioxide in marine sediments. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 65:915-922
- 57. Schippers A, Neretin LN, Lavik G, Leipe T, Pollehne F (2005) Manganese(II) oxidation driven by lateral oxygen intrusions in the western Black Sea. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 69:2241-2252
- Schmidt I, Sliekers O, Schmid M, Bock E, Fuerst J, Kuenen JG, Jetten MSM, Strous M (2003) New concepts of microbial treatment processes for the nitrogen removal in wastewater. FEMS Microbiol Rev 27:481-492
- 59. Schneider B, Nausch G, Kubsch H, Petersohn I (2002) Accumulation of total CO₂

during stagnation in the Baltic Sea deep water and its relationship to nutrient and oxygen concentrations. Mar Chem 77:277-291

- 60. Schouten S, Strous M, Kuypers MMM, Rijpstra WIC, Baas M, Schubert CJ, Jetten MSM, Sinninghe Damsté JS (2004) Stable carbon isotopic fractionations associated with inorganic carbon fixation by anaerobic ammonium-oxidizing bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 70:3785-3788
- Sorokin YI (1964) On the primary production and bacterial activities in the Black Sea. J Cons Cons Int Explor Mer 29:41-60
- 62. Sorokin YI (1972) The bacterial population and the processes of hydrogen sulphide oxidation in the Black Sea. J Cons Cons Int Explor Mer 34:423-454
- 63. Steemann Nielsen E (1952) The use of radio-active carbon ¹⁴C for measuring organic production in the sea. J Cons Cons Int Explor Mer 18:117-140
- 64. Stumm W, Morgan JJ (1981) Aquatic chemistry, 2. ed, Wiley, New York
- 65. Taylor GT, Iabichella M, Ho T-Y, Scranton MI, Thunell RC, Muller-Karger F, Varela R (2001) Chemoautotrophy in the redox transition zone of the Cariaco Basin: a significant midwater source of organic carbon production. Limnol Oceanogr 46:148-163
- Tebo BM (1991) Manganese(II) oxidation in the suboxic zone of the Black Sea. Deep-Sea Res 38:S883-S905
- Tebo BM, Nealson KH, Emerson S, Jacobs L (1984) Microbial mediation of Mn(II) and Co(II) precipitation at the O₂/H₂S interfaces in two anoxic fjords. Limnol Oceanogr 29:1247-1258
- Thamdrup B (2000) Bacterial manganese and iron reduction in aquatic sediments. In: Schink B (ed.) Adv Microb Ecol. Kluiver Academic/ PlenumPublishers, pp. 41-84
- Thamdrup B, Finster K, Hansen JW, Bak F (1993) Bacterial disproportionation of elemental sulfur coupled to chemical reduction of iron or manganese. Appl Environ Microbiol 59:101-108
- 70. Thauer RK, Jungermann K, Decker K (1977) Energy conservation in chemotrophic anaerobic bacteria. Bacteriol Rev 41:100-180
- 71. Timmer-ten Hoor A (1975) A new type of thiosulphate oxidizing, nitrate reducing microorganism: *Thiomicrospira denitrificans* sp. nov. Neth J Sea Res 9:344-346
- 72. Timmer-ten Hoor A (1981) Cell yield and bioenergetics of *Thiomicrospira* denitrificans compared with *Thiobacillus denitrificans*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 47:231-243
- 73. Tuttle JH, Jannasch HW (1973) Dissimilatory reduction of inorganic sulfur by facultatively anaerobic marine bacteria. J Bacteriol 115:732-737

- Tuttle JH, Jannasch HW (1979) Microbial dark assimilation of CO₂ in the Cariaco Trench. Limnol Oceanogr 24:746-753
- 75. Vetriani C, Tran HV, Kerkhof LJ (2003) Fingerprinting microbial assemblages from the oxic/anoxic chemocline of the Black Sea. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:6481-6488
- 76. Yagi A (1996) Manganese flux associated with dissolved and suspended manganese forms in Lake Fukami-ike. Water Res 30:1823-1832
- 77. Yao W, Millero FJ (1993) The rate of sulfide oxidation by δ MnO₂ in seawater. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 57:3359-3365
- 78. Zopfi J, Ferdelman TG, Fossing H (2004) Distribution and fate of sulfur intermediates—sulfite, tetrathionate, thiosulfate, and elemental sulfur—in marine sediments. In: Amend JP, Edwards KJ, Lyons TW (ed.) Sulfur biogeochemistry Past and present. Geological Society of America, Boulder, Colorado, pp. 97-116
- 79. Zopfi J, Ferdelman TG, Jørgensen BB, Teske A, Thamdrup B (2001) Influence of water column dynamics on sulfide oxidation and other major biogeochemical processes in the chemocline of Mariager Fjord (Denmark). Mar Chem 74:29-51

2.4 Organotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities along chemical gradients at the chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea

Willm Martens-Habbena, Günter Jost, and Henrik Sass

(in Bearbeitung)

Organotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities along chemical gradients at the

chemocline of the Central Baltic Sea

Willm Martens-Habbena^{1*}, Günter Jost², and Henrik Sass³

 ¹⁾ Paleomicrobiology Group, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment, University of Oldenburg, Germany.
 ²⁾ Department of Biological Oceanography, Baltic Sea Research Institute, D-18119 Rostock-Warnemünde, Germany
 ³⁾ School of Earth, Ocean and Planetary Sciences, Cardiff University, Cardiff CF10 3YE,

Wales, U.K.

Keywords

cultivation, bacteria, heterotrophy, lithotrophy, denitrification, manganese, oxic-anoxic interface, chemocline

* Corresponding author. Mailing address: Paleomicrobiology Group, Institute for the Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment, University of Oldenburg, P.O. Box 2503, D-26111 Oldenburg, Germany. Phone: 49-441-798-2721. Fax: 49-441-798-3583. Email:willm.martens-habbena@uni-oldenburg.de

Abstract

The vertical distribution of organotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities throughout the water column of the Gotland Basin was investigated by an integrated cultivation approach based on miniaturised Most Probable Number (MPN) dilution series. Sensitive quantification of microbial growth was combined with chemical and molecular analysis of selected enrichments. High viable counts of aerobic organotrophic bacterioplankton were predominantly obtained from the photic zone and from around the chemocline at 204 m depth (>1.5 x 10^6 cells ml⁻¹). At the chemocline up to 10^5 cells ml⁻¹ of manganese-reducing or fermenting bacteria were stimulated to grow, while MPN counts of nitrate reducers reached 10⁴ ml⁻¹. Numbers of sulphate-reducing bacteria were just above the detection limit. Aerobic sulphur oxidisers were detected throughout the water column with maximum numbers of about 7.5 x 10^5 cells per ml at 100 m depth and around the chemocline. Nitrate-dependent sulphur oxidisers were detected in similar numbers but appeared to be more restricted to the chemocline, with maximum numbers in the zone of maximum dark carbon dioxide fixation at 215 m water depth. Thiosulphate disproportionating bacteria were detected only in very low numbers in the anoxic layers at 215 and 220 m depth, while nitrifying enrichments were obtained exclusively from 40 m depth. Molecular analysis of enrichments from above (195 m) and below the oxic-anoxic interface (215 m) revealed the presence of affiliated with Alphaeleven separate phylotypes the and Gamma-, and Epsilonproteobacteria, of which only two were found in enrichments from both layers. The results of the present study indicate that microbial communities in the water column of the Gotland Basin are highly structured, even on a small vertical scale throughout the chemocline. The heterotrophic microbial community at the chemocline apparently harbours a significant fraction of facultatively lithotrophic sulphur-oxidising microorganisms.

Introduction

Aquatic microbial communities harbour a large diversity of microorganisms that is now routinely investigated based on 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis (e.g. Rappé & Giovannoni, 2003). Direct insights into the metabolic diversity of environmental microbial assemblages are however still scarce. Only in a few cases it has yet been possible to obtain clues about microbial metabolisms *in situ* by means of molecular approaches (Allen & Banfield, 2005; Béjà *et al.*, 2000; Sharkey *et al.*, 2004). Hence, insights into metabolic properties of

phylotypes abundant in the environment still often rely on inferring phenotypic properties from those cultured close relatives, if this is possible at all. Therefore, the cultivation and unravelling of the metabolism of novel microorganisms still remains an important task in microbial ecology (Zengler *et al.*, 2002). Isolation of microorganisms is usually laborious and rarely gains *in situ* abundant phylotypes (Amann *et al.*, 1995). Recent advances, however, have been made by the application of sensitive techniques for the detection of growth in combination with providing close to *in situ* growth conditions, what has helped to stimulate growth of several so far uncultured types and to bring a larger diversity into culture (Connon & Giovannoni, 2002; Kaeberlein *et al.*, 2002; Rappé *et al.*, 2002). On the other hand, it has been shown that the systematic variation of cultivation conditions can also increase the cultivation success (Köpke *et al.*, 2005; Stevenson *et al.*, 2004).

During the present study, an integrated cultivation approach has been used to gain insights into the metabolic diversity of organotrophic and lithotrophic microbial communities along the water column of the Gotland Basin. The Central Baltic Sea represents a physically and chemically highly structured environment (Aitsam et al., 1984; Feistel et al., 2003). A thermocline developing usually from April to October separates the surface layer that contains the photic zone with its active phytoplankton assemblage from permanently cold intermediate layer characterised by significantly low microbial abundance and activity. A stagnant deepwater body extends from a permanent halocline found at 60 to 100 m depth down to the sediment (Rheinheimer et al., 1989; Schneider et al., 2002). These deep layers are typically characterised by low microbial activities that are significantly increased only after oxygen is depleted and the sediment releases sulphide and other electron donors fuelling lithotrophic microbial communities at the oxic-anoxic interface (Rheinheimer et al., 1989). It was shown that microbial chemosynthesis at such pelagic chemoclines can provide a significant carbon source for the microbial food web (Taylor et al., 2001). As a consequence, the composition of microbial assemblages along the chemical gradients differs remarkably (Madrid, 2000; Vetriani et al., 2003). Knowledge on the vertical structure of the water column and the respective chemical gradients can help to identify horizons of specific metabolic activities (Jørgensen et al., 1991; Rheinheimer et al., 1989) and hence should provide guidance for developing target-oriented cultivation assays.

In a previous study on the Gotland Deep, cultivation-based methods targeting different physiological types likes aerobes, nitrate or manganese reducers were applied to samples taken with high spatial resolution from the different parts of the chemocline. Heterotrophic populations exhibited a vertical sequence with the subpopulations utilising different electron acceptors reflecting the respective chemical gradients. Lateral intrusions of oxygen-rich water, however, lead to an almost complete disappearance of this facultatively anaerobic community (Martens-Habbena *et al.*, submitted). Chemolithoautotrophic bacteria were not detected, although there is ample indication for microbially mediated oxidation of manganese, sulphide and ammonium (Bauer, 2003; Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Neretin *et al.*, 2003). As a consequence, in the present study, we have accordingly modified the set of substrate combinations, targeting aerobic and anaerobic organotrophic as well as lithotrophic bacteria. However, lithoheterotrophic bacteria might also play an important role *in situ* and it can be expected that they yield only low cell densities in the respective media but on the other hand would be detectable by their activities. Therefore, microbial growth in the MPN series was quantified with high sensitivity (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006) and most assays were also analysed for substrate turnover and finally subjected to molecular analysis for identification of the enriched microorganisms.

Material and Methods

Study area and sampling. Water samples were collected from the Gotland Basin (Baltic Sea) during cruise AL256 with the RV "Alkor" in Mai 2005. Samples were collected using rosette samplers equipped with online sensors for conductivity, density, temperature, and turbidity (Sea-Bird Electronics Inc., Washington, USA) and twelve 5 Liter Goflow bottles (Hydrobios, Kiel, Germany). Water samples for chemical analyses and cultivation experiments were taken directly upon sample retrieval. Samples for cultivation procedures were taken from the sampling bottles and directly filled into autoclaved glass tubes with at least five volumes overflow and sealed without air access.

Chemical analyses *in situ*. Determination of dissolved oxygen, sulphide, nitrate, nitrite, and ammonia was carried out manually as described (Grasshoff *et al.*, 1999). Dissolved and particulate manganese were determined as follows. One litre of water sample was filtered through nucleopore filters (0.45 μ m poresize, Millipore, Göttingen, Germany). The filtrate was acidified by addition of 0.02 volumes redistilled HNO₃ and stored in screw-capped polyethylene bottles, preconditioned with redistilled HNO₃ for the determination of dissolved manganese. Analysis was carried out in the laboratory by means of ICP-OES as described in detail elsewhere (Hinrichs *et al.*, 2002). The filters containing particulate manganese were rinsed with 18 M Ω water and stored in sterile plastic Petri dishes until further treatment in the

laboratory. The filters were completely digested in a mixture of HNO₃, HClO₄, and HF in closed PTFE autoclaves and manganese was analysed by means of ICP-OES.

Carbon dioxide assimilation. Dark CO₂ fixation rates were determined according to the method of Steemann Nielsen (Steemann Nielsen, 1952). Incubations were performed in 120 ml oxygen bottles, carefully filled with several volumes of sample overflow. Anoxic [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate (40 to 60 µl, 250 µCi ml⁻¹) was added from a stock solution prepared with ¹⁴C labelled sodium bicarbonate (specific activity 53.0 mCi mM⁻¹, Hartmann Analytic, Braunschweig, Germany). Samples were incubated not longer than 24 hours at $6 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C in the dark. The exact amount of [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate added was determined by mixing of 50 µl subsamples with 50 µl ethanolamine in scintillation vials. Samples were fixed by filtration onto polycarbonate membrane filters (0.2 µm pore size, VWR International, Weiterstadt, Germany), exposed to HCl fumes for 30 min, mixed with scintillation cocktail (UltimaGold XR, Packard, USA), and counted after return to the laboratory in a TriCarb 2560 TR/X liquid scintillation counter (Packard, USA). Activity of negative controls immediately fixed with 1 ml formaldehyde (37% *v/v*) before adding [¹⁴C]-bicarbonate was 0.0043 µM C d⁻¹ (standard deviation 0.0029 µmol C $\Gamma^1 d^{-1}$).

Growth media for MPN dilution series. Oxic and anoxic sulphate-free artificial brackish water medium was designed according to the salinity present in the deep water of the Gotland Basin (Bruns *et al.*, 2002). The medium contained the following salts (in g Γ^1) NaCl (5.6), MgCl₂ · 6H₂O (2.3), CaCl₂ · H₂O (0.34), KCl (0.15), KBr (0.023), H₃BO₃ (0.006), SrCl₂ · 6H₂O (0.009), NH₄Cl (0.021), KH₂PO₄ (0.0054), and NaF (0.0007). After autoclaving the mineral salts solution, the oxic and anoxic media were cooled under air or N₂/CO₂ (80/20, v/v), respectively and were aseptically supplemented with 1 ml · Γ^1 trace element solution SL10, 0.2 ml · Γ^1 of a selenite and tungstate solution, 10 ml of a ten vitamin solution, and 30 ml · Γ^1 of a 1 M NaHCO₃ (Köpke *et al.*, 2005). The anoxic medium was reduced by addition of Na₂S and acid FeCl₂ solutions to final concentrations of 1 mmol Γ^1 and 0.6 mmol Γ^1 , respectively. Finally, the pH of the media was adjusted to 7.2 – 7.4 with sterile HCl or Na₂CO₃. Oxic medium that received organic substrates, was buffered with HEPES (2.4 g · Γ^1) instead of NaHCO₃ and the pH was adjusted to 7.2 – 7.4 prior to autoclaving by addition of NaOH.

Substrate combinations for MPN series. The basal oxic and anoxic mineral media were supplemented with substrates from concentrated sterile stock solutions. For organotrophic microorganisms a monomer substrate mix (Süß *et al.*, 2004) was combined with (final concentration in mM) oxygen (air), sodium nitrate (5), manganese oxide (20), or

sodium sulphate (10). For dilution series targeting fermenting organisms no electron acceptor was added. For dilution series targeting lithotrophic organism the monomer mix was replaced by thiosulfate (5), ammonium chloride (oxic incubations: 5, anoxic incubations: 2), or manganese chloride (5). One set of dilution series was prepared without addition of an electron donor, and combined with the given electron acceptors.

Preparation of MPN dilution series. MPN dilution series were set up with samples from eight water depths (10 m, 40 m, 100 m, 195 m, 202 m, 208 m, 215 m, and 220 m) in 96-deep-well plates (Beckman, Fullerton, CA) with 900 µl growth medium and 100 µl inoculum per well as described previously (Köpke *et al.*, 2005; Süß *et al.*, 2004). A parallel dilution series without inoculum served as contamination control. After inoculation the plates were sealed with sterile lids (CAPMAT, Beckman, Fullerton, CA), placed into gas-tight plastic bags equipped with a gas generating and catalyst system for anoxic conditions (Anaerocult A mini, Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). All cultivation experiments were prepared under nitrogen atmosphere in an anaerobic cabinet (AtmosBag, 280 l, Aldrich, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, USA). Plates intended for oxic incubation were removed from the anaerobic cabinet and subsequently placed into plasic bags on top of wet paper towels to prevent water loss due to evaporation. All MPN series were incubated for 16 weeks at 10°C in the dark.

Analysis of microbial growth. Growth of microorganisms was quantified by means of SybrGreen I staining of 200-µl sub-samples (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006). Deep-well plates were transferred into an anaerobic chamber (Coy Laboratory Products, Grass Lake, MI, USA), removed from the plastic bags and opened. 200 µl of sub-sample were removed aseptically from each well and transferred into black, non-treated 96-well microplates (Nunc F 96, VWR International, Weiterstadt, Germany). Samples were stained by the addition of 50 µl of a freshly prepared 1:2000 dilution of SybrGreen I dye (Sigma-Aldrich, Schnelldorf, Germany) in 0.2 µm sterile-filtered buffer (200 mM Tris, 50 mM Na₂EDTA, pH 7.8). Incubation was performed overnight and fluorescence intensity was subsequently analysed on a fluorescence microplate reader as described previously (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006). The varying media composition caused a background fluorescence between 50 and 150 RFU. Growth was scored positive only when fluorescence was exceeding 200 RFU, corresponding to about 1.7 x 10^6 *E. coli* cells ml⁻¹. The performance of the fluorescent staining procedure was routinely checked by combined light- and fluorescence microscopy directly following fluorescence analysis.

Chemical analyses of MPN dilution series. Selected samples were subjected to analysis of substrate utilisation and product formation. For this, 50-µl sub-samples were taken

from the respective MPN series and diluted as necessary with anoxic water in HPLC autosampler vials. Analysis of nitrite, nitrate, sulphite, sulphate, and thiosulphate was carried out by ion chromatography on a HPLC System (Sykam, Fürstenfeldbruck, Germany) equipped with an anion exchange column (LCA22), autosampler (S5200), column oven (S4110), regeneration unit (S2210/S6330) and conductivity detector (S3110). Anoxic eluent was prepared by carefully flushing a solution of 22 mM sodium hydroxide and 15 % (v/v) ethanol with helium for 15 min. Subsequently, 0.74 g Γ^1 sodium carbonate were added under a stream of helium to avoid air contact. Separation was performed at 70°C and at a flow rate of 1.0 mL min⁻¹. Chromatograms were recorded and analysed using the ChromStar 6.3 software package (SCPA, Weyhe, Germany).

Colorimetric analysis of ammonium and nitrite were done as described elsewhere (Grasshoff *et al.*, 1999).

Isolation of nucleic acids, PCR, DGGE, and DNA sequence analysis. A subset of MPN dilution series inoculated with water sample from 195 m water depth and all dilution series with inoculum from 215 m water depth was selected for the extraction of nucleic acids. Due to the small sample size, it was necessary to pool 100-µl aliquots out of the three parallels of the two highest positive dilutions. Genomic DNA was extracted from the pooled samples using the UltraClean[™] Soil DNA Kit (Mobio, Carlsbad, CA, USA). Direct PCR amplification of a 550 bp fragment for subsequent DGGA analysis using the primers GC-341f (5'-CGC CCG CCG CGC CCC GCG CCC GGC CCG CCC CCG CCC C-CC TAC GGG AGG CAG CAG-3') and 907r (5'-CCGTCAATTCCTTTGAGTTT-3') was not successful. Therefore, the almost entire 16SrRNA gene was PCR-amplified using the primers 8f (5'-AGA GTT TGA TCC TGG CTC AG-3') and 1492r (5'-GGT TAC CTT GTT ACG ACT T-3'). The 50-µl PCR mixtures contained 5 µl of 10-fold ThermoPol PCR buffer (New England Bioloabs, Ipswich, MA, USA), 200 µM of each dNTP, 200 nM of each primer (MWG Biotech, Ebersberg, Germany), and 1 unit of Taq DNA polymerase (New England Biolabs). PCR products were purified using the Qiaquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) and subsequently re-amplified using the primers GC341f and 907r.

PCR products were separated by DGGE using the IngenyPHOR U System (Ingeny, Leiden, The Netherlands) as described by Wilms *et al.* (2006). Bands were excised with a sterile scalpel, frozen, crushed, rinsed with water to remove excess of urea and formamide, and DNA was eluted in 50 μ l Tris buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8) at 4°C overnight. Subsequent re-amplification and sequence determination were done as described elsewhere (Köpke *et al.*, 2005).
A specific PCR protocol targeting a 16S rRNA gene sequence type belonging to the *Epsilonproteobacteria* (Höfle *et al.*, 2005) was employed to screen the MPN dilution series for this uncultured but in situ abundant phylotype. The PCR mixtures were composed as described above and combined with the primers 8f and OST1r (5'-CTT AGC GTC AGT TAT GTT CCA GG-3', Höfle *et al*, 2005). PCR reactions were performed for 35 cycles with an annealing temperature of 66°C. Products of this specific PCR were purified and directly used for cycle sequencing as described above.

Phylogenetic analysis. Partial 16S rRNA gene sequences retrieved from 53 DGGE bands and specific PCR reactions were compared to those in GenBank using the BLAST program (Altschul *et al.*, 1997). Sequences were grouped into operational taxonomic units (OTU) after alignment to their closest database matches using the arb program package (Ludwig *et al.*, 2004).

DNA sequences obtained during this study are available from GenBank under accession no. to .

Results

Chemical gradients. During the present study in May 2005, super-saturated oxygen concentrations of more than 400 μ M at the surface layers, were accompanied by very low concentrations of nitrate and ammonia (Fig.1). Beneath the halocline, dissolved oxygen rapidly decreased to values below 50 μ M, whereas nitrate increased with depth to about 9 μ M at 150 m. Beneath nitrate declined until both oxygen and nitrate approached the detection limit at a water depth of 204 meters. From 205 meters downwards, sulphide was detectable and steadily increased to about 40 μ M at the sediment surface. Similarly, ammonium concentrations started to increase at the oxic-anoxic interface to 8.5 μ M at 220 meters (Fig. 1).

Dissolved and particulate manganese was analysed in the layers adjacent to the oxicanoxic interface. Gradients of dissolved and particulate manganese showed a large overlap and extended some tens of meters into the oxic or anoxic layers. Dissolved manganese increased from 2.5 μ M at 180 m depth to values around 40 μ M at the sediment surface. Particulate manganese, in turn, decreased rapidly from around 0.5 μ M detected at 180 m to less than 0.2 μ M at the oxic-anoxic interface. Beneath the chemocline, however, particulate manganese was still detected but rapidly decreased to below 0.01 μ M at 220 meters (Fig. 1).



Fig.1. Chemical structure and dark carbon dioxide assimilation at the Gotland Basin in Mai 2005. Given are depth profiles of dissolved oxygen and sulphide, as well as microbial dark carbon dioxide assimilation (A), nitrate and ammonia (B), as well as dissolved $[Mn_{(diss)}]$ and particulate manganese $[Mn_{(part)}]$ (C). Arrows indicate sampling depth for preparation of Most Probable Number dilution series (see Fig. 2).

Carbon dioxide assimilation. Microbial dark carbon dioxide assimilation was analysed to assess the distribution of active chemoautotrophic bacteria. Above the chemocline, in the presence of dissolved oxygen, carbon dioxide assimilation activity was generally around 0.02 μ M d⁻¹ and slightly increased to about 0.04 μ M d⁻¹ at the oxic-anoxic interface. Beneath the interface, a further increase in carbon dioxide assimilation rates was found, reaching maximum values around 0.7 μ M d⁻¹ at 215 to 220 m depth. Below 220 m the rates decreased again to values around 0.3 μ M d⁻¹ (not shown).

MPN counts of organotrophic microorganisms. Highest viable counts of organotrophic microorganisms were obtained after oxic incubation and using the monomer mix as electron donor and carbon source. More than 10^6 cells ml⁻¹ were detected in the surface layer, as well as above (195 m) and beneath the oxic-anoxic interface (215 m, 220 m). MPN counts obtained with samples from 40, 100, and 208 m were about one order of magnitude lower and did not significantly differ from those without electron donor (Fig.2).

Significantly lower counts were observed in the different anoxic incubations. Highest MPN counts with nitrate reached 10^4 cells ml⁻¹ at 195 m and 215 m depth. At the other depth the viable counts reached only 1000 cells ml⁻¹ or even less. Generally the counts were lower than those in the controls dilution series without monomer mix but with nitrate.



Fig. 2: Viable counts in MPN dilution series with given substrate combinations throughout the water column of the Gotland Basin in May 2005 as revealed by SybrGreen I staining. Error bars represent lower and upper 95% confidence intervals. Bars without error bars are given in case that all six dilutions were positive.

Viable counts obtained with monomer medium supplemented with manganese oxide, with sulphate, or even without electron acceptor were in a similar range and clearly exceeded those with nitrate. While about 10^3 cells ml⁻¹ were detected within the photic zone, numbers increased by one order of magnitude in the intermediate layers. Highest numbers (around 10^5

cells ml⁻¹) were found around the oxic-anoxic interface and at the CO_2 fixation maximum at 215 m.

The utilisation of nitrate could be confirmed by ion-chromatography for positive wells that exhibited growth (data not shown). Decrease of sulphate as an indication of actively sulphate reducing bacteria was found only in series inoculated with samples from 215 and 220 m water depth and only in the lowest (10^1) dilution steps. Therefore, the main metabolism in these series must have been fermentation. Attempts to detect dissolved manganese by colorimetric analysis were not successful, probably due to the precipitation of manganese carbonates in the carbonate-buffered medium. But nevertheless, the microbial reduction of manganese became evident from decolourisation and from the formation of whitish precipitates that was absent in the controls.

MPN counts of sulphur-oxidising microorganisms. Dilution series targeting sulphuroxidising bacteria were supplied with thiosulphate as electron donor. In oxic dilution series about 750.000 cells ml^{-1} were detected in samples from the layers between 100 and 215 m depth. In the layers above and below, MPN did not significantly differ from the background obtained with the control series without electron donor. Anoxic series generally yielded low numbers (10^2 to 10^4 cells ml^{-1}) above the halocline. Beneath, viable counts increased and reached maximum numbers at the oxic-anoxic interface exceeding those obtained for aerobes. In nitrate and manganese oxide-amended MPN series, highest counts (> 10^6 cells ml^{-1}) were obtained in the anoxic layers at 215 m water depth. Surprisingly, in series supplemented with sulphate or without electron acceptor, maximum counts were in a similar range (around 10^6 cells ml^{-1}), but these counts were obtained with obtained in samples from 202 m depth, above the oxic-anoxic interface.

With exception of a few samples, from above the halocline and from 215 m depth, viable counts were significantly higher than in dilution series without electron donor. However, analysis of thiosulphate consumption in MPN series inoculated with samples from 215 m depth revealed that under oxic conditions thiosulphate was completely oxidised in most cases (Fig. 3), except for the highest positive dilutions. Generally, only part of the thiosulphate was oxidised to sulphate.

From the analysis of the anoxic series, a slightly different picture emerged. Thiosulphate consumption increased from the lower (less 1.5 mM, Fig. 3) to the higher dilution steps (up to 3 mM), but was in all cases lower than in the oxic MPN series. Like for aerobic incubations, only part of the thiosulphate was oxidised to sulphate. However, thiosulphate reduction or disproportionation can be excluded at least for the higher dilutions

as indicated by the absence of FeS precipitates, including the reducing agent in the medium that apparently was oxidised, too. Nonetheless, the viable counts determined according to the Sybr Green I staining matched those obtained by analysis of thiosulphate turnover.



Fig. 3. Left panel: Thiosulfate utilisation in MPN dilution series with A) oxygen, B) nitrate, C) manganese oxide, and D) without electron acceptor, inoculated with water sample from 215 m water depth. Right panel: Images of the dilution series, illustrating the presence or absence of ferrous sulphide precipitations. The total amount of sulphur atoms present in the incubations was 10.5 mM (5 mM thiosulphate, 0.5 mM ferrous sulphide). For construction of the pie charts 1 mole thiosulphate was converted to two moles sulphur atoms.

MPN counts of ammonium and manganese-oxidising microorganisms. Except for 100 m depth, viable counts in dilution series targeting aerobic ammonium oxidisers did not

differ from those in the control dilution series (Fig. 2). Chemical analysis, however, revealed nitrite formation (up to 50 μ M) in the 10⁻² and 10⁻³ dilutions of the 40 m-series indicating the presence of nitrifying bacteria (data not shown), but not in any other samples.

Anoxic dilution series supplemented with ammonium and nitrate exhibited viable counts of $7.5 \ge 10^5$ at 40 m and about $1.4 \ge 10^6$ cells ml⁻¹ at 215 m water depth. For the other depths numbers were in a similar range as in the control dilution series. Chemical analysis revealed nitrate consumption, but only a weak turnover of ammonium. Similarly, cell counts obtained in incubations with ammonium as potential electron donor and with manganese oxide did neither differ significantly from the control incubations (Fig. 2), nor exhibited ammonium turnover (data not shown).

Viable counts in dilution series supplemented with Mn(II) under oxic conditions, were generally even lower than the background detected in control dilutions. A surprising exception was the series inoculated with water from 215 m depth yielding about 750.000 cells ml⁻¹. However, oxidation of manganese could not be verified by microscopical investigation and was not analysed further.

Growth in medium without substrate additions. It was previously recognized that by means of SybrGreen I staining, growth could be detected even with the substrate-free basal medium alone (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006). To estimate the effect of this unspecific growth, in particular on assays targeting lithotrophic microorganisms, control dilutions were prepared by omitting the electron donor, the electron acceptor or both. In all these controls, either under oxic or anoxic conditions, surprisingly high viable counts were obtained (Fig. 2). In several assays up to 10^6 cells ml⁻¹ were found, for example under oxic conditions with samples from above the halocline or under anoxic conditions with samples from 215 m depth, even without added electron acceptor nor donor.

Biomass formation in Most Probable Number Dilution Series. All MPN dilution series were analysed fluometrically after staining with SybrGreen I, what allowed not only a sensitive detection despite low growth yields but also offered the opportunity to quantify the biomass formed. Fig. 4 depicts an estimate of the biomass produced in the 158 different dilution series. As expected, highest cell yields were obtained in dilution series supplemented with monomer substrate mix. Median cell densities varied from 1.3×10^7 in series with manganese oxide (40 m depth) to 6×10^7 cells per ml in oxic dilution series inoculated with surface water. Surprisingly, cell yields in the anoxic MPN series with monomer mix often equalled or exceeded that in the oxic assays, for example for the depths beneath the oxic-anoxic interface. Quantification of biomass in assays with nitrate was strongly hampered by a



strong interference of nitrite (>500 μ M), that was formed in several of the wells, with Sybr Green I fluorescence.

Fig. 4 Variability of biomass formed in MPN series as revealed by SybrGreen I staining. Given are the 25 to 75 % intervals of cell densities, white and grey squares, respectively, formed in wells with detectable growth in each of the 158 dilution series shown in Fig. 2. Substrate combinations and water depth of sample origin are indicated. Fluorescence data were converted to cell densities (legend) according to a calibration curve obtained with *E. coli* cells.

In the dilution series without electron donor addition less variation in biomass formation was found among the single series supplemented with the different electron acceptors but also from the different depths. (Fig. 4). After oxic incubation between 10 and 24 x 10^6 cells per ml were obtained, whereas anoxic incubation resulted in 3 to 13×10^6 cells per ml, irrespective of the electron acceptor provided. This means that generally biomass formation in anoxic MPN series supplemented with monomer mix was significantly higher than in the electron donor-free control. For aerobes, in turn, a more ambiguous result was obtained. After oxic incubation the monomer mix apparently supported a higher average cell yield in series inoculated with samples from the surface and from around the oxic-anoxic interface, except for 208 m. Samples from this depth and from the intermediate layers above and just below the halocline (40 and 100 m), however, resulted in average cell numbers generally not exceeding those in the electron donor-free control (Fig. 4). Interestingly, in the lowest one to two dilutions only low cell numbers were observed in all series, even those yielding higher

averages. These series, inoculated with samples from 10, 195, 202, 215, and 220 m depth, tended to exhibit highest cell yields in the highest positive dilutions (Fig.5).



Fig. 5. Comparison of biomass formation in oxic MPN dilution series with monomer substrate mix (black squares) and without substrate (open squares) from given water depth. Fluorescence data were converted to cell densities using a calibration curve obtained with *E. coli* cells.

Cell densities in dilution series with thiosulphate were lower and showed less variation than those obtained with monomer media. In oxic dilution series median cell numbers varied between 8 and 18 x 10^6 cells ml⁻¹, and were only slightly higher than in the anoxic MPN series. However, cell numbers obtained in MPN series supplemented with thiosulphate did not significantly exceed those obtained in electron donor-free controls.

In contrast, MPN series with ammonium as potential electron donor and oxygen or nitrate as electron acceptor yielded clearly higher cell numbers than the respective controls.

Interestingly, highest numbers $(5.1 \times 10^7 \text{ cells ml}^{-1})$ were obtained with samples from 40 m depth after oxic incubation, the only wells in which conversion of ammonium to nitrite was observed. Cell numbers in the other oxic series numbers were at least 50 % lower.

Dilution series supplemented with ammonium and nitrate exhibited more variation among the single wells. Cell numbers clearly higher than in the electron donor-free control were only found in the low dilutions $(10^{-1} \text{ to } 10^{-3})$, in contrast to those in the high dilutions, in the assays with manganese oxide or without electron acceptor. MPN series targeting manganese-oxidising bacteria yielded the lowest cell yield and were even lower than in the electron donor and electron acceptor-free control.

Molecular analysis of MPN enrichments. Molecular analysis focussed on dilution series prepared with samples from 195 m and 215 m depth. The first sample originated from above the chemocline, a layer characterised by a steep gradient of nitrate and trace amounts of oxygen, whereas the latter sample was from the zone of highest *in situ* dark carbon dioxide assimilation (Fig. 1). In addition, the dilution series showing nitrification activity was also analysed.

Out of 28 dilution series analysed, sequences of 16S rRNA gene fragments were obtained from all 53 excised DGGE bands. Together with one sequence obtained by a specific PCR protocol all sequences could be affiliated to eleven operational taxonomic units (OTU) according to their closest cultured relatives (Table 1). Four OTUs belonged to the *Alphaproteobacteria*, five to the *Gammaproteobacteria*, and one OTU from 40 m water depth belonged to the *Betaproteobacteria*. From the 195 m samples three OTUs were affiliated to the *Gammaproteobacteria*, and one to the *Epsilonproteobacteria*. Three OTUs affiliated to the *Gammaproteobacteria* and four related to *Alphaproteobacteria* were detected in the dilution series from 215 m.

Generally, not more than three different genera were detected within a single dilution series. Most notably, this was the case in the oxic control dilution series from 195 m water depth. In all other dilution series analysed one or two different OTUs were found. Only two OTUs, *Thalassospira lucentensis* and *Pseudomonas* sp. were retrieved from both depths (Table 1). Whereas, *Thalassospira*-related sequences were found in four different substrate combinations, *Pseudomonas*-related sequences were detected in all substrate combinations.

				Substrate combination							—														
	OTU ¹	DGGE Band No.	Group ²	Sequence Similarity (%)	Closest relative	Monomer mix					Thiosulphate				Ammonium			1	Mn(II)			no			
Sampling Depth (m)						Oxygen	Nitrate	Mn(IV)	Sulphate	ou	Oxygen	Nitrate	Mn(IV)	Sulphate	ou	Oxygen	Nitrate	Mn(IV)	ou	Oxygen	Oxygen	Nitrate	Mn(IV)	Sulphate	ou
40^{3}	1	25	Alpha	99.0	Tistrella mobilis ^T											+									
	5	26	Beta	96.6	Limnobacter thiooxydans ^T											+									
195 ³	2	1, 9, 14, 43	Alpha	97.1-99.4	Thalassospira lucentensis ^T	+		+			+										+				
	6	5, 30, 44	Gamma	90.8-97.8	$Marinobacter \ excellens^{T}$		+										+				+				
	7	7	Gamma	96.8	Thalassolituus oleivorans ^T		+																		
	8	3, 15, 32, 45-48	Gamma	92.6-100	Pseudomonas sp. SN1 ⁴	+					+						+				+				
	11	_5	Epsilon	100	uncult. G138eps1 ⁴																	+			
215	1	19	Alpha	99.1	$Tistrella\ mobilis^{\mathrm{T}}$							+													
	2	27, 49, 50	Alpha	96.2-98.2	Thalassospira lucentensis ^T											+					+				
	3	4	Alpha	97.3	Sulfitobacter dubius ^T	+																			
	4	17	Alpha	99.4	$Citreicella\ thiooxydans^{\mathrm{T}}$						+														
		10, 12, 18, 20,																							
	8	22-24, 29, 35-38,	Gamma	95.6-100	Pseudomonas sp. SN1 ⁴		+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
		40, 42, 51, 52, 53																							
	9	39	Gamma	97.0	Shewanella baltica ^{T}														+						
	10	21	Gamma	100	Halomonas aquamarina ^T								+												

Table 1: Phylogenetic affiliation of enrichments in highest positive dilutions of MPN series from 195 and 215 m sampling depth.

¹ Operational taxonomic units.

² Refers to the subgroup of the Proteobacteria.

3 Enrichments yielding low viable counts were not analysed.

⁴ Assignment to a type strain not unambiguously possible.

⁵ Detected by specific PCR, not by DGGE.

Sequences related to *Marinobacter* were detected in three different substrate combinations, *Tistrella*-related sequences in two, while all other OTUs were retrieved from a single substrate combination. Interestingly, all sequences detected in the MPN series, except from the *Thalassolituus oleivorans*-related one, are known to gain energy from oxidation of sulphur compounds. However none of them belong to genera typically representing autotrophic sulphur oxidisers.

In a previous study, however, a so-far uncultured *Epsilonproteobacterium* was shown to dominate the denitrifying community at the Gotland Deep chemocline (Labrenz *et al.*, 2005). Since a specific PCR protocol for this organism is available, MPN series supplied with nitrate as electron acceptor were checked. While it was not found in the DGGE approach applying general bacterial primers, the organism was detected by specific PCR in the MPN series supplemented with nitrate but without an electron donor.

Due to low viable counts detected in some dilution series from 195 m these enrichments were not considered to harbour microbes abundant in the environment. These enrichments were thus not included in the molecular analysis.

Discussion

Similar to the Black Sea, the water column of the Central Baltic Sea possesses three major compartments. During summer, the warm surface layer that is characterised by intense photosynthesis is separated by a thermocline from a cold and DOC-poor intermediate layer that extends down to the permanent halocline and the stagnant bottom waters (Aitsam *et al.*, 1984; Feistel *et al.*, 2003). Between these layers exchange of organic carbon and nutrients is, except for mixing between the upper two compartments in spring and autumn, restricted to sedimentation. Accordingly, the activity as well as plate counts of heterotrophic bacterioplankton change considerably along the water column (Bruns *et al.*, 2002; Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989). The aim of the present study was to gain more detailed insights into the metabolic diversity within the different compartments of the water column of the Gotland Basin with special attention paid to the chemocline.

Physiologic types of microbes in the photic zone and intermediate layers. During late spring season, the heterotrophic bacterioplankton thrives on polysaccharide- and amino

acid-rich exudates released by an active *Achnanthes* and *Skeletonema*-dominated diatom bloom (Granum *et al.*, 2002; Rheinheimer, 1995). Therefore, the high MPN counts obtained for the surface layers might be explained by the substrate combination, e.g. glucose and amino acids, used in the present study that partly reflects the most important substrates in situ. However, the availability and in particular the composition of the algal and cyanobacterial exudates varies considerably between spring and the nitrogen-limited conditions during summer (Granum *et al.*, 2002), and likely affects the cultivation success (Bruns *et al.*, 2002, Martens-Habbena et al., submitted). Anaerobic growth, as well as thiosulphate oxidation may not play an important role for microorganisms at the water surface.

Analysis of glucose turnover rates and potential exoenzyme activities revealed that the cold intermediate layers harbour less active microbial communities (Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989), that also exhibits a lower cultivation success (Bruns *et al.*, 2002). Decreased viable counts as well low cell yields (Figs. 4 and 5) might indicate that these communities rely on different sets of substrates than in the photic zone. This is easy to imagine since the sedimenting organic matter consists of rather complex polymeric substrates and is depleted in the easily degradable compounds (Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989). However, microbes might then grow at least on some of the substrate compounds and should be able to use some of the others for assimilation, e.g. amino acids. The comparatively high background growth in the basal oxic medium without monomer substrates indicates that HEPES buffer (10 mM) and the mixture of vitamins (equal to approximately 20 μ M of organic carbon) might at least in part serve as a potential substrate.

Aerobic and anaerobic organotrophs at the chemocline. The microbial community at the chemocline differs from that in the layers above for two main reasons: First, the sulphideoxygen interface stimulates growth of autotrophic sulphur oxidisers (e.g. Jannasch *et al.*, 1991; Sorokin, 1972; Zopfi *et al.*, 2001), which provide a significant contribution of organic material for the heterotrophic microbial community (Jørgensen *et al.*, 1991; Taylor *et al.*, 2001). Secondly, oxygen depletion compels the acquisition of alternative electron acceptors by heterotrophic, but also lithotrophic microorganisms (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1992; Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989).

Increasing counts of organotrophic microorganisms at the chemocline are generally in accordance with the increased glucose turnover and exoenzyme activities as well as carbon availability at the oxic-anoxic interface (Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989; Taylor *et al.*, 2001). The presence of large numbers of aerobes points towards a substantial fraction of facultative aerobes what is in line with previous investigations that demonstrated reduced but still

considerable viable counts of aerobes also in the anoxic water layers (Bruns *et al.*, 2002; Martens-Habbena *et al.*, submitted; Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989).

The local maxima of aerobic and anaerobic heterotrophs at the upper part of the chemocline (195 to 202 m depth) could be caused by the vertical sequence of electron acceptors available across the chemocline.

Heterotrophic nitrate-reducers are overwhelmingly outnumbered by lithotrophic ones. This finding is consistent with previous reports (Martens-Habbena *et al.*, submitted) and fits well to findings that denitrification at chemocline of the Gotland Basin is mainly driven by the oxidation of sulfide (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1992). If organotrophic nitrate reduction does not play an important role in situ, manganese oxides might serve as alternative electron acceptors for organic matter degradation. This view is supported by the steep gradients of particulate and dissolved manganese and the relatively high MPN counts obtained with this electron acceptor. In fact, it was shown that at pelagic chemoclines an intense manganese cycle can occur (Neretin *et al.*, 2003) and a number of manganese-reducing bacteria were isolated from these habitats (e. g. Nealson & Myers, 1992; Nealson & Scott, 2003).

Surprisingly, most physiological groups including heterotrophic aerobes, MPN numbers showed a second local minimum at the CO_2 fixation maximum at 215 to 220 m depth. Additional organic carbon substrates may become available to the heterotrophic microbial community through autotrophic microorganisms (Taylor *et al.*, 2001). However, due to the lack of electron acceptor in these depths, the maximum of aerobes can hardly be explained. Faint amounts of manganese oxides (Fig. 1) and intermediate oxidation products of sulphide, e.g. elemental sulphur or thiosulphate might become available to the heterotrophic microbial community in situ. Therefore, it seems likely that growth of aerobes in samples from these depths might be due to facultative microorganisms.

Molecular analysis of the MPN series identified members of the genera *Thalassospira*, *Halomonas* and *Pseudomonas* in dilution series with manganese oxides as electron acceptors; organisms that at first sight do not belong to the 'typical' genera of manganese-reducing bacteria. However, manganese reduction took place in the MPN series and it has been reported that a *Pseudomonas* strain was able to reductively dissolve manganese oxide (Hernandez *et al.*, 2004). On the other hand tests for manganese reduction are included only in a very few species descriptions, indicating that the knowledge of how wide this capacity is distributed among the different phylogenetic groups is still very limited.

The viable counts of fermenting organisms are in a similar range like those of other anaerobes. Assuming that nitrate is effectively depeleted by sulphur-oxidising bacteria (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1992), and manganese oxides are only available to particleassociated bacteria, then fermentative metabolisms may become important for free-living microbes beneath the oxic-anoxic interface. However, fermenters generally rely on the activity of terminal oxidisers that consume their metabolic end products, for example sulfatereducing bacteria. The low number of sulphate reducers detected at the chemocline of the Baltic Sea is in good agreement with the very low rates of sulphate reduction at the chemoclines of the Gotland Basin (L. Neretin, pers. communication) but also of the Black Sea (Albert et al., 1995; Jørgensen et al., 1991). On the other hand, the MPN results might in fact underestimate the actual numbers in situ. It has been shown that the chemocline of Mariager Fjord harbours significant numbers of SRB (Teske et al., 1996) and just recently in a molecular investigation 16S rRNA genes closely related to the genus Desulfobacula were detected in the chemocline of the Gotland Basin (Labrenz et al., submitted). These SRB, however, can be expected to utilize only a restricted numbers of the substrates offered with the monomer mix, e.g. the fatty acids that were present at 0.1 mM each, and might therefore escaped recognition due to the low amount of sulfate reduced. But when SRB are present in significant numbers they apparently do not reduce sulphate. It seems therefore likely that they may also reduce partly oxidised sulphur compounds provided by the sulphur-oxidising bacteria.

Lithotrophic microorganisms at the chemocline. The surprisingly high viable counts of aerobic sulphur oxidising bacteria exceed previous reports by at least two orders of magnitude (Jørgensen *et al.*, 1991; Sorokin *et al.*, 1995). This is most likely due to the sensitive detection method applied during the present study.

Pseudomonas-, *Citreicella-*, and *Thalassospira-*related *Alpha-* and *Gammaproteobacteria* dominated the oxic MPN enrichments from 195 m and 215 m. Although sulphur oxidation is known at least for *Pseudomonas* and *Citreicella* spp., none of these genera was shown to grow autotrophically (López-López *et al.*, 2002; Sorokin, 2003; Sorokin *et al.*, 2005) suggesting an chemolithoheterotrophic metabolism.

The confined occurrence of nitrate-dependent sulphur oxidisers at the oxic-anoxic interface fits well to the observation that active denitrification takes place only within a 10 minterval around the chemocline (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991). Interestingly, the highest viable counts of nitrate-dependent sulphur oxidisers were found within the zone of highest carbon dioxide assimilation, while the bacteria identified in the MPN enrichments (closely related to *Pseudomonas* sp. and *Tistrella* sp.) can be considered to lack the capacity for autotrophic growth. Moreover, nitrate was not detected at this depth, suggesting that the enrichments only grow facultatively with nitrate. In fact, previous studies suggested that a putative autotrophic sulphur-oxidising phylotype, related to *Sulfurimonas denitrificans* (Takai *et al.* 2006), is abundant in the chemocline of the Gotland Basin and involved in sulphur oxidation (Höfle *et al.*, 2005; Labrenz *et al.*, 2005). Obviously, the 'electron donor-free' assay supplemented with nitrate, which contained the potential electron donors ferrous iron and sulphide from the reducing agent, selected best for this lithoautotrophic type. It is known that thiosulphate oxidation can be performed by a huge diversity of bacteria and it is easy to imagine that these putatively autotrophic bacteria are outcompeted by lithoheterotrophic bacteria in the thiosulfate-rich medium.

Cultivation-based assessment of microbial diversity. The goal of the present study was to gain insights into the microbial diversity at the water column of the Central Baltic Sea by cultivation-based means. The combination of cultivation assays with molecular identification of enrichments has previously been successfully applied to isolate novel phylotypes from marine bacterioplankton and soil (Connon & Giovannoni, 2002; Rappé et al., 2002; Stevenson et al., 2004). Whereas, the use of agar plates in principle allows the enrichment of various different microbes on a single plate, liquid enrichments are usually dominated only by a very few if not a single phylotype. This limitation has been overcome by application of dilution techniques, which enable the establishment of hundreds of parallel enrichments (Bruns et al., 2003; Connon & Giovannoni, 2002), that require considerable efforts checking and identifying positive cultures (e.g. Bruns et al., 2003; Connon & Giovannoni, 2002; Rappé et al., 2002). Additionally, such cultivation assays have so far been restricted to the cultivation of aerobic microorganisms. During the present study a miniaturized MPN dilution series approach suitable for aerobic and anaerobic microorganisms (Köpke et al., 2005; Süß et al., 2004) was combined with a new highly sensitive method for the quantification of biomass (Martens-Habbena & Sass, 2006). Subsequently, only a subset of enrichments potentially harbouring environmentally abundant microorganisms was subjected to chemical and molecular analysis. Focussing on two depths was in fact a successful strategy. Two out of eleven phylotypes enriched, were previously detected by molecular fingerprints at the chemocline of the Gotland Basin (Labrenz et al., submitted), those related to the metabolically versatile genus Pseudomonas group detected in almost all enrichments from 215 m, and a so far uncultured Epsilonproteobacterium, related to Sulfurimonas denitrificans found in a single enrichment.

References

- Aitsam, A., Hansen, H.P., Elken, J., Kahru, M., Laanemets, J., Pajuste, M., Pavelson, J., Talpsepp, L., (1984) Physical and chemical variability of the Baltic Sea: a joint experiment in the Gotland Basin. *Continental Shelf Research*, 3(3), 291-310.
- Albert, D.B., Taylor, C., Martens, C.S., (1995) Sulfate Reduction Rates and Low-Molecular-Weight Fatty-Acid Concentrations in the Water Column and Surficial Sediments of the Black-Sea. *Deep-Sea Research I*, 42(7), 1239-1260.
- Allen, E.E., Banfield, J.F., (2005) Community genomics in microbial ecology and evolution. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 3(6), 489-498.
- Altschul, S.F., Madden, T.L., Schaffer, A.A., Zhang, J., Zhang, Z., Miller, W., Lipman, D.J., (1997) Gapped BLAST and PSI-BLAST: a new generation of protein database search programs. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 25(17), 3389-3402.
- Amann, R.I., Ludwig, W., Schleifer, K.H., (1995) Phylogenetic identification and in situ detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. *Microbiological Reviews*, 59(1), 143-169.
- Bauer, S., (2003) Structure and function of nitrifying bacterial communities in the eastern Gotland basin (central Baltic Sea). PhD Thesis, pp. 120. University of Rostock, Germany.
- Béjà, O., Aravind, L., Koonin, E.V., Suzuki, M.T., Hadd, A., Nguyen, L.P., Jovanovich, S., Gates, C.M., Feldman, R.A., Spudich, J.L., Spudich, E.N., DeLong, E.F., (2000) Bacterial rhodopsin: Evidence for a new type of phototrophy in the sea. *Science*, 289(5486), 1902-1906.
- Brettar, I., Rheinheimer, G., (1991) Denitrification in the Central Baltic: evidence for H₂Soxidation as motor of denitrification at the oxic-anoxic interface. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 77(2-3), 157-169.
- Brettar, I., Rheinheimer, G., (1992) Influence of carbon availability on denitrification in the central Baltic Sea. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 37(6), 1146-1163.
- Bruns, A., Cypionka, H., Overmann, J., (2002) Cyclic AMP and acyl homoserine lactones increase the cultivation efficiency of heterotrophic bacteria from the Central Baltic Sea. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 68(8), 3978-3987.
- Bruns, A., Hoffelner, H., Overmann, J., (2003) A novel approach for high throughput cultivation assays and the isolation of planktonic bacteria. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 45(2), 161-171.
- Connon, S.A., Giovannoni, S.J., (2002) High-throughput methods for culturing microorganisms in very-low-nutrient media yield diverse new marine isolates. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 68(8), 3878-3885.
- Feistel, R., Nausch, G., Matthäus, W., Hagen, E., (2003) Temporal and spatial evolution of the Baltic deep water renewal in spring 2003. *Oceanologia*, 45(4), 623-642.
- Granum, E., Kirkvold, S., Myklestad, S.M., (2002) Cellular and extracellular production of carbohydrates and amino acids by the marine diatom *Skeletonema costatum*: diel variations and effects of N depletion. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 242, 83-94.
- Grasshoff, Kremling, Erhard, (1999) Methods of seawater analysis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, New York.
- Hernandez, M.E., Kappler, A., Newman, D.K., (2004) Phenazines and other redox-active antibiotics promote microbial mineral reduction. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 70(2), 921-928.

- Hinrichs, J., Dellwig, O., Brumsack, H.-J., (2002) Lead in sediments and suspended particulate matter of the German Bight: natural versus anthropogenic origin. *Applied Geochemistry*, 17(5), 621-632.
- Höfle, M.G., Flavier, S., Christen, R., Bötel, J., Labrenz, M., Brettar, I., (2005) Retrieval of nearly complete 16S rRNA gene sequences from environmental DNA following 16S rRNA-based community fingerprinting. *Environmental Microbiology*, 7(5), 670-675.
- Jannasch, H.W., Wirsen, C.O., Molyneaux, S.J., (1991) Chemoautotrophic Sulfur-Oxidizing Bacteria from the Black-Sea. *Deep-Sea Research*, 38(Suppl. 2), S1105-S1120.
- Jørgensen, B.B., Fossing, H., Wirsen, C.O., Jannasch, H.W., (1991) Sulfide Oxidation in the Anoxic Black-Sea Chemocline. *Deep-Sea Research*, 38, S1083-S1103.
- Kaeberlein, T., Lewis, K., Epstein, S.S., (2002) Isolating "uncultivable" microorganisms in pure culture in a simulated natural environment. *Science*, 296(5570), 1127-1129.
- Köpke, B., Wilms, R., Engelen, B., Cypionka, H., Sass, H., (2005) Microbial Diversity in Coastal Subsurface Sediments: a Cultivation Approach Using Various Electron Acceptors and Substrate Gradients. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 71(12), 7819-7830.
- Labrenz, M., Jost, G., Pohl, C., Beckmann, S., Martens-Habbena, W., Jurgens, K., (2005) Impact of Different In Vitro Electron Donor/Acceptor Conditions on Potential Chemolithoautotrophic Communities from Marine Pelagic Redoxclines. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 71(11), 6664-6672.
- López-López, A., Pujalte, M.J., Benlloch, S., Mata-Roig, M., Rosselló-Mora, R., Garay, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F., (2002) *Thalassospira lucentensis* gen. nov., sp. nov., a new marine member of the alpha-Proteobacteria. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 52(4), 1277-1283.
- Ludwig, W., Strunk, O., Westram, R., Richter, L., Meier, H., Yadhukumar, Buchner, A., Lai, T., Steppi, S., Jobb, G., Forster, W., Brettske, I., Gerber, S., Ginhart, A.W., Gross, O., Grumann, S., Hermann, S., Jost, R., Konig, A., Liss, T., Lussmann, R., May, M., Nonhoff, B., Reichel, B., Strehlow, R., Stamatakis, A., Stuckmann, N., Vilbig, A., Lenke, M., Ludwig, T., Bode, A., Schleifer, K.-H., (2004) ARB: a software environment for sequence data. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 32(4), 1363-1371.
- Madrid, V., (2000) Characterization of bacterial communities in the anoxic zone of the Cariaco Basin. In: *Marine Sciences Research Center*, pp. 125. State University of New York at Stony Brook.
- Martens-Habbena, W., Sass, H., (2006) Sensitive Determination of Microbial Growth by Nucleic Acid Staining in Aqueous Suspension. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 72(1), 87-95.
- Nealson, K.H., Myers, C.R., (1992) Microbial reduction of manganese and iron: new approaches to carbon cycling. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 58(2), 439-443.
- Nealson, K.H., Scott, J., (2003) Ecophysiology of the Genus Shewanella. In: M. Dworkin et al. (Ed.), The Prokaryotes: An Evolving Electronic Resource for the Microbiological Community. Springer, New York, <u>http://141.150.157.117:8080/prokPUB/index.htm</u>.
- Neretin, L.N., Pohl, C., Jost, G., Leipe, T., Pollehne, F., (2003) Manganese cycling in the Gotland Deep, Baltic Sea. *Marine Chemistry*, 82(3-4), 125-143.
- Rappé, M., Giovannoni, S.J., (2003) The uncultured microbial majority. Annual Review of Microbiology, 57, 369-394.
- Rappé, M.S., Connon, S.A., Vergin, K.L., Giovannoni, S.J., (2002) Cultivation of the

ubiquitous SAR11 marine bacterioplankton clade. Nature, 418(6898), 630-633.

Rheinheimer, G., (1995) Meereskunde der Ostsee. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

- Rheinheimer, G., Gocke, K., Hoppe, H.G., (1989) Vertical distribution of microbiological and hydrographic-chemical parameters in different areas of the Baltic Sea. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 52, 55-70.
- Schneider, B., Nausch, G., Kubsch, H., Petersohn, I., (2002) Accumulation of total CO₂ during stagnation in the Baltic Sea deep water and its relationship to nutrient and oxygen concentrations. *Marine Chemistry*, 77(4), 277-291.
- Sharkey, F.H., Banat, I.M., Marchant, R., (2004) Detection and quantification of gene expression in environmental bacteriology. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 70(7), 3795-3806.
- Sorokin, D.Y., (2003) Oxidation of inorganic sulfur compounds by obligately organotrophic bacteria. *Microbiology*, 72(6), 641-653.
- Sorokin, D.Y., Tourova, T.P., Muyzer, G., (2005) *Citreicella thiooxidans* gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel lithoheterotrophic sulfur-oxidizing bacterium from the Black Sea. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology*, 28(8), 679-687.
- Sorokin, Y.I., (1972) The bacterial population and the processes of hydrogen sulphide oxidation in the Black Sea. *Journal du Conseil International pour l' Exploration de la Mer*, 34, 423-454.
- Sorokin, Y.I., Sorokin, P.Y., Avdeev, V.A., Sorokin, D.Y., Ilchenko, S.V., (1995) Biomass, production and activity of bacteria in the Black Sea, with special reference to chemosynthesis and the sulfur cycle. *Hydrobiologia*, 308(1), 61-76.
- Steemann Nielsen, E., (1952) The use of radio-active carbon ¹⁴C for measuring organic production in the sea. *Journal du Conseil International pour l' Exploration de la Mer*, 18, 117-140.
- Stevenson, B.S., Eichorst, S.A., Wertz, J.T., Schmidt, T.M., Breznak, J.A., (2004) New strategies for cultivation and detection of previously uncultured microbes. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 70(8), 4748-4755.
- Süß, J., Engelen, B., Cypionka, H., Sass, H., (2004) Quantitative analysis of bacterial communities from Mediterranean sapropels based on cultivation-dependent methods. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 51(1), 109-121.
- Takai, K., Suzuki, M., Nakagawa, S., Miyazaki, M., Suzuki, Y., Inagaki, F., Horikoshi, K., (2006) Sulfurimonas paralvinellae sp. nov., a novel mesophilic, hydrogen- and sulfuroxidizing chemolithoautotroph within Epsilonproteobacteria from a deep-sea hydrothermal vent polychaetes nest, reclassification of *Thiomicrospira denitrificans* strain DSM 1251T as Sulfurimonas denitrificans comb. nov., and emended description of the genus Sulfurimonas. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol, (in press).
- Taylor, G.T., Iabichella, M., Ho, T.-Y., Scranton, M.I., Thunell, R.C., Muller-Karger, F., Varela, R., (2001) Chemoautotrophy in the redox transition zone of the Cariaco Basin: A significant midwater source of organic carbon production. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 46(1), 148-163.
- Teske, A., Wawer, C., Muyzer, G., Ramsing, N.B., (1996) Distribution of sulfate-reducing bacteria in a stratified fjord (Mariager Fjord, Denmark) as evaluated by mostprobable-number counts and denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of PCR-amplified ribosomal DNA fragments. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 62(4), 1405-1415.
- Vetriani, C., Tran, H.V., Kerkhof, L.J., (2003) Fingerprinting microbial assemblages from the

oxic/anoxic chemocline of the black sea. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 69(11), 6481-6488.

- Wilms, R., Sass, H., Köpke, B., Köster, J., Cypionka, H., Engelen, B., (2006) Specific Bacterial, Archaeal, and Eukaryotic Communities in Tidal-Flat Sediments along a Vertical Profile of Several Meters. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 72(4), 2756-2764.
- Zengler, K., Toledo, G., Rappe, M., Elkins, J., Mathur, E.J., Short, J.M., Keller, M., (2002) Cultivating the uncultured. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 99(24), 15681-15686.
- Zopfi, J., Ferdelman, T.G., Jørgensen, B.B., Teske, A., Thamdrup, B., (2001) Influence of water column dynamics on sulfide oxidation and other major biogeochemical processes in the chemocline of Mariager Fjord (Denmark). *Marine Chemistry*, 74(1), 29-51.

3. Diskussion und Ausblick

Die vorliegende Arbeit beschäftigte sich mit mikrobiellen Gemeinschaften an der Chemokline anoxischer Becken in der zentralen Ostsee. Ziel der Arbeit war es, mit Hilfe chemisch-analytischer und mikrobiologischer Methoden einen Einblick in die chemische Zonierung der Wassersäule und der oxisch-anoxischen Übergangszone sowie der Verteilung mikrobieller Energiestoffwechseltypen entlang der chemischen Gradienten zu gewinnen.

3.1 Die chemische Zonierung der Chemokline und die Rolle des Mangans

Die Untersuchung der chemischen Gradienten über einen Zeitraum von mehreren Jahren ergab ein umfassendes Bild. Von besonderem Interesse war die vollständige Oxidation des stagnierenden sulfidischen Tiefenwassers im Gotland Becken und die nachfolgende Neubildung eines anoxischen Wasserkörpers. Solche Ereignisse wurden bis Mitte der 1970er Jahre regelmäßig im Abstand weniger Jahre beobachtet und sind Folge großer Salzwassereinströme aus der Nordsee (Matthäus & Franck, 1992). Kleinere Einströme wurden in der südlichen Ostsee regelmäßig registriert, jedoch sind in den vergangenen dreißig Jahren nur zwei Einströme so massiv gewesen, dass sie die tiefen Becken in der zentralen Ostsee erreichten (1993 und 2003, Feistel *et al.*, 2003). Durch die Verdrängung von Wassermassen kommt es bei solchen Ereignissen zum Eintrag von Sauerstoff in die tiefen Becken.

Die Analysen zeigten, dass zu Beginn der vorliegenden Untersuchungen die chemischen Gradienten eine typische Langzeitstagnation anzeigten, wie sie auch in früheren Studien gefunden wurde (Brettar & Rheinheimer, 1991; Neretin *et al.*, 2003; Rheinheimer *et al.*, 1989). Während die Gradienten von Sauerstoff, Nitrat, Nitrit, Ammonium und Sulfid seit langem detailliert analysiert werden, gab es bisher nur sehr wenige Analysen von gelöstem und partikulärem Mangan (Neretin *et al.*, 2003; Pohl & Hennings, 1999). Aus den Untersuchungen von Neretin *et al.* und der vorliegenden Arbeit kann geschlossen werden, dass im Gotland Becken und im Fårö Tief langzeitstagnierende Bedingungen mit partikulären Mangankonzentrationen oberhalb der Chemokline von 0.3 bis 1 μ M verbunden sind. Die Konzentrationen von gelöstem Mangan an der Sedimentoberfläche betragen dabei bis zu 15 μ M (Kap. 2.2; Neretin *et al.*, 2003). Die im Laufe der vorliegenden Untersuchung beobachtete

Oxidation des Tiefenwassers hatte jedoch wesentlichen Einfluss auf die Konzentrationsverhältnisse. An der neugebildeten Chemokline in 220 m Wassertiefe wurde im Jahr 2004 bis zu 2 µM an partikulärem Mangan und bis zu 45 µM gelöstem Mangan nahe der Sedimentoberfläche detektiert. Im Laufe der Oxidation der Wassersäule muss daher ein lateraler Eintrag oder die Sedimentation manganreicher Partikel zur Akkumulation von Mangan nahe der Sedimentoberfläche geführt haben. Dieses Ereignis hatte nachhaltigen Einfluss auf die chemische Zonierung an der Chemokline. Die hochaufgelöste Analyse von gelöstem und partikulärem Mangan an der Chemokline im Mai 2005 zeigte, dass unter diesen Bedingungen partikuläres Mangan in messbaren Mengen in sulfidisches Wasser hinein sedimentiert und bis zu 10 m innerhalb des schwach sulfidischen Wassers unterhalb der Chemokline nachweisbar war. Im Gegensatz zu marinen Sedimenten, in denen hohe Manganoxid-Konzentrationen eine schnelle chemische Oxidation von Sulfid bewirken (Thamdrup, 2000), ist unter den Bedingungen im Freiwasser die chemische Oxidation um Größenordnungen langsamer und trägt nicht wesentlich zur Sulfidoxidation bei. Unter diesen Bedingungen könnten daher Mikroorganismen die Sulfidoxidation an die Reduktion von Manganoxiden koppeln (Kap. 2.3).

Ein weiterer wichtiger strukturierender Effekt der biologischen oder chemischen manganoxidabhängigen Sulfidoxidation ist die auftretende Trennung von Sulfid- und Sauerstoffgradienten. So konnte in der vorliegenden Arbeit ebenfalls gezeigt werden, dass die Gradienten von Sauerstoff und Nitrat nicht mit dem Sulfidgradienten überlappen und daher, im Gegensatz zu stagnierenden Bedingungen, eine mikrobielle Oxidation von Sulfid mit Sauerstoff oder Nitrat unter hohen Manganoxid-Konzentrationen oberhalb der Chemokline unwahrscheinlich erscheint (Kap. 2.3). Diese Ergebnisse sind konsistent mit abnehmenden Denitrifikationsraten, die im selben Untersuchungszeitraum an der Chemokline bestimmt wurden (Hannig et al., 2006 eingereicht). Darüber hinaus wurden von Hannig et al. nach der Neubildung der Chemokline im Jahr 2003 und 2004 anaerobe Ammoniumoxidation nachgewiesen und mittels FISH die Gegenwart von Planktomyzeten der Gruppe Candidatus Scalindula sp. gezeigt. Da Sulfid- und Nitratgradienten nicht mehr überlappen, wohl aber die Gradienten von Ammonium und Nitrat, könnte das Verhalten von partikulärem Manganoxid eine Nische für Anammox-Bakterien in der Konkurrenz mit sulfidoxidierenden Bakterien um den Elektronenakzeptor Nitrat schaffen. Mangan hat nicht nur einen Einfluss auf die mikrobiellen Prozesse in manganreichen marinen Sedimenten, sondern offensichtlich auch einen wesentlichen Einfluss auf die Prozesse an der Chemokline anoxischer Becken.

Die Besonderheiten des Mangankreislaufs an der Chemokline lassen jedoch nach wie vor wichtige Fragen offen. So ist unklar, wie Partikelsedimentation und Aufwärtsdiffusion von gelöstem Mangan bilanziert werden können. Die Partikelsedimentation verläuft deutlich schneller als durch Eddy-Diffusion gesteuerter Fluss von gelöstem Mangan (Neretin *et al.*, 2003). Das Manganoxid oberhalb der Chemokline müsste daher deutlich schneller abnehmen als während der vorliegenden Arbeit beobachtet. Die Reduktion von Manganoxiden durch autotrophe und heterotrophe Mikroorganismen ist seit langem bekannt. Entsprechende Mikroorganismen wurden unter anderem aus der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens und anderer mariner anoxischer Becken isoliert.

Jüngste Untersuchungen zur mikrobiellen Manganoxidation zeigen jedoch, dass Pseudomonaden, die in der vorliegenden Untersuchung auch an der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens in großer Zahl nachgewiesen wurden. Mn^{2+} zunächst zu löslichen Mn(III)-Komplexen oxidieren (Parker et al., 2004; Webb et al., 2005). Erst in einem zweiten Schritt disproportioniert das Mn(III) aus diesen Komplexen entweder chemisch zu partikulärem Manganoxid und Mn^{2+} , oder es wird in einem zweiten enzymatischen Schritt vollständig zu partikulärem Manganoxid oxidiert (Parker et al., 2004; Webb et al., 2005). Darüber hinaus gibt es erste Hinweise auf die Gegenwart von gelösten Mn(III)-Komplexen auch an der Chemokline des Schwarzen Meeres (B. Tebo, pers. Mitteilung). Die Bedeutung der mikrobiellen Manganoxidation für die beteiligten Organismen ist bis heute nicht aufgeklärt al., 2005). Der Nachweis von Mn(III)-Verbindungen (Tebo et sowohl in Reinkulturexperimenten als auch unter natürlichen Bedingungen lässt jedoch vermuten, dass der Kreislauf von Manganoxidation und -reduktion nicht zwangsläufig partikuläre Verbindungen einschließen muss. Es konnte bereits gezeigt werden, dass gelöste Mn(III)-Pyrophosphat-Komplexe von S. oneidensis, einem typischen metallreduzierenden Bakterium, als Elektronenakzeptoren verwendet werden können (Kostka et al., 1995). Gelöste oxidierte Manganverbindungen könnten auch weniger spezialisierten Mikroorganismen als Elektronenakzeptor zur Verfügung stehen und Manganreduktion einer größeren phylogenetischen Diversität nicht partikelassoziierter Mikroorganismen erlauben.

3.2 Verbesserte Strategien zur Detektion und Kultivierung von Mikroorganismen

Die Kultivierung von Mikroorganismen ist bis heute eine wichtige Voraussetzung für eine detaillierte mikrobiologische Untersuchung (Harold, 2005; Leadbetter, 2003; Tyson & Banfield, 2005). In den vergangenen Jahren hat insbesondere die Kombination von neuen Kultivierungsstrategien mit der molekularbiologischen Analyse von Anreicherungen zur wesentlichen Verbesserung des Kultivierungserfolges beigetragen. Dennoch konnte bis heute ein großer Anteil der phylogenetischen Diversität nicht nachweislich unter Laborbedingungen kultiviert werden (Leadbetter, 2003). Es besteht daher nach wie vor großer Bedarf an methodischen Weiterentwicklungen zur Kultivierung von Mikroorganismen.

Während der vorliegenden Untersuchung wurden kultivierungsbasierte Verfahren zur Analyse mikrobieller Gemeinschaften an oxisch-anoxischen Grenzschichten verwendet. Mittels spezifischer Substratkombinationen in MPN-Verdünnungsreihen wurden einzelne physiologische Gruppen selektiv angereichert, deren Lebendzellzahl bestimmt und anhand von 16S rRNA-Gensequenzen identifiziert. Bisherige Methoden zur derartigen Analyse einer großen Zahl von Anreicherungen basieren auf einer fluoreszenzmikroskopischen Detektion von Wachstum und anschließender Bestimmung von 16S rRNA-Gensequenzen der isolierten Phylotypen (z. B. Connon & Giovannoni, 2002).

Im Rahmen der vorliegenden Arbeit wurde ein neues Verfahren zur Analyse des Wachstums in den verschiedenen Anreicherungen entwickelt. Gleich einer fluoreszenzmikroskopischen Detektion, basiert dieses Verfahren ebenfalls auf der Anfärbung von Zellen durch nukleinsäurebindende Fluoreszenzfarbstoffe. Ausgehend von der Hypothese, dass einzelne fluoreszierende Zellen nicht nur im Mikroskop, sondern auch durch die Messung der gesamten abgestrahlten Fluoreszenz ausreichend genau detektierbar sein müssten, wurden dazu verschiedene Farbstoffe und Versuchsbedingungen getestet. Die Ergebnisse dieser Untersuchungen (Kap. 2.1) zeigten, dass insbesondere die standardmäßig zur Fluoreszenzmikroskopie eingesetzten Fluoreszenzfarbstoffe, DAPI und Acridine Orange, zu diesem Zweck ungeeignet sind. Jedoch wurden mit neueren Farbstoffen, wie SybrGreen I und II sowie PicoGreen, wesentlich bessere Ergebnisse erzielt. Dieses Verfahren erlaubte es, die mikroskopische Untersuchung von Anreicherungen vollständig durch die Fluoreszenzmessung zu ersetzen. Auf diese Weise wurde es möglich, eine große Anzahl von parallelen MPN-Verdünnungsreihen mit verschiedenen Substratkombinationen anzulegen und insgesamt über 10.000 Einzelproben sehr sensitiv auf Wachstum zu untersuchen. Einzelne MPN-Reihen konnten so einfach für chemische und molekularbiologische Untersuchungen ausgewählt und ebenfalls analysiert werden.

In jüngerer Vergangenheit wurde wiederholt gezeigt, dass der Einsatz geringer Substratkonzentrationen und die sensitive Detektion von Wachstum wesentlich zur Verbesserung des Kultivierungserfolges beitragen (Connon & Giovannoni, 2002; Köpke *et al.*, 2005; Rappé *et al.*, 2002; Süß *et al.*, 2004). Während der vorliegenden Untersuchungen wurden daher Kultivierungsmedien für organotrophe Mikroorganismen verwendet, die viele verschiedene Substrate in geringer Konzentration enthielten. Darüber hinaus wurden Medien für lithotrophe Mikroorganismen und Medien ohne zusätzliche Substrate verwendet. Die Ergebnisse zeigten, dass unter diesen Bedingungen reproduzierbar hohe Kultivierungserfolge erzielt und abundante Phylotypen angereichert werden können.

Mit Hilfe der einfachen und sensitiven Detektion von Wachstum können künftige Studien wesentlich detaillierter Kultivierungsbedingungen testen und optimieren. Darüber hinaus wird es nicht mehr notwendig sein, Substratgemische zu verwenden, sondern es kann beispielsweise in parallelen Ansätzen gezielt der Kultivierungserfolg mit einzelnen Kohlenstoffsubstraten untersucht werden. Derartige Kultivierungsstudien könnten nicht nur dazu dienen, neue Phylotypen zu kultivieren, sondern auch einen detaillierteren Einblick in die potentiellen Substratspektren natürlicher mikrobieller Gemeinschaften geben.

3.3 Mikrobielle Gemeinschaften an der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens

Ein wichtiges Ziel der vorliegenden Untersuchung war es, einen Einblick in die Strukturierung der mikrobiellen Gemeinschaften an der Chemokline der tiefen Becken in der zentralen Ostsee zu gewinnen. Die Analyse verschiedener Energiestoffwechseltypen in natürlichen Gemeinschaften stellt bis heute eine große Herausforderung dar. Bis auf wenige Ausnahmen ist es nicht möglich, eine molekularbiologische Detektion mit einem direkten Nachweis der Verwendung bestimmter Elektronenakzeptoren zu koppeln. In der vorliegenden Arbeit wurden daher MPN-Verdünnungsreihen verwendet, um einen Einblick in die Verteilung von Mikroorganismen entlang der chemischen Gradienten zu gewinnen. Anhand der Ergebnisse ist es zwar ebenfalls nicht möglich, die aktive Verwertung der verschiedenen Elektronenakzeptoren durch verschiedene Mikroorganismen *in situ* nachzuweisen. Dennoch lassen sich aus den Ergebnissen wesentliche Schlussfolgerungen über die Verteilung der mikrobiellen Gemeinschaften an der Chemokline ziehen.

Während langzeitstagnierender Bedingungen, wie sie zu Beginn der vorliegenden Arbeit im Gotland Becken vorgefunden wurden, scheint ein recht ausgeglichenes Verhältnis von aeroben und fakultativ oder strikt anaeroben Mikroorganismen vorzuliegen. Im Anschluss an die Reoxidation des Beckens und der Neubildung der Chemokline änderte sich dieses Verhältnis dramatisch. Erhöhten Lebendzellzahlen von aeroben standen deutlich reduzierte Zahlen von anaeroben Mikroorganismen gegenüber. Der laterale Eintrag von sauerstoffreichem Wasser in das Becken scheint zu einem deutlichen Eintrag von aeroben Mikroorganismen in das Tiefenwasser geführt zu haben. Darüber hinaus blieben die Gemeinschaften strikt oder fakultativ anaerober Mikroorganismen im oxidierten Wasser nicht erhalten. Unter diesen Bedingungen ist der Abbau organischen Materials vermutlich vorwiegend an oxische Verhältnisse gebunden, bis sich eine neue anaerobe Gemeinschaft an und unterhalb der Chemokline etabliert hat. Diese Ergebnisse bestätigen die schon erwähnten geringen Denitrifikationsraten und zeigen zudem, dass der gleiche Trend auch für Manganreduzierer und Fermentierer gelten könnte. Obwohl mit Hilfe molekularbiologischer Methoden unter stagnierenden Bedingungen an der Chemokline des Fårö Tiefs auch typische Sulfatreduzierer der Gattung Desulfobacula detektiert wurden (Labrenz et al., eingereicht), zeigen die kaum detektierbaren Sulfatreduktionsraten im Gotland Becken (L. Neretin, pers. Mitteilung) und dem Schwarzen Meer, sowie die geringen Lebendzellzahlen (Kap. 2.4), dass mikrobielle Sulfatreduktion an der Chemokline großer anoxischer Becken vermutlich kaum von Bedeutung ist (Jørgensen et al., 1991). Ein wichtiger Aspekt, den es noch zu untersuchen gilt, ist die Verwendung von Schwefel, Thiosulfat und Sulfit als Elektronenakzeptoren. Die hohen Raten von Sulfidoxidation und CO₂-Fixierung durch lithotrophe Mikroorganismen lassen vermuten, dass intermediäre Schwefelverbindungen wichtige Elektronenakzeptoren für heterotrophe Mikroorganismen im Freiwasser darstellen.

Lithotrophe Mikroorganismen spielen an der Chemokline eine wichtige Rolle. Viele Untersuchungen deuten darauf hin. dass insbesondere chemolithoautotrophe Schwefeloxidierer einen signifikanten Anteil der mikrobiellen Gemeinschaft ausmachen. Darüber hinaus sind die Raten der CO₂-Fixierung an der Chemokline solcher Becken nur durch hohe Sulfidoxidationsaktivität zu erklären (Jørgensen et al., 1991). Passend dazu wurden auch an der Chemokline des Gotland Beckens 5 bis 12 % der Gesamtzellzahl einem unkultivierten Phylotyp der Epsilonproteobakterien zugeordnet (Labrenz et al., 2005), der den lithoautotrophen Schwefeloxidierer, Sulfurimonas denitrificans, als nächsten kultivierten Verwandten aufweist. Während der vorliegenden Untersuchung konnte dieser Phylotyp ebenfalls in MPN-Reihen mit eisensulfidhaltigem Medium und Nitrat als Elektronenakzeptor angereichert werden. Jedoch stammte diese Anreicherung nicht aus der Zone der maximalen CO₂-Fixierung, sondern der sauerstoff- und nitrathaltigen Zone oberhalb der Chemokline (Kap. 2.4). Es erscheint fraglich, ob dieser Organismus auch für die maximalen Raten der CO₂-Fixierung unterhalb der Chemokline verantwortlich sein könnte. Die chemischen Messungen und Stimulationsexperimente legten nahe, dass die CO₂-Fixierung an der Chemokline von Mikroorganismen durch eine Kopplung von Sulfidoxidation und Manganreduktion geleistet wird. Dieser Prozess konnte bisher jedoch nicht durch entsprechende eindeutige Kulturversuche nachgewiesen werden. Es ist daher nach wie vor unklar, ob dieser abundante Phylotyp neben Sauerstoff und Nitrat eventuell auch gelöste oder partikuläre Manganverbindungen als Elektronenakzeptor nutzen kann.

Die Ergebnisse der vorliegenden Arbeit zeigen auch, dass nicht nur lithoautotrophe Schwefeloxidierer von Bedeutung sein könnten, sondern ebenfalls ein großer Anteil der heterotrophen Bakteriengemeinschaft Energie aus der aeroben und anaeroben Oxidation von Schwefelverbindungen gewinnen kann. Schwefeloxidation könnte für heterotrophe Organismen eine wichtige Rolle spielen, um weniger von der Verfügbarkeit organischer Substrate abhängig zu sein und letztere nur als Kohlenstoffquelle verwenden zu müssen. Dieses könnte insbesondere von Vorteil sein, wenn die verfügbaren organischen Kohlenstoffverbindungen schwer abbaubar sind. Tatsächlich wurden überraschend viele 16S rRNA-Gensequenzen von typischen Aromaten- und Kohlenwasserstoffverwertern, wie Acinetobacter, Pseudomonas, Thalassolituus, Marinobacter, Thauera und Desulfobacula direkt in der Wassersäule der zentralen Ostsee oder in Anreicherungen detektiert (Kap. 2.4; Labrenz et al., 2005; Labrenz et al., 2006 eingereicht). Bisher unveröffentlichte Ergebnisse der vorliegenden Untersuchung zeigten, dass mit Huminsäure-Präparationen als Kohlenstoffsubstrat ebenfalls hohe Lebendzellzahlen erzielt werden können. Die Wege und Mechanismen des Abbaus komplexer organischer Substanz sind bis heute nicht ausreichend verstanden (z. B. Amon et al., 2001) und es sind noch wesentlich detailliertere Studien nötig, um die Mechanismen der Konkurrenz und Einnischung der Mikroorganismen an oxischanoxischen Grenzschichten im Detail zu verstehen.

3.4 Literatur

- Amon, R.M.W., Fitznar, H.P., Benner, R. (2001). Linkages among the bioreactivity, chemical composition, and diagenetic state of marine dissolved organic matter. *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 46: 287-297.
- Brettar, I., Rheinheimer, G. (1991). Denitrification in the Central Baltic: evidence for H₂Soxidation as motor of denitrification at the oxic-anoxic interface. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 77: 157-169.
- Connon, S.A., Giovannoni, S.J. (2002). High-throughput methods for culturing microorganisms in very-low-nutrient media yield diverse new marine isolates. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 68: 3878-3885.
- Feistel, R., Nausch, G., Matthäus, W., Hagen, E. (2003). Temporal and spatial evolution of the Baltic deep water renewal in spring 2003. *Oceanolgia* **45**: 623-642.
- Harold, F.M. (2005). Molecules into cells: specifying spatial architecture. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 69: 544-564.
- Jørgensen, B.B., Fossing, H., Wirsen, C.O., Jannasch, H.W. (1991). Sulfide oxidation in the anoxic Black Sea chemocline. *Deep-Sea Res.* **38**: S1083-S1103.
- Köpke, B., Wilms, R., Engelen, B., Cypionka, H., Sass, H. (2005). Microbial diversity in coastal subsurface sediments: a cultivation approach using various electron acceptors and substrate gradients. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **71**: 7819-7830.
- Kostka, J.E., Luther, G.W., III, Nealson, K.H. (1995). Chemical and biological reduction of Mn(III)-pyrophosphate complexes: Potential importance of dissolved Mn(III) as an environmental oxidant. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* **59**: 885-894.
- Labrenz, M., Jost, G., Pohl, C., Beckmann, S., Martens-Habbena, W., Jürgens, K. (2005). Impact of different in vitro electron donor/acceptor conditions on potential chemolithoautotrophic communities from marine pelagic redoxclines. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71: 6664-6672.
- Leadbetter, J.R. (2003). Cultivation of recalcitrant microbes: cells are alive, well and revealing their secrets in the 21st century laboratory. *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.* **6**: 274-281.
- Matthäus, W., Franck, H. (1992). Characteristics of major Baltic inflows a statistical analysis. *Cont. Shelf Res.* 12: 1375-1400.
- Neretin, L.N., Pohl, C., Jost, G., Leipe, T., Pollehne, F. (2003). Manganese cycling in the Gotland Deep, Baltic Sea. *Mar. Chem.* 82: 125-143.
- Parker, D.L., Sposito, G., Tebo, B.M. (2004). Manganese(III) binding to a pyoverdine siderophore produced by a manganese(II)-oxidizing bacterium. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 68: 4809-4820.

- Pohl, C., Hennings, U. (1999). The effect of redox processes on the partitioning of Cd, Pb, Cu, and Mn between dissolved and particulate phases in the Baltic Sea. *Mar. Chem.* 65: 41-53.
- Rappé, M.S., Connon, S.A., Vergin, K.L., Giovannoni, S.J. (2002). Cultivation of the ubiquitous SAR11 marine bacterioplankton clade. *Nature* **418**: 630-633.
- Rheinheimer, G., Gocke, K., Hoppe, H.-G. (1989). Vertical distribution of microbiological and hydrographic-chemical parameters in different areas of the Baltic Sea. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 52: 55-70.
- Süß, J., Engelen, B., Cypionka, H., Sass, H. (2004). Quantitative analysis of bacterial communities from Mediterranean sapropels based on cultivation-dependent methods. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 51: 109-121.
- Tebo, B.M., Johnson, H.A., McCarthy, J.K., Templeton, A.S. (2005). Geomicrobiology of manganese(II) oxidation. *Trends Microbiol.* 13: 421-428.
- **Thamdrup, B.** (2000). Bacterial manganese and iron reduction in aquatic sediments. In: B. Schink (Hrsg.). *Advances in microbial ecology*. Band 16. pp.: 41-84. Kluiver Academic/ Plenum Publishers, New York.
- Tyson, G.W., Banfield, J.F. (2005). Cultivating the uncultivated: a community genomics perspective. *Trends Microbiol.* **13**: 411-415.
- Webb, S.M., Dick, G.J., Bargar, J.R., Tebo, B.M. (2005). Evidence for the presence of Mn(III) intermediates in the bacterial oxidation of Mn(II). *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 102: 5558-5563.

Lebenslauf

Willm Abben Fegter Martens-Habbena

geboren am 19.12.1971 in Norden

1978 – 1982	Grundschule Osteel,
1982 – 1984	Orientierungsstufe Marienhafe
1984 – 1988	Realschule Norden, Abschluss: Mittlere Reife
1988 – 1991	Ulrichsgymnasium Norden, Abschluss: Allgemeine Hochschulreife
1992 - 2001	Studium der Biologie an der Carl von Ossietzky Universität Oldenburg
	Anfertigung der Diplomarbeit: "Paläoindikatoren für die postglaziale
	Entwicklung der Ostsee" in der AG von Herrn Prof. Dr. Jörg Overmann,
	Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München
	Abschluss: Diplom-Biologe
1993 - 2001	Studium des Lehramts für Gymnasien mit den Unterrichtsfächern Biologie
	und Sport
	Abschluss: 1. Staatsexamen für das Lehramt an Gymnasien
2002 - 2006	Wissenschaftlicher Mitarbeiter an der Universität Oldenburg
	Experimentelle Arbeiten zur vorliegenden Dissertation in der AG
	Paläomikrobiologie unter der Leitung von Herrn Prof. Dr. Heribert
	Cypionka

Hiermit versichere ich, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit selbstständig verfasst und nur die angegebenen Hilfsmittel verwendet habe.

Oldenburg, im Juni 2006

Willm Martens-Habbena